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 AGENDA 
RULE 4.505 DISRUPTION OF MEETING  No member of the audience shall applaud nor make any noise or remarks that are audible to the Committee that 
would indicate approval or disapproval of anything being discussed. Any disregard of this rule may result in removal by the Security. 

REQUEST TO SPEAK:  1. Fill out a speaker card. 
2. Sign in if you are going to speak.
3. Read the rules on the back of the card. 
4. Place card in tray labeled “Speaker Cards”.

BREAKS:   Will be taken at 5 PM, 7 PM and every two hours thereafter until the close of the meeting. 

NOTE:  The next regular meeting will be held Wednesday, October 23, 2024. 
COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC.  Comments from the public shall be limited to no more than three minutes per person and no person shall be allowed to 
give or transfer his/her time to speak to another person.  

ADDRESSING THE BOARD/COMMITTEE.   At public hearings required by law or fixed by the Board/Committee, the presiding officer shall extend the floor 
to proponents and opponents of the subject matter of the public hearing, and those filing written requests or speakers cards shall be heard prior to other 
persons who appear at the hearing. Each person addressing the Board/Committee shall proceed to the place assigned for speaking, give his/her name in 
an audible tone of voice for the records, (if the person has not filled out a speaker's request card and returned it to the Board/Committee staff before 
addressing the Board/Committee, the person shall also give his/her address in an audible tone of voice for the records), and limit his/her comments to 
three (3) minutes, unless further time is granted by the Board/Committee. All remarks shall be addressed to the Board/Committee as a body and not to any 
member thereof. No person other than a Board/Committee Member or the person having the floor shall be permitted to enter into any discussion, either 
directly or through a member of the Board/Committee, without the permission of the presiding officer. All questions to the Board/Committee shall be 
directed through the presiding officer. 
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Speakers may appeal the decision of the Commission on an item they addressed.  Appeals shall be made to the City Council 
within twenty-one (21) days of the date of the Final Order in the matter. To appeal, file a Notice of Appeal with the Legislative 
Services under §307.203, Ord. Code. Failure to file a Notice with the Legislative Services Division within the time prescribed 
waives the right to appeal the Order.

A. Call to Order/Verification of Quorum
1. Submittal of Speaker’s Cards
2. Breaks at 5 PM, 7 PM and every two hours thereafter until the close of the meeting
3. Approval of Minutes from August 28, 2024

B. Deferred Items
1. COA-23-28339 (3664 Richmond Street)
2. COA-23-29186 (2799 Selma Street)
3. COA-24-31092 (3633 Richmond Street)
4. COA-24-31124 (3629 Richmond Street)
5. COA-24-30961 (1135 Walnut Street)
6. COA-24-30828 (3331 St. Johns Avenue)
7. COA-24-31005 (2749 Downing Street)
8. COA-24-31169 (2351 Riverside Avenue)
9. REHAB-24-03 (157 8th Street, East)

C. Consent Agenda
1. COA-24-30395

District: Springfield - 2050 Liberty Street
Applicant: Mitch Askelson, JWB Real Estate, LLC
Owner: Hoose Homes and Investments, LLC
Request: New Construction
Staff Recommendation: Approve With Conditions

2. COA-24-30928
District: Riverside/Avondale - 3733 Pine Street
Applicant: Samuel Andrade, Oasis Landscaping, LLC
Owner: Rick Alan Ostrofsky
Request: Alterations - Hardscaping
Staff Recommendation: Approve With Conditions

3. COA-24-30969
District: Riverside/Avondale - 3510 Oak Street
Applicant: Lyle Tunsill, Better Builders of Jacksonville, Inc.
Owner: Greg Hewitt
Request: New Construction - Addition
Staff Recommendation: Approve With Conditions
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4. COA-24-31157
District: Riverside/Avondale - 3380 Knight Street
Applicant: Jeff Martin, Greystone Construction Management, Inc.
Owner: Thomas Baird
Request: New Construction - Addition
Staff Recommendation: Approve With Conditions

5. COA-24-31176
District: Riverside/Avondale - 1254 Hollywood Avenue
Applicant: Stephen Harper
Owner: Benjamin Alwood
Request: Alterations - Fence
Staff Recommendation: Approve With Conditions

6. COA-24-31177
District: Riverside/Avondale - 1260 Hollywood Avenue
Applicant: Stephen Harper
Owner: Keith Walters
Request: Alterations - Fence
Staff Recommendation: Approve With Conditions

7. COA-24-31249
District: Riverside/Avondale - 2311 River Boulevard
Applicant: Daniel Greer, JBL Corporation
Owner: John Moore
Request: Alterations - Foundation
Staff Recommendation: Approve With Conditions

8. COA-24-31216
District: Riverside/Avondale - 3208 Tivoli Street
Applicant: Laura Hendrixson
Owner: Laura Hendrixson
Request: Alterations - Roof
Staff Recommendation: Approve With Conditions

9. COA-24-31218
District: Riverside/Avondale - 3011 Riverside Avenue
Applicant: Shawn McCormick
Owner: Shawn McCormick
Request: Alterations - Roof
Staff Recommendation: Approve with Conditions

D. Previously Deferred Items to be Heard
1. COA-24-30766

District: Springfield – 2026/2030 Walnut Street
Applicant: Joseph Markusic, Glory Homes, Inc.
Owner: Felicia Luke, 4 Loco Investors LLC
Request: Alterations - Accessibility Ramp
Staff Recommendation: Approve With Conditions
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E. Condemned Properties

F. Historic Designations

G. Certificates of Appropriateness
1. COA-24-30766

District: Riverside/Avondale - 1464 Avondale Avenue
Applicant: Sondra Fetner
Owner: Sondra Fetner
Request: Alterations - Window Replacement
Staff Recommendation: Approve With Conditions

2. COA-24-30820
District: Riverside/Avondale - 2142 College Street
Applicant: Jennifer Botterbusch, 2142 College Street, LLC
Owner: Jennifer Botterbusch, 2142 College Street, LLC
Request: Alterations - Masonry Painting
Staff Recommendation: Deny

H. Certificate of Appropriateness / Work Initiated or Completed Without a COA

I. Appeal of Administratively Approved COA’s

J. Minor Modifications to Previously Approved COA’s

K. Public Comments

L. New Business

M. Information
1. Springfield UF Midcentury Survey Presentation
2. 2025 JHPC Planning
3. Pending Legislation
4. Public Works Improvement Projects

N. Old Business
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O. Design Issues
1. Reroofs and Florida Building Code

P. Addendum

Q. Adjournment
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JACKSONVILLE HISTORIC PRESERVATION COMMISSION 

A. 

Call to Order 
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1. 
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7



JACKSONVILLE HISTORIC PRESERVATION COMMISSION 
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Reminder of 
Meeting Break 

Times  
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Diane  M. Tropia , Inc ., Post  Office  Box  2375 , Jacksonville , FL 32203
(904 ) 821 -0300

CITY OF JACKSONVILLE

HISTORIC PRESERVATION

COMMISSION

      Proceedings held on Wednesday, August 28, 2024, 

commencing at 3:00 p.m., at the Ed Ball Building, 

Hearing Room 1002, 214 North Hogan Street, Jacksonville, 

Florida, before Diane M. Tropia, FPR, a Notary Public in 

and for the State of Florida at Large.

PRESENT:

   MICHAEL MONTOYA, Chairman.
   ETHAN GREGORY, Vice Chair.
   WILLIAM HOFF, Secretary.
  

ALSO PRESENT:

   ARIMUS WELLS, Planning and Development Dept.  
   CARLA LOPERA, Office of General Counsel.
   JOANNA SNYDER, Planning and Development Dept.

- - -

2
P R O C E E D I N G S1

August 28, 2024             3:00 p.m.
- - -2

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  I'll call this3
meeting to order for the Jacksonville Historic4
Preservation Commission on August 28th, 2024.5

Before we begin, I just want everyone to6
know that -- apologize, but we do not have a7
quorum to vote on items on any of the agendas8
today, but we are going to open the public9
hearings.  So if you wish to speak to any of10
the items on the agendas, you'll have that11
opportunity.12

We're trying to reschedule the meeting13
for -- we have rescheduled the meeting for14
September 11, 2024, at 3 p.m. in this room.15

So before we get started, Commissioners16
and staff that are here -- let's start with17
staff with some introductions.18

MR. WELLS:  Arimus Wells, Planning and19
Development Department.20

MS. LOPERA:  Carla Lopera, Office of21
General Counsel.22

COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Ethan Gregory,23
commissioner.24

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  William Hoff,25
Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

(904) 821-0300

3
commissioner.1

THE CHAIRMAN:  Michael Montoya, chair.2
Before we open the public hearing, just3

please make sure that you have filled out a4
speaker's card and handed it in so that can be5
recorded.6

And I'm going to read through the entire7
agenda first.8

The deferred items are COA-23-28339, 36649
Richmond Street; COA-23-29186, 2799 Selma10
Street; COA-24-31124, 3629 Richmond Street; and11
REHAB 24-03 at 157 8th Street East.12

Currently, on the consent agenda, we have13
COA-24-30741, 1448 Pearl Street North;14
COA-24-30849, 1237 Lechlade Place;15
COA-24-30895, 2026/2030 Walnut Street;16
COA-24-30936, 1403 Walnut Street; COA-24-30958,17
1344 Ionia Street; COA-24-30962, 3709 Hedrick18
Street; COA-24-31001, 1613 Van Wert Avenue;19
COA-24-31027, 1819 Montgomery Place;20
COA-24-31050, 2151 Dellwood Avenue;21
COA-24-31078, 414 4th Street East;22
COA-24-31081, 2124 Laura Street North;23
COA-24-31082, 1120 Ionia Street; COA-24-31092,24
3633 Richmond Street; COA-24-31062, 1449 Talbot25

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300

4
Avenue.1

There are no previous items -- deferred2
items to be heard.  There's nothing in the3
condemned properties category.4

Historic designations on the agenda,5
LS-23-01, 538 Ellis Road South; LM-24-03, 8016
Jefferson Street North; LM-24-05, 821 Jefferson7
Street.8

And for Certificates of Appropriateness,9
the COAs we have COA-24-30766, 1464 Avondale10
Avenue; COA-24-30820, 2142 College Street;11
COA-24-31013, 1238 Ingleside Avenue.12

There are no Certificates of13
Appropriateness for work initiated or completed14
without a COA this month.  There are no appeals15
of administratively approved COAs, no minor16
mods.17

And we'll open the room to public comment.18
I'm sorry, let's just go through the19

entire agenda too.20
New Business, we have the REHAB projects,21

which stands for Restore Engaged Historic22
Adaptable Buildings.  We have REHAB 24-01, 10123
1st Street West; REHAB 24-04, 723 4th Street24
West, and REHAB 24-07, 841 Franklin Street.25

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300 10
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5
So we'll open the public hearing.1
Please remember that you have three2

minutes if you want to speak and be recorded3
for the record.  Make sure you have your4
speaker card turned in.5

Is there anyone here that would like to6
come forward and speak to any of the items?7

AUDIENCE MEMBER:  (Indicating.)8
THE CHAIRMAN:  Please come forward.9
(Audience member approaches the podium.)10
AUDIENCE MEMBER:  I just wanted11

clarification.  You're saying --12
THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.13
Before you approach the microphone -- or14

as you approach the microphone, Diane will15
swear you in.16

AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Oh, for just a question?17
MS. LOPERA:  Are you here to speak on an18

item?  Ma'am, are you --19
AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Yes.  On item -- you're20

saying that you don't have a quorum to vote on21
anything, so that notice on that lot next to my22
house, it will be changed to another hearing23
date?24

MS. LOPERA:  Yes.25
Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

(904) 821-0300
6

Can you state your name and address for1
the record, please?2

AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Melinda Harper, 21203
North Laura Street.4

MS. LOPERA:  Okay.  And which item are you5
asking about, ma'am?6

MS. HARPER:  It's H [sic], -31081.  It was7
a 2124 Laura Street property.8

MS. LOPERA:  Okay.9
THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.  It's on the consent10

agenda.11
MS. HARPER:  When will the next hearing be12

held on that?13
THE CHAIRMAN:  As I said earlier,14

September 11th.15
MS. HARPER:  September 11th?16
THE CHAIRMAN:  In this room at 3 p.m.17
MS. HARPER:  Thank you very much.18
THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.19
Is there anyone else who would like to20

speak on an item today?21
AUDIENCE MEMBER:  (Indicating.)22
THE CHAIRMAN:  Please come forward.23
(Audience member approaches the podium.)24
THE CHAIRMAN:  And, again, she will swear25

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300
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you in.1

Please give her your name and address.2
AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Okay.3
THE REPORTER:  Your name and address,4

please.5
AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Rita Love, 3303 Tapered6

Bill Drive, Jacksonville.7
THE REPORTER:  If you would raise your8

right hand for me, please.9
MS. LOVE:  (Complies.)10
THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the11

testimony you are about to give will be the12
truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the13
truth?14

MS. LOVE:  Yes.15
THE REPORTER:  Thank you.16
MS. LOVE:  I just want to say thank you17

for this opportunity.18
THE CHAIRMAN:  Could you begin by telling19

us which item you wish to speak to?20
MS. LOVE:  I don't have the item number,21

but it's 841 --22
AUDIENCE MEMBER:  The very last agenda23

item.24
MS. LOVE:  The last one, 841 Franklin25

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300

8
Street.  Is it 841?1

THE CHAIRMAN:  The REHAB.2
MS. LOVE:  I've go so many projects.3

Franklin Street.4
I just want to say thank you for the5

opportunity.  I know we're rescheduling, but6
some of the members are here.7

And for the record, this is a very8
historical church, very significant to the9
community.  And with the barrage of rain that10
we just been getting, we're just in a really11
endangered situation.12

I did bring some photos for that, if13
that's appropriate to give that now or at the14
next hearing.15

THE CHAIRMAN:  I would -- do you have ten16
copies of them?17

MS. LOVE:  I got copies, yeah.18
THE CHAIRMAN:  I would wait for the next19

meeting and bring them to the --20
MS. LOVE:  The next meeting?  Okay.21
Yeah, and so I just wanted to just make a22

note that it is kind of a desperation that23
we're in because of all the water intrusion.24

We were able to get funding for a25
Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

(904) 821-0300 11
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temporary roof, but at the time that they came1
in to do the temporary roof, it was in worse2
condition than it was, so the tarp is on the3
ground right now.4

And so I just wanted to kind of put that5
out there, that we are desperate for some6
assistance right now for this church.7

So that's just what I just wanted to share8
with -- with you today.  Okay?9

THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.10
Arimus, would you like to have copies of11

those so you can include it in the report for12
the next meeting or would you rather wait?13

MR. WELLS:  To the Chair, I think it would14
be prudent just to wait until --15

MS. LOVE:  Yeah, because that -- one of16
the things I know with the -- you can't really17
see the roof.  We did have an aerial [sic] come18
in and do the roof, but not really --19

We do have a report from the Phase 1 to --20
for the water intrusion from our architect,21
from -- and I don't know if that's appropriate22
to provide that on the next --23

And then we also have some pictures of24
some of the damage that we actually got to see25

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300

10
from the aerial view that is really causing a1
problem.2

And in addition to that -- I didn't even3
mention that we have the water intrusion from4
all of the windows as well.5

So I just wanted to state that.6
THE CHAIRMAN:  I would say yes, any7

evidence that you can bring to support your8
application, I would bring that.9

MS. LOVE:  Okay.  Will do.10
MS. LOPERA:  And through the Chair to the11

speaker, if you could bring ten copies of12
anything you want to bring next time.13

MS. LOVE:  Okay.14
MS. LOPERA:  And if for some reason -- if15

you can't make that next meeting, be sure to16
email a copy to Mr. Wells at Planning and he17
can get it to the commissioners if --18

MS. LOVE:  Okay.19
MS. LOPERA:  -- you can't make it for some20

reason.21
MS. LOVE:  Okay.  Thank you so much.22
Thank you.23
THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.24
All right.  Would anyone else like to25

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300

11
speak?1

AUDIENCE MEMBER:  (Indicating.)2
THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes, please come forward.3
(Audience member approaches the podium.)4
THE CHAIRMAN:  And as you approach the5

microphone, just state your name and address,6
and she'll swear you in.7

AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Patricia Brooks.8
THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you for being here9

today.10
THE REPORTER:  If you would raise your11

right hand for me, please.12
MS. BROOKS:  (Complies.)13
THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the14

testimony you are about to give will be the15
truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the16
truth?17

MS. BROOKS:  Yes, I do.18
THE REPORTER:  Thank you.19
MS. BROOKS:  I would like to say that I20

think it's a shame that people that could21
not -- and had a hard time getting here, that22
now we -- they have to wait until the next23
meeting for something to happen with their24
property.  This is a shame.25

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300
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Somebody should have got -- they should1

have gotten an email, a phone call.  I took off2
from work to make sure my sister got here, and3
I -- I'm really livid about this.  It doesn't4
make any sense.5

I'm here for the Whetstonian, and we're6
trying to -- she's been trying to get7
this -- this building zoned as a historical8
property.  She's been trying for years.  And we9
need to get something done with this because10
that building is very, very old, and it has so11
many memories.12

Mr. Whetstone put his heart and soul into13
that building.  And now the next time I take14
off, are y'all going to pay me?  Am I right or15
wrong?  Who going to pay me?16

THE CHAIRMAN:  You're looking at17
volunteers here.18

MS. BROOKS:  Well, I -- look here, I need19
a promise because I'm going to have to take off20
the next time to make sure she gets here, and21
I'm quite sure a lot of -- a lot of the other22
people -- these are seniors we're dealing with,23
and we ought to be more mindful that people24
take off from their jobs and stuff, are trying25

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300 12
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to make a way to get here.  And we need to make1
a better effort to let them know when the2
meeting -- there's not going to be any votes.3

And I thank you guys.4
THE CHAIRMAN:  I understand.  Thank you.5
MS. BROOKS:  Have a blessed day.6
Oh, one more thing.  The homeless that's7

sleeping on this property and causing all kind8
of havoc with this property, I need you guys to9
put that in the notes to know that we need to10
get something done about this where we can keep11
downtown beautiful.12

Thank you.13
THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.14
Is there anyone else who would like to15

speak to an item?16
AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)17
THE CHAIRMAN:  For those of you who came18

in after the meeting started, we do not have a19
quorum this month, so we're not able to vote on20
any of the items, but if you wish to speak so21
that your comments can be recorded as part of22
the public record, you're welcome to.23

AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)24
MS. LOPERA:  And through the Chair, if you25

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300
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didn't hear, your item will be continued to1
September 11th, at 3 p.m., in this room.  So2
you'll have an opportunity at that point to3
speak at that hearing as well.4

THE CHAIRMAN:  Is there anyone else who5
would like to speak to any of the items on the6
agenda?7

(Audience member approaches the podium.)8
AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Good evening.9
My name is --10
THE CHAIRMAN:  State your name -- sorry.11

Go ahead.12
AUDIENCE MEMBER:  -- Dorothy Whetstone.13
My name is Dorothy Whetstone, and I'm here14

to talk about the building that we are trying15
to keep the area with the preservation.16

THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes, ma'am.17
Could you --18
MS. WHETSTONE:  I don't know what all --19
THE CHAIRMAN:  Could you please state your20

address as well?  And she'll swear you in.21
MS. WHETSTONE:  The address?22
THE CHAIRMAN:  Your address.23
THE REPORTER:  Your address, please, for24

the record.25
Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

(904) 821-0300

15
MS. WHETSTONE:  Living address?1
17 West 11th Street, Jacksonville, Florida2

32206.3
THE REPORTER:  Thank you.4
If you would raise your right hand for me,5

please.6
MS. WHETSTONE:  (Complies.)7
THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the8

testimony you are about to give will be the9
truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the10
truth?11

MS. WHETSTONE:  Yes.12
THE REPORTER:  Thank you.13
THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.14
MS. WHETSTONE:  We got this letter.  We15

received this letter, and I don't know exactly16
what you're asking from us, no more than we're17
trying to get it preserved because of something18
that my husband really worked hard and trying19
to bring to renovate and do it well for the20
city.21

And we can't do anything, like my sister22
said, with the homeless.  I'm not trying to run23
them, I'm not trying to be mean, but the City24
has closed in all of their areas and pushed25

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300
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them towards me and my building.1

And I went out there and talked with them2
this morning, trying to let them know that3
I'm -- I don't want to be mean, and I'm not4
trying to be hard on them.  They're all having5
a problem, just as I am, but you-all -- the6
City is, well, more able to take care of them7
than I am.8

And I would like to know what your -- what9
are you needing from us to do a preservation10
for the building?11

THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, ma'am, Arimus can12
speak to that, but I don't think we require13
anything else from you.  The application has14
been made, and we simply need to review it and15
to vote on it.16

MS. WHETSTONE:  Okay.17
THE CHAIRMAN:  And that's why we can't do18

that today, because there are only three19
commissioners present and we must have four.20

MS. WHETSTONE:  So nothing is being voted21
on today because of the --22

THE CHAIRMAN:  Absence of --23
MS. WHETSTONE:  -- lack of people that you24

need here?25
Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

(904) 821-0300 13
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THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes, ma'am.1
We apologize for that, but there's nothing2

more that you need to do, if I'm correct.3
Arimus.4
MR. WELLS:  (Microphone failure.)5
Through the Chair to the applicant, that6

is correct.7
(Microphone failure.)8
MR. WELLS:  Through the Chair to the9

applicant, that is correct.10
So we already received an application for11

the landmark.  We already wrote our report.12
We're ready to, essentially, recommend13
approval.14

Again, it's just because the Commission15
does not have enough members today that they're16
not able to vote, so they will be taking formal17
action on your landmark application on18
Wednesday, September 11th.19

MS. WHETSTONE:  So we have to fill out an20
application?21

MR. WELLS:  No, ma'am.22
So we are --23
THE CHAIRMAN:  You already have done it.24

You already have done everything --25
Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

(904) 821-0300
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MS. WHETSTONE:  We've done that.1
THE CHAIRMAN:  Staff has reviewed it, and2

they're recommending approval.  A quorum of3
commissioners need to vote on it.4

MS. WHETSTONE:  Okay.5
THE CHAIRMAN:  That's all.6
MS. WHETSTONE:  Okay.  Thank you so very7

much.8
THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.9
All right.  Is there anyone else who would10

like to speak on -- to one of the items on the11
agenda today?12

AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)13
THE CHAIRMAN:  If not, we'll -- so if14

we -- if we're not going to hear any more about15
items on the agenda, please know that these16
items are deferred to the next meeting that17
will be held on September 11th, 2024, in this18
room at 3 p.m.  We're going to continue the19
public hearings.20

Just so you know, those of you who are21
here, we're going to continue on with the parts22
of the agenda that are more internal working as23
part of our discussion with the commissioners24
that we do have present.  You are welcome to25
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stay.  But if you choose to leave, that's1
totally up to you and we understand.2

Thank you for being here today.3
So we're going to start with the pending4

legislation.5
Thank you, Arimus.6
MR. WELLS:  All right.  So --7
(Microphone failure.)8
Okay.  Is this better?9
Okay.  So we're going to discuss pending10

legislation first.  So not too many changes11
here, but we did have -- since the last12
committee, we have two ordinances, some changes13
on those.14

So this is Ordinance 2024-0420.  So this15
is an appeal of the approval of the demolition16
at 125 3rd Street East.  Because that property17
owner has already demolished the structure, a18
refund and a withdrawal request was made.  That19
was withdrawn by the Land Use and Zoning20
Committee last week.  And last night, it was21
successfully withdrawn with the return of fees22
by City Council.23

The same thing happened for the next24
ordinance, which is 2024-0515.  The only25
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difference here is the applicant -- the1
appellant has requested a withdrawal, so they2
also were withdrawn by City Council last night.3

Other than that, we have standing4
legislation, 2023-0876, which may be withdrawn5
at some point.  I do anticipate that happening.6

Other than that, we do have a memo, if you7
do -- if you had any other questions or -- that8
explains the first demolition withdrawal.9

End of report.10
THE CHAIRMAN:  (Inaudible.)11
MR. WELLS:  Through the Chair to the12

Commission, actually, the design issues for the13
2024 Window Supplement, staff is -- wants to14
defer that one more cycle, please.15

THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  So that covers16
information about legislation, other than the17
task force.  We want to talk about that.18

Item Number 1 in the Information category,19
we have the Jacksonville Historic Preservation20
Commission Task Force.  Just for some history21
on that, there was a discussion about22
establishing a Demolition by Neglect Task23
Force.  Bill Hoff was appointed as the Chair24
for that committee, and we wanted to, today,25
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talk about other committee members that might1
serve on the task force.2

And I want to present to the Commission3
the idea that a representative from SPAR and a4
representative from RAP also serve on the task5
force so that we have more community6
involvement beyond the appointed commissioners7
that are serving in that task force.8

I reached out to Michael Haskins, who I9
see in the audience today, as well as10
Ms. Blankinship.  And they both agreed to be11
part of it, if we -- if we think that that's12
something that we want to do as a Commission.13
So I'd like to talk about that.14

We will have to reach -- if we do decide15
to do that, they will have to just be made16
aware, formally, about the Sunshine Law.  And17
Legal will handle that, so I'd like to open it18
up for discussion.19

MS. LOPERA:  If I could comment on that20
real quick before you-all discuss -- so through21
the Chair to the Commission, one thing to22
consider, if you're going to put members of the23
community on the task force as members, they do24
have to comply with the Sunshine Law.  So what25
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that means logistically is you can't, then,1
call them up later and talk about anything2
related to the task force if they're a member3
of this task force.4

So it's one thing to consider in deciding5
whether you want them to participate, just as6
community members or as actual members of the7
task force.8

THE CHAIRMAN:  Yeah, I would also -- and9
if Legal can confirm this or elaborate on it,10
but I would think that if you're in other11
meetings, like, let's say a SPAR meeting or a12
RAP meeting, and both of you are present, you13
have to be careful about those things as well14
in how you operate in those kinds of15
situations.16

MS. LOPERA:  Yeah.  Through the Chair to17
the Commission, yes, that's correct.18

You would not be able to discuss anything19
at, like, a SPAR meeting about -- related to20
the task force at all.  It would have to be in21
a noticed meeting, so just one of the things to22
consider if (microphone failure) what you want23
to do with this and how it might affect you.24

THE CHAIRMAN:  And just as an aside,25
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just -- in those kind of situations where more1
than one of us is present, even if it's just2
one of us in a situation like that, we have to3
be careful about expressing a kind of opinion4
on a matter that we might have to vote on5
later, yes?6

MS. LOPERA:  Well, yeah.7
My recommendation to you is to tread8

carefully in that.  This task force is a little9
bit different because you're not taking action10
on, like, a specific -- it's not like a11
specific property you're talking about.  You12
know what I mean?  Somebody's specific COA13
application for demolition or something like14
that.15

But, yeah, I would use caution when making16
an affirmative statement that -- about how17
you're going to vote about anything.18

THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  So --19
MS. LOPERA:  And I think -- through the20

Chair, I think you wanted to -- there are only21
two other commissioners present.  I know you22
wanted to get volunteers, commissioners that23
were willing to volunteer and not just appoint24
people to be on this task force, but --25
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THE CHAIRMAN:  Right.  Well, usually -- at1

least in the -- in the private sector, the2
people that don't show up get appointed, so,3
you know, that might be something for us to4
consider, although we're not in the private5
sector.6

Comedy aside, I think we're going to have7
to defer that, or at least -- no?  Should we --8
do we have -- are we able to go ahead and9
appoint?  I guess they can refuse.10

MS. LOPERA:  To the Chair, so the task11
force is -- it's your task force.  You charge12
it, you issue the charge memo.  You can assign13
people.  You can assign community members.  You14
can assign -- I mean, you can --15

(Simultaneous speaking.)16
THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.17
MS. LOPERA:  -- (inaudible) they would18

want to participate, of course, but you don't19
have to get volunteers.  So I'll leave that --20
that's up to your discretion.21

THE CHAIRMAN:  Then I would say, I'd like22
to have a discussion with the present23
commissioners about, I guess, numbers.24

We -- I've mentioned that I'd like to25
Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
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have -- I'd like to have two members from the1
community who are engaged in historic2
preservation, who have a stake in this, that we3
are all aware of.  And I've identified them.4
So that's two.  And we know Bill Hoff is going5
to -- is chairing this task force.6

How many -- just as an opinion -- I have7
an idea, but how many members from the8
Commission do you think ought to be on this9
task force?10

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  You mean me11
specifically or --12

THE CHAIRMAN:  Yeah, both of you.  Yeah,13
both of you.14

COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  I mean,15
(inaudible) as the people that are here -- Bill16
is obviously chairing it, but I personally -- I17
don't think I have the time to be on the task18
force moving forward.  I'll still (inaudible)19
the Commission, of course, but I'm all tight on20
time to do all those things.21

But in terms of -- I would like a -- more22
than one.  I mean, I -- would you be on the23
task force as well as the Chair or is that24
something -- would you attend?  How does that25
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work?  That's more of a question for OGC, I1
guess.  I think -- how does that work?2

THE CHAIRMAN:  I don't think I should be3
on the task force because I'm appointing it.  I4
think I need to hear what the task force5
presents.6

COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Yeah, delegate it7
down, I gotcha.8

THE CHAIRMAN:  Comments on it --9
COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  I mean, I would10

like to get another commissioner on there, but11
(inaudible).  They have to have the willingness12
to do it as well.13

THE CHAIRMAN:  I definitely -- I would14
like to have Commissioner Epstein on it as15
an -- as an architecture voice on the task16
force, and then -- then that leaves either Max17
or Becky.  I think -- in my opinion, we should18
have three commissioners on the task force with19
the two members from the community, and I think20
that's an even balance.21

So I would suggest perhaps Commissioner22
Epstein and maybe Commissioner Morgan as our --23
as our newest commissioner, this is something24
that she may be involved in.25
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So for the record -- this isn't something1

that we need to vote on, right?  I could just2
make the statement as the Chair?3

MS. LOPERA:  No, I just need this4
information, and I'll -- we'll get the charge5
memo.6

THE CHAIRMAN:  Yeah?7
Any comments in regard to that?8
COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Yeah.  So to the9

Chair, so I agree that -- I think that Number 310
is good.11

I do not see the logistical benefit of12
having two representatives from those two13
community groups because of the limitations14
that it will put on the conversations outside15
of the meeting.16

I think -- I hope that they and others17
plan to be very involved, and I would hope and18
plan to -- you know, to lean on them for19
information and their experience with these20
issues, whether they're on -- whether they're21
officially on the task force or not.22

So, logistically, I just think it throws23
up some obstacles, whereas if they're not24
officially on the task force, then -- you know,25
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then there are no obstacles towards --1

THE CHAIRMAN:  Do you have any examples of2
what obstacles you're thinking about?3

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Sure.4
So if we're talking about options for5

something and we want to talk more about it6
outside of a one- or two-hour meeting that7
we're in, we can't talk about it again until8
the next meeting, right?9

So all of the conversations, all the10
details, all of the suggestions and good ideas11
and, you know, whatever, has to take place in12
that limited -- at the -- being where I would13
hope that a lot of work, a lot of the gathering14
of information and kind of figuring out things15
on the community side would happen in between16
the public meetings.17

So that's -- you know, you could get18
around that possibly by -- you know, there's --19
you know, if one representative is part of the20
Commission, then maybe that particular person21
is not included in the discussion outside of22
the public meeting, but there's others that are23
involved as well that's not on the official,24
you know, task force, right?25
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Because I would expect multiple people1

from those particular organizations to be2
involved in the discussion, so whether one is3
on the official task force and others are4
not -- and so they are the ones that can kind5
of talk outside of the public meeting, that may6
work.7

So those are just my thoughts.  I just8
don't want to make it harder for us.9

And also of note, I don't think that it's10
inappropriate for you to be on it.  So if you11
were interested, you know, then I -- then I12
think it would be fine, so --13

THE CHAIRMAN:  So -- thank you, Bill.14
This is a question for Legal and maybe,15

Arimus, for you as well, but I thought that was16
one of the reasons why we decided on calling17
this a "task force" rather than a "committee,"18
that it gave more sort of liberty to the people19
involved to be operating outside of the -- sort20
of the confines of a formal meeting like this.21

Could you -- I must confess, my memory22
lapses a bit.23

MS. LOPERA:  To the Chair, well, I was not24
at the meeting when you discussed and had25
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discussions on this, between the "committee"1
and "task force," so I'm not entirely sure of2
all of the discussion you had on that.3

What I will say is, yes, you can be on4
this if you wanted to -- if you wanted to be on5
the -- as part of the task force, you could.6

THE CHAIRMAN:  I'm not as concerned about7
that as I am about the -- the train of thought8
about not having members of the community9
involved because it will make it more difficult10
because they can't speak about it outside of a11
formal meeting.12

MS. LOPERA:  I will share this with you.13
I have seen some Council special committees14
convene, and the reasons -- Commissioner Hoff15
is stating -- they elect to use members of the16
community more to -- as advisors, and invite17
them to be advisors and (microphone failure)18
and reach out every meeting.19

We want you there, we want your input, but20
not include them as members for that exact21
reason, so each commissioner -- each task force22
member could reach out to RAP at any time to23
get additional information or reach out to SPAR24
without having a Sunshine problem.25
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THE CHAIRMAN:  And what is the -- as an1

advisor -- as an advisor to the task force,2
what is the scope of their contribution and3
limit of their contribution?4

Again, I'm think about Sunshine Law, and5
is that -- yeah, (microphone failure) in that6
regard.7

MS. LOPERA:  If they are not a member of8
the task force, they don't have to comply with9
Sunshine Law at all.  So it does give more10
freedom and flexibility for additional outside11
conversations, follow-ups.  You just couldn't12
have two task force members go and talk to RAP13
or talk together, but --14

THE CHAIRMAN:  I understand.15
So for -- my point of view is this:  I16

want accountability and I want transparency and17
I want everyone to -- that is participating, to18
have their voice heard.  And I feel like this19
is an opportunity for us, as a Commission, to20
do something that goes beyond a mayoral21
appointment to be in a position of authority on22
the Commission, that it actively includes23
people in the community that we see here every24
month.25
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And it's not just SPAR and RAP.  It's1

the -- there are people -- I see people I2
recognize in this audience almost every month3
who don't even have anything on the agenda.4
And so there are clearly people in our5
community who are invested in historic6
preservation, they're very interested in this7
notion of trying to hold homeowners and8
business -- land owners and property owners9
accountable under this issue of demolition by10
neglect that we've spoken to over and over11
again.12

And so I'm looking for community outreach13
rather than this; you know, us sitting up here14
and making rulings on things.  And that's why I15
was more interested in it being a16
community-involved thing than just members of17
the Commission.18

I may have to ponder that a little bit.19
COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Through the Chair --20
THE CHAIRMAN:  And I don't -- I really --21

I appreciate your comments.  I don't mean it as22
a -- in opposition to what you're saying, but23
I'm trying to think about that because, for me,24
that's my directive as chair.  I'm interested25
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in that.1

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Sure.2
So I'll just share my experience serving3

on a City Council special committee on4
resiliency.5

So the original plan was for members of6
the public to actually serve on the committee,7
but because of the issues we discussed here,8
they thought it best to only have the City9
Council members technically on the committee.10

And then they wanted members of the public11
to participate, and they selectively asked12
certain members of the public to participate as13
a -- I'm trying to think of the term -- as a14
subject matter expert, right?15

So they were deemed subject matter experts16
and they were invited to participate, and their17
income was -- or their input was just as much,18
if not, you know, more valued during the19
discussion because they had a lot more20
information about it than -- you know, than the21
people that were on the committee.22

So I -- so just from my experience, it's23
not limiting community engagement.24

THE CHAIRMAN:  So that would be more25
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comparable to this term, "advisor."1
(Microphone failure).  And I'm not opposed to2
that either.  It's very -- I just -- I think3
it's important to include people beyond our4
chairs.5

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  For sure.6
THE CHAIRMAN:  (Microphone failure.)7
COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Yeah.  If it's just8

three people from this Commission, I don't9
think that would be good.10

I think that we need input, for sure, from11
the Planning Department, from OGC, and12
Municipal Code, and from the people that have13
experience with these issues in the community.14
That will be key, I think, to have a good15
result.16

THE CHAIRMAN:  So in that regard, we could17
officially -- I can appoint -- I've already18
appointed Bill Hoff as the Chair for this.19

MS. PRYOR:  We can't hear.20
THE CHAIRMAN:  We've appointed Bill Hoff21

as the Chair of this task force, and I can22
appoint Commissioners Epstein and Morgan to23
also be part of it.24

I could ask a representative of SPAR and a25
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representative of RAP to serve as an advisor to1
the committee so they'd be asked -- to the task2
force rather, excuse me, so that they can be3
involved in it.4

But in that regard -- and also -- and the5
last thing that Commissioner Hoff said, at6
certain points during their meetings, they7
might invite other people to attend for input8
and commentary, yes?9

MS. LOPERA:  Yes.  Through the Chair, you10
can invite other people to give presentations,11
to bring you -- you don't have to set out who12
your subject matter experts are in your charge13
memo.  You can identify some if you want,14
but --15

And these meetings will be noticed and16
open to the public, so even people who are not,17
you know, identified as subject matter experts18
can come and bring their input and their19
expertise.20

COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Is it -- excuse me.21
Is it maybe a good idea to reach out to22

leaders of, you know, SPAR, RAP, Eastside, all23
those places and say, is there a community24
member that maybe would want to serve on the25
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task force that would not be them as the1
directors of those organization, but maybe they2
would have people in mind that would maybe want3
to serve and do that as community members?4

THE CHAIRMAN:  I think we could do that.5
I think that needs a bit more -- I would6

say, let's set the initial members in motion,7
and then as it -- as it evolves and as it8
grows, there might be invitations to -- there's9
things that we need from this group and that10
group.11

And yeah, you know, is there -- hey, maybe12
Michael Haskins is representing SPAR as an13
advisor, but there might be a point in time14
where the -- someone from the (inaudible)15
committee there needs to make an appearance and16
have a discussion or someone whose role in that17
organization or in the community is more18
pointed to the things that we're leading to.19
So I think that gives you some flexibility20
there so it's not just always a certain group21
of people.22

That's the other thing I'm interested in,23
is more community -- this is an opportunity for24
community outreach by the Commission, and I25
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think that would be good for -- not just the1
Commission, but I think it would be good for2
the message that so often seems to be missed to3
people living and working in the historic4
districts when it comes to the design5
guidelines and the process here.6

So I think it's a -- it's a way to make7
outreach into the community.8

Arimus, do you want to --9
MR. WELLS:  No.10
THE CHAIRMAN:  So I will say, because it11

seems as though Legal is telling me I have an12
hour here, I'm going to -- I'm going to say13
officially that, again, Bill Hoff is --14
Bill Hoff has agreed to serve as the Chair for15
this task force.  We're going to appoint16
Commissioner Epstein, and our new commissioner,17
Morgan, as part of the task force.18

And then we're going to formally ask SPAR19
and RAP to be part of it as advisors, and then20
we will -- we will move forward and see who21
else we can bring into this conversation.22

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Question for staff.23
Arimus, do you -- would you, by chance,24

have a contact list of different organizations25
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that may have an interest in this subject1
matter, or not really?2

MR. WELLS:  Through the Chair to3
Commissioner Hoff, it's a mixture of both.  We4
don't have a maintained list, but I'm more than5
happy to procure one for you and get some6
names.7

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Okay.  Just wondering.8
One other question for -- I guess for both9

the Chair and staff.10
So at the last HPC meeting, we decided11

that we were going to discuss the description12
of the task force and kind of the mission and13
that -- and those details.14

Do we need to wait on that until there's15
more people or can we go now or -- or what?16

MS. LOPERA:  Through the Chair, I have the17
four charges in the draft memo if you want me18
to go through those and just get --19

THE CHAIRMAN:  I think it would be good to20
just put those into the (microphone failure) so21
that they're on record.  And then the --22

(Reporter inquiry.)23
THE CHAIRMAN:  I think it would be good to24

put those in the record, to state those25
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publicly so that they can be identified.  And1
since we now -- we've also identified the2
members of the task force, they can begin to3
discuss those directly.4

MS. LOPERA:  Okay.  Through the Chair --5
so --6

THE CHAIRMAN:  (Microphone failure.)7
MS. LOPERA:  Well, no, I was just8

thinking, to the Chair, that the task force9
cannot discuss items outside of a noticed10
meeting.  So once I, you know, read off these11
four and get the, you know, on-the-record12
thumbs up for these -- again, this is at your13
discretion.  This is your task force you're14
creating, but -- I know you wanted input from15
other commissioners.  But once we get that, we16
can't -- we can't just go talk to other task17
force members.18

THE CHAIRMAN:  Gotcha.  Okay.19
MS. LOPERA:  Okay.20
THE CHAIRMAN:  Let's go through them.21
MS. LOPERA:  So -- through the Chair, so22

the first would be -- the first item to23
address, (inaudible) to review current code24
provisions, rules and related procedures and25
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policies regarding the preservation of historic1
buildings; to identify, quote, loopholes,2
unquote, or provisions otherwise affecting the3
potential for demolition by neglect.4

Are we -- through the Chair, do we feel5
like that's a good charge?6

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  In summary, that is7
examining what the current -- what the current8
policies are in regards to -- that allow9
demolition by neglect or that are there that10
could possibly deter it?11

MS. LOPERA:  The first charge was to12
review current code provisions, rules, and13
related procedures and policies so that -- just14
to identify any areas that might inadvertently15
allow demolition by neglect.16

THE CHAIRMAN:  I mean, honestly, reading17
through that -- when I read through that a18
couple of days ago, that's the sort of -- a19
no-brainer really.  It's listing the situation20
that we're in right now that allows this to21
happen.22

MS. LOPERA:  All right.  So I'm getting23
nods for everybody.24

All right.  The second item would be to25
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review laws, initiatives, and strategies1
implemented by other cities or states that have2
been -- that have proven effective at3
preventing demolition by neglect.4

I'm getting nods and thumbs up from5
everybody.6

Okay.  The third item is to identify and7
make recommendations for potential revisions to8
Code, policy initiatives, and strategies to9
curb the prevalence of demolition by neglect.10

I'm getting thumbs up and nods from11
everybody.12

All right.  And the last item would be to13
consider methods to incorporate the Commission14
in the proactive identification of buildings or15
structures that may become the subject of16
demolition by neglect; and the proactive17
identification of buildings, structures or18
sites as potential landmarks -- and/or19
potential landmark sites in the city.20

COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  It makes sense21
about identifying potential landmark sites, but22
the first part, proactively identify, is that23
really in the Commission's scope?  You know,24
because I'm not sure -- if it doesn't come25
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before us as a landmark or a COA, is it really1
before the Commission?2

MS. LOPERA:  Through the Chair to3
Commissioner Gregory, it is within your purview4
of the Commission to preserve structures,5
right?  So if you can --6

This is to consider methods that you might7
be able to identify, structures that are8
like -- like an at-risk sort of structure list,9
which I know Dr. Bliss does that as part of the10
Historical Society, but something that -- like11
that.  But just to consider and identify12
methods that you could possibly implement in13
that regard.14

THE CHAIRMAN:  And I guess, you know,15
Ethan, you're thinking that -- you're thinking16
along the lines of -- of our scope right now is17
to listen to applications and to make rulings18
on them, right?19

And so how does this -- how does this work20
in regard to the scope that we -- when we were21
appointed, we agreed to?  And so it might --22
maybe that needs wordsmithing in terms of23
how -- how all those things can be identified24
so that the Commission can make rulings on25
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them, rather than us identifying them1
individually.2

It sounds like you think this means you're3
going to be required to go around looking for4
things that are being neglected.5

COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Yeah.  And I guess6
I don't want to put a charge out there that7
goes against what our Commission is set forth8
to do.9

I mean, we do have the ability to offer a10
property up for landmark, you know, to identify11
that and bring it to the staff's attention, get12
a report, et cetera.  But I just want to make13
sure -- it's more, like, a question for Carla14
here, as -- make sure we're not overstepping15
our bounds by saying that.16

THE CHAIRMAN:  That's a valid question.17
MS. LOPERA:  It's a what question?18
THE CHAIRMAN:  It's a valid question.19
MS. LOPERA:  No, it is -- it is a valid20

question.21
We would really have to get into the22

nitty-gritty of what kind of things you're23
considering, I guess.  But as it's written, I24
think that's what's in your purview as a25
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Commission.1

COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Okay.  Cool.  I2
just wanted to make sure about that.3

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  And we are sort of4
doing that now with the REHAB properties.  We5
are making a -- the determination if they are6
at risk, so --7

So, obviously, it wouldn't be the same8
process, but that's a good example of being9
asked to make a determination on an at-risk10
property.11

MS. LOPERA:  And -- through the Chair, so12
you actually have 20 different powers and13
duties you are given as a Commission.  And we14
don't touch on a lot of these a lot of the15
time, but within the Ordinance Code you have a16
lot more power and duty.17

And it's actually the first one that I18
think this falls under, which is to conduct an19
ongoing survey and inventory of historic20
buildings, areas, and archaeological sites in21
the city which shall be compatible with the22
Florida Master Site File and a plan for their23
preservation, so I think it falls within that.24

THE CHAIRMAN:  We don't just sit in these25
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chairs.  We're perfectly able to identify1
things that need to happen, and we probably2
should.3

Any other discussion about this?4
COMMISSIONER HOFF:  I have a question5

about -- not this.6
THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, I think this has7

been -- I think this is decided.  I think I8
made a decision, so --9

MS. LOPERA:  To the Chair, I have enough10
information, and we can finalize this charge11
memo, issue it.  And then, at that point,12
staff -- Mr. Wells can begin setting up13
meetings and noticing those and preparing14
the --15

THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.16
MS. LOPERA:  -- the task force.17
THE CHAIRMAN:  And the last thing I would18

say, though, is to your -- the -- maybe it19
wasn't a request, but the comment about me20
being part of it, I think -- this is a question21
for Legal, too, but if I --22

I'm not opposed to participating in the23
task force, but I'm not sure -- I'm not sure24
it's appropriate for me to call myself an25
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advisor on the task force or --1

I really want to empower the commissioners2
to be -- and the volunteers from the community3
to be -- for them to have that authority,4
rather than the Chair sort of -- you know what5
I mean?6

So what are some options for me to7
participate in the task force that is not as a8
figure of authority?  Because, obviously,9
Commissioner Hoff is the Chair.10

MS. LOPERA:  To the Chair, you could come11
and listen, but you can't -- you can't really12
participate because you're not a member on the13
task force, but you're a Commission member.14

And this report for the task force is to15
create -- their findings are to -- the report16
just -- describe any recommendations for policy17
or amendments to the Code are delivered to you18
on or before December 31st, so the end of the19
year.20

THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.21
MS. LOPERA:  So you -- it's all coming to22

you, so you can't -- you can't really23
participate.  You can attend.  But unless you24
put yourself on the task force, you're very25
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limited in what you can talk to.1

THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.2
COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Did you say3

December 31st this report is due?4
MS. LOPERA:  To Commissioner Gregory, yes,5

the current deadline is December 31st.6
That -- this hasn't been issued yet, so7

the Chair could elect a different deadline.8
COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  That just seems9

pretty quick, considering it's going to be10
September here pretty soon.  That's up to the11
Chair, I guess.12

THE CHAIRMAN:  How did -- is that because13
of -- end of year; is that why we're thinking14
that, or was that -- how arbitrary was that and15
how --16

MS. LOPERA:  To the Chair, you can select17
any date.  I would just recommend you select it18
before the end of your term, which I think is19
May.  I think June is the election of new20
officers, so you could potentially not be Chair21
anymore in June, so we -- we can do a different22
date if you'd like.23

THE CHAIRMAN:  That's -- well, December.24
Let's say the end of January.  Let's get one25
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more month for that because the -- December,1
there's a lot of holiday/vacation stuff going2
on there.  Sound more reasonable?3

You're not a part of the task force.4
COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  I'm not on the task5

force, so -- I mean, I was just concerned about6
everybody else's time, and, you know, staff7
putting the report together and everything.  It8
just seemed --9

(Discussion held off the record.)10
MS. LOPERA:  So to the -- through the11

Chair to the Commission and to staff, so the12
task force is to produce a report13
recommending -- making recommendations for14
policy or (inaudible) amendments or request15
additional time, and that -- the Chair of the16
task force would be the one in charge of17
assigning that to someone, assigning certain18
parts of the report to various task force19
members or -- however the Chair of the task20
force wants to handle it, that's at his21
discretion.22

THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, you're here.23
COMMISSIONER HOFF:  So --24
THE CHAIRMAN:  Does that sound like enough25
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time?1

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  So I'm just2
thinking -- so part of this would depend on3
when this actually begins, because I do4
think -- I do think a number of City5
departments would need to be included in this,6
so I'm not sure how much time they need to7
prepare or to look information up.8

So it's the end of -- you know, I assume9
we need at least 30 days, 14 days?10

THE CHAIRMAN:  (Off microphone.)11
COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Yeah.  Okay.  But for12

planning purposes, more is better, so --13
THE CHAIRMAN:  It sounds like you're14

negotiating here.15
COMMISSIONER HOFF:  So I'm just thinking,16

like, realistically, the earliest first meeting17
could be, you know, late next month, but that's18
around HPC, too, so --19

So I think part of it depends on when the20
first meeting could be -- you know, could21
realistically be for four people's schedules22
and --23

THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, then let's ask this24
question:  Once things get rolling, how much25
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time do you think you need when that happens?1
Do you think it's something that can be2
accomplished in four months to get things3
rolling?4

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  I would certainly hope5
so.6

MS. LOPERA:  I'm sorry, Mr. Chair, could7
you repeat that?8

THE CHAIRMAN:  I asked if he thought, once9
they begin, it could be accomplished in four10
months, and he said he thought so.11

MS. LOPERA:  Through the Chair to the12
Commission, also something to think about is --13
I mean, this is the deadline, but should you14
get closer to it and you need to request15
additional time, you -- you could always16
request additional time from the Chair, and --17

THE CHAIRMAN:  No.  That's why they call18
it "deadlines."19

MS. LOPERA:  The other thing, too, I would20
like to clarify -- for notice requirements,21
really, a week max.  And if -- I have three22
people on the task force.  Were there four?23

THE CHAIRMAN:  Three commissioners and24
then two advisors.25
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MS. LOPERA:  So they're not members?1
THE CHAIRMAN:  Right.2
MS. LOPERA:  Okay.  So we have three3

members.  So you only need two for a quorum.4
So -- and then a week -- I recommend a5

seven-day notice before any meeting.6
COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Yeah.  Just curious7

from OGC and Historic Preservation staff's8
point of view, how much -- do you need time?9
How much time would you need to prepare for the10
first meeting?  Is this something you go into11
and just kind of figure it out as it goes or do12
you come in prepared to talk about X, Y, Z?13

MS. LOPERA:  Through the Chair to14
Commissioner Hoff, it would be at your request.15

If there's some item you want me to speak16
on -- or speak about, if you request in17
advance, like, hey, we have this task force18
meeting, I'd like you to talk about X; okay, I19
can be ready to talk about X.  Other than that,20
I would just be there to help as needed.21

And I'll defer to Mr. Wells because a lot22
more of the administrative work would fall on23
him or his staff.24

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Sure.25
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MR. WELLS:  Through the Chair to1
Commissioner Hoff, I mean, just -- I want to2
echo Carla's comments as well.  I mean, it3
really depends on your frequency, and that4
will, of course, determine our allocation of5
resources and how much time we can allot for6
the time being, so --7

Of course, we're not only just doing8
Commission, we're also doing administrative9
COAs and also working on some internal10
organizational improvements and whatnot on a11
recurring basis, coupled with grants and12
whatnot.13

So there's a lot of things going on, so14
just -- it really is -- it just depends on what15
you are tasking us with.16

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  So how do we determine17
the first date?18

I assume we need to see when the three19
appointed commissioners are available, number20
one, and then see if that -- and then see if21
that's a good date for the City staff people22
that -- you know, that need to be involved?23

MS. LOPERA:  Yes.  Through the Chair to24
Commissioner Hoff, you, as chair of the task25
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force, would work with staff to select meeting1
dates and times.  And Mr. Wells would confirm,2
you know, room availability and those kind of3
things, get the notice out, and all the4
administrative tasks related to that.5

THE CHAIRMAN:  I have a question --6
question for legal.7

If -- right now we have a -- we have an8
odd number.  There are three members who might9
have to vote on something internally as the10
task force when they're trying to make11
decisions about things.  So there's never going12
to be a tie.13

If I -- if I were to say I will serve as a14
member on that task force, what happens if we15
vote on something and it's a deadlock?  Then is16
it up to the Chair to decide the outcome or is17
it -- is it just a deadlock and we have to18
discuss it until we decide?19

I'm considering being part of the task20
force still, but I don't want to be a -- I21
don't want stumbling blocks to be present.  I22
want a path of success for this.23

MS. LOPERA:  To the Chair, these task24
forces are a more informal -- if you just look25
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at the charges, it's more of a discussion, and1
a -- the only real voting thing I can think2
of -- and it would -- it will depend on how3
Mr. Hoff runs his meetings, but the only real4
thing would be, as you're -- you know, you're5
compiling the report, and then does everybody6
agree this is the report we should submit, at7
the end, is the only voting thing I can think8
of, but there may be other voting things that's9
a --10

THE CHAIRMAN:  Yeah, I can't think of11
anything specific.  I just -- again, I don't12
want it to be cumbersome.13

But I think if you -- if you're interested14
in that, I think -- I would certainly be15
willing to participate as a member of the task16
force.17

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Yeah.  I mean, you18
don't need to ask my permission, so --19

THE CHAIRMAN:  I'll do that.  I'll do20
that.  Add me to it.  I'll --21

MS. LOPERA:  We're adding --22
THE CHAIRMAN:  Commissioner Hoff, you know23

me.  You know who I am.  I don't operate that24
way.25
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COMMISSIONER HOFF:  So we will need three1

people for a quorum, then.2
And do we operate by Robert's Rules of3

Order during task forces, I assume?4
MS. LOPERA:  Yes.  Affirmative.5
COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Okay.  Gotcha.6
I still have one other nonrelated7

question.8
THE CHAIRMAN:  So we can put this to rest.9

This is decided, yes?10
COMMISSIONER HOFF:  So we should reach --11

so we should go through Mr. Wells to figure out12
a date when everyone is going to be available,13
and -- and including staff, and -- well --14

So what's the -- so who -- so I assume15
Mr. Wells is going to reach out to Ms. Epstein16
and Ms. Morgan to let them know that they have17
been volunteered to participate on this task18
force.19

If they're not able to, then what happens?20
That's my first question.21

Second, when -- could we also get the22
draft charges that were read aloud here emailed23
to us?24

And then my third question is -- or my25
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statement is, I assume we need to go through1
Mr. Wells to find the date and time that's2
going to work for everybody too or --3

MS. LOPERA:  Through the Chair to4
Commissioner Hoff, I'm going to try to take5
those one by one.6

The first one was what if the --7
COMMISSIONER HOFF:  What if they're not --8
MS. LOPERA:  The commissioners can't, for9

whatever reason, participate?10
I mean, the Chair could issue a revised11

charge memo.12
COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Okay.13
MS. LOPERA:  He can swap them out or just14

eliminate some.15
COMMISSIONER HOFF:  But that would have to16

wait until September the 11th?17
MS. LOPERA:  No.  To be clear, this charge18

memo is -- as soon as this meeting is over --19
well, maybe not as soon as, but, you know,20
following this meeting, we'll finalize it and21
issue it.  It doesn't have to be at a meeting.22
It doesn't -- and we'll send it to all of you,23
a copy of it, and post it.24

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Okay.25
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THE CHAIRMAN:  I would say, you know, at1

least -- I can't imagine both of them2
wouldn't -- would refuse, and so we'll still3
have a -- at least three commissioners.4

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Yeah.5
THE CHAIRMAN:  That's the only reason why6

I was considering it.7
COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Okay.  And as far as8

scheduling, that goes through Mr. Wells to find9
the best date and time and all that type of10
stuff?11

MS. LOPERA:  Correct.12
MR. WELLS:  That's correct.13
COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Okay.  I've got one14

other non-development by neglect question for15
Mr. Wells or Ms. Lopera.16

REHAB, the REHAB process, just for17
clarity -- just so I understand -- and other18
commissioners would appreciate this too.19

So applications were given to staff, staff20
reviews -- has reviewed them to see if they21
have been completed.  Does staff order all of22
them that have been completed to the Commission23
for review or is there some type of a screening24
process that goes on before that or -- or what?25
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MR. WELLS:  Through the Chair to1

Commission Hoff, we only forward the2
applications that have been deemed sufficient3
and eligible for the program.  So, in essence,4
you have received -- you will receive all of5
the applications that --6

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Okay.  And beyond7
capacity to review them, is there any8
particular reason why we are reviewing them a9
few at a time?10

MR. WELLS:  Through the Chair to11
Commissioner Hoff, mainly -- there's a couple12
of -- yeah, besides capacity and staff time,13
another issue is because of the sufficiency.14

So what we determined, of course, is that15
some of the applications were more sufficient16
and ready to go as opposed to others.17

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Okay.  Thank you.18
And my last question about this, so after19

we make a determination whether they are -- I20
forget what the exact terminology is that we're21
using.  But after we determine whether or not22
they are sufficiently at risk, then that goes23
to the Office of Economic Development to kind24
of figure out if they are awarded anything25
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or -- or what?1

MR. WELLS:  Through the Chair to2
Commissioner Hoff, so once the Commission has3
declared the building as critically endangered,4
it's forwarded to the Downtown Investment5
Authority, so DIA for short.  They review the6
application for financial sufficiency.  They'll7
make their determination on whether or not the8
application is sufficient from that realm.9

And then once it's been deemed sufficient,10
financially speaking, then that's when it's11
financially scored by DIA, as well as our12
department, and so that's when a determination13
is made as to how much money to allocate to the14
applicant or whatnot.15

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Gotcha.  Okay.16
So the only part that we have is17

determining whether it's in --18
MR. WELLS:  Critically endangered.19
COMMISSIONER HOFF:  -- imminent danger,20

right.21
And do the applicants -- are they waiting22

until all of them have been sorted, reviewed,23
and funds are being disbursed, or is it -- or24
will they be disbursed as they go?25
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MR. WELLS:  Through the Chair to1

Commissioner Hoff, the intent right now is to2
release all the applications -- or the3
announcements, who's been eligible, or -- for4
funding all at the same time.5

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Okay.6
MR. WELLS:  There is one thing to note,7

too.  There's some potentially pending8
legislation that we plan to introduce to9
Council to update the REHAB guidelines to make10
it a little bit easier for applicants in the11
future.  So we are planning to roll that out12
fairly shortly here.13

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Okay.  And I do not14
believe that any funding is in the upcoming15
budget as of now; is that correct?16

MR. WELLS:  For now, no.17
COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Right.  Okay.18
Thank you.19
THE CHAIRMAN:  That was a lot of20

questions, Mr. Hoff.21
COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Sorry.22
THE CHAIRMAN:  I have to ask you, they23

seemed very pointed.  Was there -- is there24
something you're interested in specifically or25
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is this just curiosity?1

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Just to be more2
familiar with the process, yeah.3

THE CHAIRMAN:  Question for staff while4
they're preparing -- question for staff or5
Legal.  The rescheduled meeting for today --6
today's rescheduled meeting for September 11th,7
the agenda items that are here with us today,8
is there the potential for things to be added9
to them or no?10

MS. LOPERA:  To the Chair, yes, things11
could be added.  That's -- it's not a12
rescheduled meeting.  This is going to be13
considered, like, a special meeting that you're14
considering an additional meeting.15

THE CHAIRMAN:  So the agenda could be16
different than it is today for --17

MS. LOPERA:  It could hold additional18
items, that's correct.19

THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.20
MS. LOPERA:  So I was asked to provide you21

with information.  You don't see this a lot,22
but claims of economic hardship, and there --23
there is a whole section of it in the Ordinance24
Code.  And if -- should someone make a claim of25
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undue economic hardship, I wanted you all to be1
prepared for, what does that mean, what does2
that entail, how do I analyze this?3

So the Ordinance Code -- and this is all4
from Chapter 307.  The Ordinance Code states5
that, "No decision of the Commission shall6
result in undue economic hardship for the7
property owner."  So the next logical question8
is, what is undue economic hardship?9

There is a definition within the Ordinance10
Code -- I have it here on the sheet -- and that11
is from Section 307.102(t), if anyone wants to12
look it up.  But it's on here, on your sheet.13
It's the onerous and excessive financial burden14
as determined by you all, the Commission, that15
would be placed on a property owner by the16
denial of a COA or similar burden by17
conditions -- that would result from conditions18
that you attached to a COA.19

So where someone is making a specific20
claim of undue economic hardship, the applicant21
is required to demonstrate -- and you are22
required to make three specific findings, and23
those are on your sheet.24

Number one is, you are to determine if the25
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owner would be entitled to a COA without1
considering undue economic hardship.2

Number two is, determine whether the owner3
actually demonstrated undue economic hardship.4

Number three is to determine the extent,5
if any, to which the owner or applicant caused6
or created such economic hardship through any7
activity, inactivity, or neglect.8

So those are three separate findings that9
you would need to make on any of these claims.10
You can do that all in one hearing, unless the11
applicant requests to have a separate hearing12
on each item.13

On the back, you will see the evidence14
that owners or -- property owners or applicants15
can submit any or all of these things.  There's16
13 items there that could help you make your17
decision on whether it's undue economic18
hardship.19

And do note, at the very bottom -- the20
Ordinance Code does say that you may require21
that a property owner provide additional22
information you believe is relevant, so you can23
ask for anything else that you need.24

So that's a brief overview of undue25
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economic hardship.  Does anyone have any1
questions?2

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Yes, ma'am.3
Do you or Mr. Wells recall the last4

example of this actually going through all the5
way?6

MR. WELLS:  Through the Chair to7
Commissioner Hoff, from my understanding, it8
has not happened -- it's been more than two9
years for sure, so I don't even -- I can't even10
recall when it's been successfully granted.11

MS. LOPERA:  Through the Chair to the12
Commission, I've never seen it.13

THE CHAIRMAN:  So does that suggest14
there's difficulty in that, that this is an15
arduous process, or --16

MS. LOPERA:  To the Chair, I wouldn't say17
it's arduous.  It's just, if a property owner18
is going to make this affirmative claim of19
undue economic hardship, they need to20
demonstrate those things.21

I hear a lot of vague claims of it.  "It's22
really expensive," but people aren't prepared23
to actually demonstrate the things they need to24
make that claim.25
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THE CHAIRMAN:  Yeah.  Just to state, I1

asked that this be spoken to today because I2
think we all just need to be really aware of3
that, right?  Because we do hear many things4
here, and we can only take people at their5
word, but this requires -- which I always do,6
until proven otherwise, but in this situation,7
we have to -- it has to be -- it has to be8
evidence of (inaudible).  And so I just wanted9
to bring that to our attention.10

COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  And to my11
understanding, when we make decisions on these12
COAs, it's -- we're not supposed to consider13
the cost of the materials.  We're supposed to14
consider appropriateness for historic15
preservation, not the cost to the homeowner or16
the owner of the property; is that correct?17

MS. LOPERA:  Through the Chair to18
Commissioner Gregory, there are -- you know,19
there's different -- for each different type of20
COA, there's different things to consider.  And21
in that vein, whatever you find relevant could22
be considered.23

But this undue economic hardship is a very24
specific claim.  Do you know what I mean?  And25
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it has a very -- specific elements that need to1
be shown.2

THE CHAIRMAN:  The applicant has taken a3
very specific path and is being held4
accountable to prove the (microphone failure)5
of that.6

MS. LOPERA:  And I know the evidence page7
is kind of long because there are 13 and8
they're typed straight from -- verbatim from9
the Ordinance Code, but I did find it10
interesting and would like to point out a11
couple.12

Like, Number 2, where it talks about a13
report from a licensed engineer, contractor or14
architect with experience in rehabilitation as15
to the structural soundness of the structure16
and their suitability for rehabilitation --17
because I know you see a lot of reports and18
letters from various experts, but considering19
whether they actually have experience in20
rehabilitation is a relevant aspect of how much21
weight you give a report or a letter.22

There's another -- Number 4, in the case23
of a proposed demolition, an estimate from an24
expert with experience in rehabilitation.25
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So just some things -- food for thought.1

You know, read through this.  If you have2
questions, I'm happy -- always happy to answer3
any, now or email or phone, any time.4

THE CHAIRMAN:  Any other questions about5
this?6

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)7
THE CHAIRMAN:  No?8
Okay?  Anything else to cover today?9
MR. WELLS:  I will say one thing.10
(Microphone failure.)11
MS. PRYOR:  Will there be general public12

comment?13
MR. WELLS:  Just something -- food for14

thought for next time --15
(Microphone failure.)16
MR. WELLS:  Through the Chair to the17

Commission --18
(Microphone failure.)19
THE CHAIRMAN:  Question for Legal, while20

they're switching, will this memorandum be sent21
to the other commissioners that aren't present22
today, or email, or can it be?23

MS. LOPERA:  To the Chair, I can provide24
them copies or send it to them.25
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I can send you all copies individually if1

you'd prefer.2
THE CHAIRMAN:  That would be great.3
MS. LOPERA:  All right.4
MR. WELLS:  One quick thing for the5

Commission, just something to consider for next6
month's meeting.  I wanted to get a little bit7
of discussion in regards to a request we've had8
from an applicant, and I think this may be9
happening a little bit more in the future.10

We have a request to -- to basically cover11
the well -- the water wells in the front yards12
with some type of decorative material or13
covering.  So in this instance, we had an14
applicant that wants to do a rock to cover up15
their well, and so --16

Just something to ponder in terms of what17
would be an appropriate option here because18
we've had some discussions as staff and we19
really would value the Commission's input on20
what they consider (microphone failure).21

THE CHAIRMAN:  And just as part of that22
consideration, just to understand, the -- the23
playing field here.  The positioning of these,24
directly in the front yard, in such a -- you25
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know, full -- in full view, is this just -- no1
way around it from a (microphone failure)2
requirement of the City in terms of engineering3
and planning and (microphone failure) --4

(Reporter inquiry.)5
THE CHAIRMAN:  Is the location of these --6

the unsightly sort of location of these in the7
front yards of the historic structures, is8
this -- or is there no other choice?  Is it a9
cost thing?  Do the owners have other choices10
and it's strictly cost related and that's why11
they're being put close to the street?12

MR. WELLS:  Through the Chair to13
Commission Montoya, that is correct.14

Mainly, it stems from a cost savings15
piece.  Connectivity in our Land Development16
Regulations does allow for applicants to17
install water wells when there's not a nearby18
connection that's feasible for -- from an19
economic standpoint.20

THE CHAIRMAN:  Is there -- and do we21
have -- thank you.  I didn't mean to interrupt22
you, but do we have an actual -- like, a kind23
of -- like, is it a 10-point swing or 20 or24
a -- do we have any idea about the monetary25
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difference in locating that in the backyard1
rather than in the front yard?2

MR. WELLS:  Through the Chair to3
Commissioner Montoya, I do not have any4
numbers.  I'm happy to look that up, but, yeah,5
I don't have anything --6

THE CHAIRMAN:  I'm getting -- sorry, I7
want us to have things to think about in this8
regard because I understand economic hardship.9
We just talked about it, right?  I understand10
that things cost money, but this is a historic11
district and these are very unsightly.12

Commissioner Hoff.13
COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Through the Chair, so14

I am familiar with some of these out in the15
community, and I can't say for certain -- you16
know, the staff has not shared the exact17
location of these and which properties they are18
referring to, but I'm thinking of some.19

And I had a discussion with the builders20
about this, and I helped facilitate a21
conversation with a well company that could22
keep the actual well in the front yard but move23
the large equipment further back, which can be24
done at a, you know, relatively modest25
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additional cost.1

THE CHAIRMAN:  But was there a number put2
to that?  Like --3

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  With --4
THE CHAIRMAN:  (Inaudible.)5
COMMISSIONER HOFF:  It was estimated to be6

around a thousand dollars to move the --7
THE CHAIRMAN:  Was there a cost per foot?8
COMMISSIONER HOFF:  -- large equipment to9

the -- you know, further back to -- you know,10
somewhere behind the front facade of the house.11

That was just an estimate, so ...12
COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  I can say from13

experience, working with these wells, I mean,14
when it's a drinking water well, you can't put15
it directly next to the house, like, behind the16
fence, on the side yard.  It's -- it's just17
too -- you can't do that for drinking water.18

I don't know why they can't go in the19
backyard, I'm kind of with you on that, if20
there's enough backyard.21

And then, additionally, just the -- just22
feedback to Mr. Wells.  You know, I -- that's a23
big old rock, and I don't see a bunch of24
boulders hanging out here in Jacksonville,25
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Florida.  I would prefer some sort of heavy1
landscaping, even, to that.  You know, that's a2
little funny looking here, you know --3

THE CHAIRMAN:  You certainly wouldn't hide4
a key under it.5

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  One other thing6
that's -- at least I think is somewhat related7
is that these types of issues do come up from8
time to time when you're discussing9
communication infrastructure, like certain10
types of utility boxes.11

And, typically, I believe those, if12
approved, they are located along the property13
lines as -- so they're not directly in front of14
the property, so -- yeah.15

THE CHAIRMAN:  And question for staff.16
And maybe this is for Legal as well.17

I mean, I am certainly opposed to that18
boulder.  I mean, that isn't -- that doesn't19
belong in Southeast Florida.  That is -- it's20
kind of -- you know, I understand it's not21
contextual for us.22

I would say, the next question is, is this23
something that we can start addressing in24
the -- as part of the design guidelines as a25
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requirement for an HOA -- or, I'm sorry, for an1
HPC COA application?2

Like, in the site plan, seeing where3
they're proposing to locate this, like, are4
you -- is that a question?  Are you going to5
have this infrastructure?  What's its location?6
And that's something that we could review or is7
it not?  Is it out of our purview as HPC to8
review these kinds of things?  Because --9

My argument is, this -- the location of10
this, if it's in the front yard, is affecting11
the fabric of our neighborhood.  Like, the very12
design guidelines that we use to review these13
projects focuses on the envelope of the14
building, the street, the relationship of the15
house or the building to the street.16

And so there's an element being in that17
area and in that zone.  I think it should be18
part of that discussion, part of that approval.19

MR. WELLS:  Through the Chair to the20
Commission as well, I mean, this certainly does21
not fall outside of your authority or scope.22

The staff, of course, has the discretion23
to forward anything that we don't feel24
comfortable or inclined to support25

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300

74
administratively, to forward it to you-all,1
so --2

In this instance, this is exactly what we3
wanted to do, to get some feedback and some4
sentiment.5

One thing that we can do, we can approach6
this moving forward -- if this becomes a7
frequent issue or problem, we can develop some8
type of design guidelines.  We can also9
incorporate some criterion in terms of our10
matrix for next year.11

But there's a couple of approaches we can12
do.  We can cite it, of course, appropriately;13
design to scale, et cetera, but that's all up14
for fair game.15

THE CHAIRMAN:  I mean, is this something16
that I can just request or is this something17
that we have to have a quorum to vote on with18
Robert's Rules of Order or -- no?19

Because I -- and I would like to hear20
from -- and I think you agree.  I saw a nod of21
your heads, but I think that ought to be part22
of the application process or the site plan.23

Like, if you're applying for a COA, we24
need -- we should see where the -- we should25
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see where this is being located, and I think we1
should -- we should review whether we agree2
with it being in the front yard, like it's3
being done.4

MR. WELLS:  My apologies, Commissioner5
Montoya.  I was under the impression that you6
were asking about just the covering of7
the well, and --8

THE CHAIRMAN:  No, I'm taking a step back.9
Yeah, because the location of it is10

incorrect with our fabric.11
MR. WELLS:  So you want to have the12

ability to determine whether -- or where13
utility connections are located on the14
property?15

THE CHAIRMAN:  I --16
MR. WELLS:  Yeah, I don't -- I'll need17

to -- I don't have -- I can't answer that right18
now.  I'll have to do some digging in terms of19
our code --20

THE CHAIRMAN:  I'm willing to make that21
argument.  I think that we, as a Commission,22
should be willing to make that argument because23
I think that that is affecting the fabric --24
the historic fabric.25
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And if there are other ways to do it that1

are, say, in the grand scheme of things, a very2
low percentage of the overall cost of the3
project, then I think we could -- I think that4
I could, in good conscience, vote on that.5

MR. WELLS:  Okay.6
THE CHAIRMAN:  I think it's worth7

considering.8
Fellow commissioners --9
MR. WELLS:  Through the --10
COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  If we're worried11

about it as far as historic preservation, we're12
very worried about what the house looks like13
when you drive by, the exterior view from the14
street -- is always what we consider.  And so15
if we're putting a giant piece of mechanical16
hardware in the front yard, I think, yes, it17
should be considered.18

I mean, that's -- I mean, they need water.19
I'm not trying to deny these people water, but20
I -- but we have to consider how that's going21
to look when they build a new home, when you22
put this big, you know, pump, and everything23
you see there, in the front of the house.24
That's something to consider.25
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If we have the ability to say, move it to1

a side yard or the backyard or whatever options2
there are at the time for that particular3
property, I think that should be considered as4
part of these projects, I agree.5

MR. WELLS:  One thing -- just another6
comment from staff's standpoint.7

So one -- I think one of the -- one of the8
first times that this issue arose is -- we had9
an applicant that came in for a COA, new10
construction, they identified where the house11
was going to go, but they didn't identify where12
the connections or utilities were, and so that13
came during permitting.  So that was outside of14
our scope at that point in time.15

So that's something we can start asking on16
the front end, where the utilities will be17
connect- -- or will be located.18

THE CHAIRMAN:  At least then there's a19
trail.  Like, that question was asked as part20
of the process.  And if it comes before us as21
something that is moving, you know, against the22
design guidelines, at least we have something23
to stand on.24

I think, though, that -- I mean, we don't25
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have time for that today, but I think that --1
the comment about, once it goes to permitting,2
totally understand it, but that's another3
conversation we need to have at some point,4
about getting some more communication with5
permitting understanding what we're doing here,6
you know, because I think they have a pretty7
good idea about it, but there are things that8
seem to slip here and there.9

MR. WELLS:  Okay.10
THE CHAIRMAN:  And I think that's a --11

that's a discussion we need to have as well.12
Is there -- you seem like you're thinking13

a lot.14
MS. LOPERA:  No, no.15
To the Chair, I was just -- I think, yeah,16

staff and Mr. Wells has heard you, and I think17
he'll request those things on new construction18
COAs.  And that's not anything you need to vote19
on, and then you can have that information the20
next time you are (inaudible) that new21
construction COA.22

THE CHAIRMAN:  We should -- I didn't23
realize that (microphone failure) public24
comment, so I do want to open the floor to25
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public comment if anyone wants to come forward.1

(Ms. Pryor approaches the podium.)2
THE CHAIRMAN:  Have you filled out a card?3
MS. PRYOR:  I will.4
THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Just -- you don't5

have to get sworn in, just make sure you fill6
out a card.7

MS. PRYOR:  Okay.  Thank you for the8
public comment time.9

MS. LOPERA:  Name and address for the10
record, please.11

MS. PRYOR:  I'm sorry?12
MS. LOPERA:  Name and address for the13

record, please.14
MS. PRYOR:  Sure.15
Kim Pryor, 245 West 5th Street.16
Real quick.  As I was listening to your17

discussion regarding the demolition by neglect18
task force, I don't know if this is something19
to be considered or not, but I wanted to20
mention to be careful about the number of21
commissioners that you actually place on that22
task force, as to whether that may impact any23
future votes by the Commission as far as24
recusal.25
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So I don't know if that is something that1

you would need to consider.  If you put four2
commissioners on, then that would leave you3
with only three to vote if you had to recuse4
yourself from a vote in determining a property5
as being demolition-by-neglect eligible.  So it6
was just something I wanted to throw out there7
for you guys to think about.8

THE CHAIRMAN:  That's a great comment,9
although, I think, as long as we have a10
quorum -- oh, I'm sorry.11

MS. PRYOR:  And then the other thing that12
I wanted to ask is -- there were -- there were13
staff reports in the book for today for14
everything except the two demolition delays for15
downtown, and so I -- I know that -- or I16
believe that staff prepares a report because17
they go through and -- to determine if it's18
eligible for a landmark, but that information19
is not available to the public in the book, and20
so I am --21

I would like to know if that should be22
included.  And if so, when that will be made23
available to the public so that we can be aware24
of what the staff recommendation is before we25
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come to the meeting.1

THE CHAIRMAN:  Before a response, is there2
anything else that you wanted to say or is3
that --4

MS. PRYOR:  No.  Those were the two items5
that I wanted to ask.6

THE CHAIRMAN:  While he's looking at that,7
I think that -- the first part, though, as long8
as we have a quorum at this meeting, some of us9
may have to recuse ourselves from voting, but10
the -- the item can still be voted on by the11
members of the Commission that are here to12
vote; is that right?13

MS. LOPERA:  To the Chair, could I get a14
clarification?  Recusing yourself on what?15

THE CHAIRMAN:  Like, in the case of16
ex parte, or you may deem that I may have to17
recuse myself from voting on an item on the18
agenda, as long as we have a quorum that day,19
the rest of the commissioners can vote and I20
just don't vote, right?21

MS. LOPERA:  Correct.22
As long as we have a quorum, you can take23

up an item, even if people are abstaining,24
that's correct.25
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And as far as participation on the task1

force, it shouldn't require you to abstain on2
later votes.3

THE CHAIRMAN:  It's definitely something4
to consider, though.5

COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  My impression of6
the task force is that this is -- that is more7
of a high-level determination of what is8
demolition by neglect and how to deal with that9
moving forward, not so much any specific10
properties that anybody would bring up.11

That was my understand- -- I doubt we'd12
have to recuse ourselves --13

THE CHAIRMAN:  More process than14
specifics.15

COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Yeah.  Exactly,16
yeah.17

THE CHAIRMAN:  Arimus.18
MR. WELLS:  Through the Chair to19

Ms. Pryor, just for the record and just to make20
sure it's accurate, the demo delay report is21
included in the book.  I'm looking at it right22
now.23

If you go to our website, if you click on24
the book, it will pop up in a separate tab.25
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You pull up the dividers here, you scroll down1
to the demo delays at the bottom of the2
agenda -- I'm scrolling past here, and the3
report is on the next page.4

MS. PRYOR:  Okay.  Is that new?  Because I5
downloaded it and I didn't see it, so -- I6
could have missed it, but --7

MR. WELLS:  No, the book has not been8
updated, so it's the same book that I sent out9
on the Friday prior.10

MS. PRYOR:  Okay.  Well, my apologies,11
then, if it's there, so -- I'm, obviously, not12
perfect, so thank you.13

Appreciate the time.14
THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Anyone else15

want to make a public comment?16
AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)17
THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Is there anything18

else that we need to talk about?19
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)20
THE CHAIRMAN:  This meeting is adjourned.21
Thank you, everyone.22
(The foregoing proceedings were adjourned23

at 4:40 p.m.)24
-  -  -25
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September 25, 2024 
 

Report of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department 
Certificate of Appropriateness Application COA-24-30395 

 
Address: 2050 North Liberty Street, RE# 055193-0000 
 
Location: West side of North Liberty Street, between East 10th Street and East 11th Street 
 
Owner:  Adam Eiseman 
  Hoose Homes and Investments, LLC  

7563 Philips Highway, Suite 109 
Jacksonville, Florida 32256 

 
Applicant:  Mitchell Askelson 
  JWB Real Estate Companies, LLC 

7563 Philips Highway, Suite 109 
Jacksonville, Florida 32256 

 
Year Built: N/A  

 
Designation: Springfield  
 
Request: New Construction (Two-Story Single-Family Residence) 
  
Summary Scope of Work: 
1. New construction (two-story single-family residence) 
 
Recommendation: Approve with Conditions 
 
Conditions:  

1. Materials, design, and height shall be substantially consistent with the elevation drawings 
dated December 29, 2023, or as otherwise approved by the Historic Preservation Section.  

2. Location and orientation shall be as substantially shown on the site plan dated February 
2, 2024. 

3. Prior to permitting, the applicant shall demonstrate that the front setback will be within 
25 percent of the average required front yard of adjacent contributing structures (RE: 
055195-0000 and 055192-0000). 

4. If a well is required for water service, it shall be placed in the rear yard or a non-street 
visible location. 

5. Columns shall have caps and bases.  
6. The fascia boards and soffits shall be composed of wood or a cementitious material (no 

vinyl or PVC). 
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7. The siding shall be installed with the smooth side facing outward. 
8. The porch railing system shall be made of wood or wood composite, and the spindles shall 

be set in between an upper and lower railing with no exposed ends.  
9. The front entry walkway shall be limited to the width of the front porch steps and shall be 

composed of brick-like pavers, poured concrete, or hexagonal brick pavers.  
10. The front door shall have clear glass without any decorative etching or frosted glass.  
11. All windows shall be installed in accordance with the latest version of the HPS Window 

Supplement.  
12. Prior to the final inspection of any building permit, the owner or their agent shall submit 

to the Historic Preservation Section an affidavit and any supplementary evidence that 
verifies compliance with all conditions of the COA final order. 

 

 
 
 
PROJECT DESCRIPTION  
COA-24-30395 seeks to construct a two-story single-family home within the Springfield Historic 
District. The subject site is currently a vacant interior lot that is approximately eighty-seven (87) 
feet long and thirty-six (36) feet wide. The surrounding residential structures along this block are 
mostly one-story and two-story homes with full-width porches. As designed, the proposed two-
story home will consist of a hip roof, dormer, and full-width porch. Primary materials of the 
structure include fiberglass shingles for the roof, three-over-one windows on the façade, one-
over-one windows, Hardie board lap siding, wood railing with two-by-two spindles, concrete 
block foundation with stucco finish, and tapered columns with caps and bases. 
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STAFF SUMMARY AND ANALYSIS  
Staff considered the applicable Design Guidelines for the Springfield Historic District and the 
Ordinance Code criteria found in Sections 307.106(k), 307.106(l), 307.106(m), 307.106(n), and 
307.106(o). The following is Staff’s analysis:   
 

• Development of a two-story single-family home on a vacant lot amidst other one-story 
and two-story residential homes provides for compatible reuse of an infill lot in the 
Springfield Historic District and contributes to the residential streetscape. The design of 
the full-width front porch ensures a compatible relationship with other properties in the 
historic district; the frame vernacular style is consistent with the architectural styles of 
the neighborhood. Therefore, the proposed development is consistent with Sections 
307.106(k)(1 and 2). 

• The proposed work can be completed within a reasonable period of time, consistent with 
Section 307.106(k)(4).  

• The overall height of the proposed structure from the finished floor is approximately 
twenty-five (25) feet, which is compatible with the heights of the adjacent structures. 
Contributing structures of one-story and two-story single-family homes are the dominant 
residential development typology along this block. The scale and massing of the proposed 
structure are reasonably consistent with other surrounding two-story residences. The 
front and side setbacks as shown on the site plan dated February 23, 2024, are consistent 
with other nearby structures and have been conditioned to ensure compatibility. For 
these reasons, the development is consistent with Sections 307.106(m)(1, 3, and 6). 

• The proposed elevations show three-over-one, 3-grid, and one-over-one patterned 
windows with a header height window design characteristic in the Springfield Historic 
District. The majority of the windows are vertically oriented and of a traditional size. A 
transom light is above the front door, and the quarter-light door has 3-grid glass panes 
and two vertical panels, which can be found on other structures within the District. 
Consistent with Section 307.106(m)(2), the proportions and relationships between the 
windows and doors are compatible with the architectural style of structures in the 
neighborhood.  

• Consistent with Section 307.106(m)(4), the design of the hip roof form is compatible with 
the roof forms within the District, and similar roof forms are found surrounding the 
property as well.   

• The proposed design of the new structure maintains the alignment of windows and sills, 
uniformed openings, and horizontal rhythms along the streetscape. As such, the 
proposed structure is compatible with the directional expression of surrounding 
structures and consistent with Section 307.106(m)(7).   

• Consistent with Section 307.106(m)(8), the proposed design of the structure contains 
many architectural details that are in keeping with historic elements found throughout 
the Springfield Historic District. Such details include: 

o The Hardie board lap siding, a contemporary material used to replicate the finish 
and dimension of wood lap siding, which is common in Springfield;  

o Concrete foundation with stucco finish;  
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o Vertically-oriented windows spaced evenly throughout the structure; and  
o Tapered porch columns with caps and bases. 

• The Historic District Design Guidelines for the Springfield Historic District references “New 
Construction” and lists Standards Two and Nine of the Secretary of the Interior’s Standards 
for Rehabilitation. Standard Two refers to the relationship of new construction to adjacent 
buildings, landscape and streetscape features, and open spaces. The relationship of the 
proposed building to the surrounding context is described above. Standard Nine emphasizes 
that new construction shall not destroy historic materials and is differentiated from the old 
while being compatible in massing, size, scale, and architectural features in order to preserve 
the historical integrity of the property and its immediate surroundings. No historic fabric will 
be impacted since the new construction is infill of a vacant residential lot. Also, the proposed 
new construction is compatible with the surrounding residential structures. The proposed 
residence is differentiated from historic structures by the finish and materials used, and is 
generally compatible with the massing and architectural features of adjacent properties. 

 
For these reasons, it is the position of the Planning and Development Department that the 
proposed work under the stated conditions is consistent with: 
 

• Section 307.106(k) General Standards: 1, 2, and 4 
• Section 307.106(m) Guidelines on New Construction: 1, 2, 3, 4, 6, 7, 8 
• Historic District Design Guidelines, Section on “New Construction” 

 
CODE CRITERIA AND DESIGN GUIDELINES 
 
General Criteria  

• 307.106(k)(1) - The effect of the proposed work on the landmark, landmark site or 
property within an historic district upon which such work is to be done; 

• 307.106(k)(2) - The relationship between such work and other structures on the 
landmark site or other property in the historic district; 

• 307.106(k)(4) - Whether the plans may be carried out by the applicant within a 
reasonable period of time. 

New Construction  
• 307.106(m)(1) - Height. The height of any proposed alteration or construction shall be 

compatible with the style and character of the landmark and with surrounding 
structures in an historic district. 

• 307.106(m)(2) - Proportions of windows and doors. The proportions and relationships 
between doors and windows shall be compatible with the architectural style and 
character of the landmark and with surrounding structures in an historic district. 
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• 307.106(m)(3) - Relationship of building masses, setbacks and spaces. The relationship 
of a structure within an historic district to the open space between it and adjoining 
structures shall be compatible. 

• 307.106(m)(4) - Roof shape. The design of the roof shall be compatible with the 
architectural style and character of the landmark and surrounding structures in an 
historic district. 

• 307.106(m)(6) - Scale. The scale of the structure after alteration, construction, or partial 
demolition shall be compatible with its architectural style and character and with 
surrounding structures in an historic district. 

• 307.106(m)(7) - Directional expression. Facades in historic districts shall blend with 
other structures with regard to directional expression. Structures in an historic district 
shall be compatible with the dominant horizontal or vertical expression of surrounding 
structures. The directional expression of a landmark after alteration, construction, or 
partial demolition shall be compatible with its original architectural style and character. 

• 307.106(m)(8) - Architectural details. Architectural details including materials and 
textures shall be treated so as to make a landmark compatible with its original 
architectural style and character and to preserve and enhance the architectural style or 
character of a landmark or historic district. The Commission will give recommendations 
as to appropriate colors for any landmark or historic district. 

Historic District Design Guidelines, “New Construction” 
• Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation (2): The historic character of a 

property shall be retained and preserved. The removal of historic materials or alteration 
of features and spaces that characterize a property shall be avoided. 
 

• Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation (9): New additions, exterior 
alterations, or related new construction shall not destroy historic materials that 
characterize the property. The new work shall be differentiated from the old and shall be 
compatible with the massing, size, scale, and architectural features to protect the historic 
integrity of the property and its environment. 
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LOCATION MAP 
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PICTURE OF SUBJECT PROPERTY WITH POSTED SIGN 
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ELEVATION PLANS DATED DECEMBER 29, 2023  

 

 

 

 

52



BMF 

COA-24-30395  Page 9 of 12 

 

 

 

53



BMF 

COA-24-30395  Page 10 of 12 

FLOOR PLANS DATED DECEMBER 29, 2023  
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SITE PLAN DATED FEBRUARY 23, 2024  

 

56



57



58



59



60



3/11/24, 3:31 PM Detail by Entity Name

https://search.sunbiz.org/Inquiry/CorporationSearch/SearchResultDetail?inquirytype=EntityName&directionType=Initial&searchNameOrder=HOOSEH… 1/3

Document Number
FEI/EIN Number
Date Filed
State
Status

Department of State /  Division of Corporations /  Search Records /  Search by Entity Name /

Detail by Entity Name
Florida Limited Liability Company
HOOSE HOMES AND INVESTMENTS, LLC

Filing Information

L06000002898
68-0620654
01/09/2006

FL
ACTIVE

Principal Address

7563 Philips Hwy
Suite 208
JACKSONVILLE, FL 32256

Changed: 03/23/2018

Mailing Address

7563 Philips Hwy
Suite 208
JACKSONVILLE, FL 32256

Changed: 03/23/2018

Registered Agent Name & Address

McKillop Law Firm
7563 Philips Hwy
Suite 500
Jacksonville, FL 32256

Name Changed: 04/02/2013

Address Changed: 03/23/2018

Authorized Person(s) Detail

Name & Address

Title Manager

Rigel, Adam
7563 Philips Hwy
Suite 208

Division of CorporationsFlorida Department of State
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JACKSONVILLE, FL 32256

Title Manager

Eiseman, Adam
7563 Philips Hwy
208
Jacksonville, FL 32256

Title Manager

Sifakis, Alexander
7563 Philips Hwy
208
Jacksonville, FL 32256

Title Manager

Cohen, Gregory
7563 Philips Hwy
208
Jacksonville, FL 32256

Annual Reports

Report Year Filed Date
2022 04/04/2022
2023 04/12/2023
2024 02/15/2024

Document Images

02/15/2024 -- ANNUAL REPORT View image in PDF format

04/12/2023 -- ANNUAL REPORT View image in PDF format

04/04/2022 -- ANNUAL REPORT View image in PDF format

03/12/2021 -- ANNUAL REPORT View image in PDF format

02/26/2020 -- ANNUAL REPORT View image in PDF format

02/21/2019 -- ANNUAL REPORT View image in PDF format

03/23/2018 -- ANNUAL REPORT View image in PDF format

03/22/2017 -- ANNUAL REPORT View image in PDF format

02/17/2016 -- ANNUAL REPORT View image in PDF format

02/20/2015 -- ANNUAL REPORT View image in PDF format

04/30/2014 -- ANNUAL REPORT View image in PDF format

04/02/2013 -- ANNUAL REPORT View image in PDF format

02/07/2012 -- ANNUAL REPORT View image in PDF format

02/28/2011 -- ANNUAL REPORT View image in PDF format

03/30/2010 -- ANNUAL REPORT View image in PDF format

01/15/2009 -- ANNUAL REPORT View image in PDF format

03/19/2008 -- ANNUAL REPORT View image in PDF format

01/12/2007 -- ANNUAL REPORT View image in PDF format
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https://search.sunbiz.org/Inquiry/CorporationSearch/GetDocument?aggregateId=flal-l06000002898-dbfa35c8-a238-4c08-b079-f8f06c971768&transactionId=l06000002898-7b9c6f02-2dc9-4c62-a03a-df46b7533a4d&formatType=PDF
https://search.sunbiz.org/Inquiry/CorporationSearch/GetDocument?aggregateId=flal-l06000002898-dbfa35c8-a238-4c08-b079-f8f06c971768&transactionId=l06000002898-7b9c6f02-2dc9-4c62-a03a-df46b7533a4d&formatType=PDF
https://search.sunbiz.org/Inquiry/CorporationSearch/GetDocument?aggregateId=flal-l06000002898-dbfa35c8-a238-4c08-b079-f8f06c971768&transactionId=l06000002898-810b0505-174f-4f68-9969-bdcb998696af&formatType=PDF
https://search.sunbiz.org/Inquiry/CorporationSearch/GetDocument?aggregateId=flal-l06000002898-dbfa35c8-a238-4c08-b079-f8f06c971768&transactionId=l06000002898-810b0505-174f-4f68-9969-bdcb998696af&formatType=PDF
https://search.sunbiz.org/Inquiry/CorporationSearch/GetDocument?aggregateId=flal-l06000002898-dbfa35c8-a238-4c08-b079-f8f06c971768&transactionId=l06000002898-d2a1f1a0-4107-4863-98ac-24f30227d9b8&formatType=PDF
https://search.sunbiz.org/Inquiry/CorporationSearch/GetDocument?aggregateId=flal-l06000002898-dbfa35c8-a238-4c08-b079-f8f06c971768&transactionId=l06000002898-d2a1f1a0-4107-4863-98ac-24f30227d9b8&formatType=PDF
https://search.sunbiz.org/Inquiry/CorporationSearch/GetDocument?aggregateId=flal-l06000002898-dbfa35c8-a238-4c08-b079-f8f06c971768&transactionId=l06000002898-05645666-7eaa-412f-a90d-77a1a62f85f8&formatType=PDF
https://search.sunbiz.org/Inquiry/CorporationSearch/GetDocument?aggregateId=flal-l06000002898-dbfa35c8-a238-4c08-b079-f8f06c971768&transactionId=l06000002898-05645666-7eaa-412f-a90d-77a1a62f85f8&formatType=PDF
https://search.sunbiz.org/Inquiry/CorporationSearch/GetDocument?aggregateId=flal-l06000002898-dbfa35c8-a238-4c08-b079-f8f06c971768&transactionId=l06000002898-ca2bbdac-34fd-4c5a-b911-4c4494c29b7f&formatType=PDF
https://search.sunbiz.org/Inquiry/CorporationSearch/GetDocument?aggregateId=flal-l06000002898-dbfa35c8-a238-4c08-b079-f8f06c971768&transactionId=l06000002898-ca2bbdac-34fd-4c5a-b911-4c4494c29b7f&formatType=PDF
https://search.sunbiz.org/Inquiry/CorporationSearch/GetDocument?aggregateId=flal-l06000002898-dbfa35c8-a238-4c08-b079-f8f06c971768&transactionId=l06000002898-dcbd3baa-8d08-49e4-b5df-18d4f2a8857b&formatType=PDF
https://search.sunbiz.org/Inquiry/CorporationSearch/GetDocument?aggregateId=flal-l06000002898-dbfa35c8-a238-4c08-b079-f8f06c971768&transactionId=l06000002898-dcbd3baa-8d08-49e4-b5df-18d4f2a8857b&formatType=PDF
https://search.sunbiz.org/Inquiry/CorporationSearch/GetDocument?aggregateId=flal-l06000002898-dbfa35c8-a238-4c08-b079-f8f06c971768&transactionId=l06000002898-6b57291b-de95-4e0b-a844-7696792ee7bf&formatType=PDF
https://search.sunbiz.org/Inquiry/CorporationSearch/GetDocument?aggregateId=flal-l06000002898-dbfa35c8-a238-4c08-b079-f8f06c971768&transactionId=l06000002898-6b57291b-de95-4e0b-a844-7696792ee7bf&formatType=PDF
https://search.sunbiz.org/Inquiry/CorporationSearch/GetDocument?aggregateId=flal-l06000002898-dbfa35c8-a238-4c08-b079-f8f06c971768&transactionId=l06000002898-76f4f934-6716-4a79-b40e-b6314d9a2072&formatType=PDF
https://search.sunbiz.org/Inquiry/CorporationSearch/GetDocument?aggregateId=flal-l06000002898-dbfa35c8-a238-4c08-b079-f8f06c971768&transactionId=l06000002898-76f4f934-6716-4a79-b40e-b6314d9a2072&formatType=PDF
https://search.sunbiz.org/Inquiry/CorporationSearch/GetDocument?aggregateId=flal-l06000002898-dbfa35c8-a238-4c08-b079-f8f06c971768&transactionId=l06000002898-83e7b303-bf67-43c9-8811-3602823f6445&formatType=PDF
https://search.sunbiz.org/Inquiry/CorporationSearch/GetDocument?aggregateId=flal-l06000002898-dbfa35c8-a238-4c08-b079-f8f06c971768&transactionId=l06000002898-83e7b303-bf67-43c9-8811-3602823f6445&formatType=PDF
https://search.sunbiz.org/Inquiry/CorporationSearch/GetDocument?aggregateId=flal-l06000002898-dbfa35c8-a238-4c08-b079-f8f06c971768&transactionId=l06000002898-2859b38e-b155-44ae-b109-cd727882cf74&formatType=PDF
https://search.sunbiz.org/Inquiry/CorporationSearch/GetDocument?aggregateId=flal-l06000002898-dbfa35c8-a238-4c08-b079-f8f06c971768&transactionId=l06000002898-2859b38e-b155-44ae-b109-cd727882cf74&formatType=PDF
https://search.sunbiz.org/Inquiry/CorporationSearch/GetDocument?aggregateId=flal-l06000002898-dbfa35c8-a238-4c08-b079-f8f06c971768&transactionId=l06000002898-83b3161f-030d-4a8a-bb83-61a89fbacc0d&formatType=PDF
https://search.sunbiz.org/Inquiry/CorporationSearch/GetDocument?aggregateId=flal-l06000002898-dbfa35c8-a238-4c08-b079-f8f06c971768&transactionId=l06000002898-83b3161f-030d-4a8a-bb83-61a89fbacc0d&formatType=PDF
https://search.sunbiz.org/Inquiry/CorporationSearch/GetDocument?aggregateId=flal-l06000002898-dbfa35c8-a238-4c08-b079-f8f06c971768&transactionId=l06000002898-cc3e4fb5-4982-4483-8acb-dede47a9f745&formatType=PDF
https://search.sunbiz.org/Inquiry/CorporationSearch/GetDocument?aggregateId=flal-l06000002898-dbfa35c8-a238-4c08-b079-f8f06c971768&transactionId=l06000002898-cc3e4fb5-4982-4483-8acb-dede47a9f745&formatType=PDF
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01/09/2006 -- Florida Limited Liability View image in PDF format

Florida Department of State, Division of Corporations
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Document Number
FEI/EIN Number
Date Filed
State
Status
Last Event
Event Date Filed
Event Effective Date

Department of State /  Division of Corporations /  Search Records /  Search by Entity Name /

Detail by Entity Name
Florida Limited Liability Company
JWB REAL ESTATE COMPANIES, LLC

Filing Information

L13000127934
47-3535531
09/10/2013

FL
ACTIVE

LC ARTICLE OF CORRECTION
10/08/2013
NONE

Principal Address

7563 Philips Hwy
Ste 208
JACKSONVILLE, FL 32256

Changed: 03/23/2018

Mailing Address

7563 Philips Hwy
Ste 208
JACKSONVILLE, FL 32256

Changed: 03/23/2018

Registered Agent Name & Address

McKillop Law Firm
7563 Philips Hwy
Ste 500
Jacksonville, FL 32256

Name Changed: 04/30/2014

Address Changed: 03/23/2018

Authorized Person(s) Detail

Name & Address

Title Manager

Division of CorporationsFlorida Department of State
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RIGEL, ADAM
7563 Philips Hwy
Ste 109
JACKSONVILLE, FL 32256

Title Manager

SIFAKIS, ALEXANDER
7563 Philips Hwy
Ste 109
JACKSONVILLE, FL 32256

Title Manager

COHEN, GREGORY
7563 Philips Hwy
Ste 109
JACKSONVILLE, FL 32256

Title Manager

Eiseman, Adam
7563 Philips Hwy
Ste 109
JACKSONVILLE, FL 32256

Annual Reports

Report Year Filed Date
2021 03/12/2021
2022 04/05/2022
2023 04/12/2023

Document Images

04/12/2023 -- ANNUAL REPORT View image in PDF format

04/05/2022 -- ANNUAL REPORT View image in PDF format

03/12/2021 -- ANNUAL REPORT View image in PDF format

03/11/2020 -- ANNUAL REPORT View image in PDF format

02/13/2019 -- ANNUAL REPORT View image in PDF format

03/23/2018 -- ANNUAL REPORT View image in PDF format

03/22/2017 -- ANNUAL REPORT View image in PDF format

02/17/2016 -- ANNUAL REPORT View image in PDF format

02/20/2015 -- ANNUAL REPORT View image in PDF format

04/30/2014 -- ANNUAL REPORT View image in PDF format

10/08/2013 -- LC Article of Correction View image in PDF format

09/10/2013 -- Florida Limited Liability View image in PDF format
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https://search.sunbiz.org/Inquiry/CorporationSearch/GetDocument?aggregateId=flal-l13000127934-5207da05-11fa-47a8-abaf-1f9b5c25443c&transactionId=l13000127934-ad5a7a18-f40e-40a3-99a2-92a184a2e74e&formatType=PDF
https://search.sunbiz.org/Inquiry/CorporationSearch/GetDocument?aggregateId=flal-l13000127934-5207da05-11fa-47a8-abaf-1f9b5c25443c&transactionId=l13000127934-c79218e2-0a23-41d4-8444-cf59bbbb6ed2&formatType=PDF
https://search.sunbiz.org/Inquiry/CorporationSearch/GetDocument?aggregateId=flal-l13000127934-5207da05-11fa-47a8-abaf-1f9b5c25443c&transactionId=l13000127934-c79218e2-0a23-41d4-8444-cf59bbbb6ed2&formatType=PDF
https://search.sunbiz.org/Inquiry/CorporationSearch/GetDocument?aggregateId=flal-l13000127934-5207da05-11fa-47a8-abaf-1f9b5c25443c&transactionId=l13000127934-2aa1b15d-e82c-4e21-bb45-42629a346abd&formatType=PDF
https://search.sunbiz.org/Inquiry/CorporationSearch/GetDocument?aggregateId=flal-l13000127934-5207da05-11fa-47a8-abaf-1f9b5c25443c&transactionId=l13000127934-2aa1b15d-e82c-4e21-bb45-42629a346abd&formatType=PDF
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1ST LEVEL FLOOR PLAN

SCALE: 1/4" = 1'-0"

2ND LEVEL FLOOR PLAN

SCALE: 1/4" = 1'-0"
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ROOF PLAN

SCALE: 1/4" = 1'-0"
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LIGHT FIXTURE / EXHAUST FAN

GFCI

WALL MOUNTED LIGHT FIXTURE

(2) 110V OUTLETS

SINGLE POLE SWITCH

(2) 110V WATERPROOF GFCI OUTLETS (INTERIOR)

(1) 220V DISCONNECT

LEGEND

THREE WAY SWITCH
3

PRE-WIRE AND BRACE FOR CEILING FAN

WP/GFCI

(2) 110V WATERPROOF GFCI OUTLETS (EXTERIOR)

SMOKE/CARBON MONOXIDE DETECTOR

OPTIONAL FLOOD LIGHT

PENDANT LIGHTING

1'X4' FLOURESCENT LIGHT

CEILING MOUNTED LIGHT FIXTURE

RECESSED LIGHT FIXTURE

NOTES:

1. ELECTRICAL LAYOUT MUST MEET STATE AND LOCAL

CODES. ELECTRICIAN TO VERIFY.

2. ALL FIXTURES TO BE CFL OR LED.

3. ALL OUTLETS THAT ARE NOT GFI TO BE AFCI PROTECTED.

CABLE OUTLET

PHONE OUTLET

1ST LEVEL ELECTRIC PLAN

SCALE: 1/4" = 1'-0"

2ND LEVEL ELECTRIC PLAN

SCALE: 1/4" = 1'-0"

WP/GFCI

WP/GFCI

A/C

36" REF

WH

GFCI

W

D

OPTIONAL RECESSED

LIGHTING

GFCI

WP/GFCI

GFCI

GFCI

GFCI

OPTIONAL FLOOD

LIGHT

3

3

GFCI

GFCI

ABOVE MANTEL

IF FIREPLACE INSTALLED

GFCI

ABOVE

 GFCI BELOW

DW
GFCI

AHU

OPTIONAL

G
F

C
I

3

33

OPTIONAL

G
F

C
I

GFCI

OPTIONAL RECESSED

LIGHTING

PULL CHAIN

IN ATTIC

HB

HB

3 3

3

GFCI
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FRONT ELEVATION

SCALE: 1/4" = 1'-0"

0'-0" FINISHED FLOOR

9'-1 1/8" BEARING HEIGHT

10'-5 1/8" 2ND FLOOR

18'-6 1/4" BEARING HEIGHT

CONCRETE STEPS

AS NEEDED

CHEEK WALL AT EACH SIDE OF STEPS

WITH CONCRETE CAP; 4 OR MORE

RISERS WILL REQUIRE A HANDRAIL

WOOD RAILING WITH

2"X2" SPINDLES (TYP.)

HARDIEBOARD LAP

SIDING (TYP.)

2"X6"LEDGER AT BASE

OF WINDOWS (TYP.)

1"X4" HARDIE TRIM AROUND

TOP AND SIDES OF DOORS,

AND WINDOWS (TYP.)

1"X4" HARDIE TRIM (TYP.)

18"X18" STUCCO BASE WITH

CAP AND TAPERED COLUMN

WRAP ABOVE (TYP.)

12

6

12

6

24'-3 15/16" TOP OF ROOF

FIBERGLASS SHINGLES (TYP.)

12

3

12

3

CONCRETE WITH

STUCCO FINISH

DORMER WITH

3020 FG

RIGHT SIDE ELEVATION

SCALE: 1/4" = 1'-0"

WOOD BACK DECK; PROVIDE

STEPS TO GRADE AS NEEDED

WOOD RAILING WITH

2"X2" SPINDLES (TYP.)

2"X6"LEDGER AT BASE

OF WINDOWS (TYP.)

0'-0" FINISHED FLOOR

9'-1 1/8" BEARING HEIGHT

10'-5 1/8" 2ND FLOOR

18'-6 1/4" BEARING HEIGHT

HARDIEBOARD LAP

SIDING (TYP.)

1"X4" HARDIE TRIM (TYP.)

24'-3 15/16" TOP OF ROOF

1"X4" HARDIE TRIM AROUND

TOP AND SIDES OF DOORS,

AND WINDOWS (TYP.)

CONCRETE WITH

STUCCO FINISH

12

3

ROOF OVERHANG

3'

8
'

12

6

FIBERGLASS SHINGLES (TYP.)

REAR ELEVATION

SCALE: 1/4" = 1'-0"

12

6

FIBERGLASS SHINGLES (TYP.)

12

6

0'-0" FINISHED FLOOR

9'-1 1/8" BEARING HEIGHT

10'-5 1/8" 2ND FLOOR

18'-6 1/4" BEARING HEIGHT

HARDIEBOARD LAP

SIDING (TYP.)

2"X6"LEDGER AT BASE

OF WINDOWS (TYP.)

1"X4" HARDIE TRIM AROUND

TOP AND SIDES OF DOORS,

AND WINDOWS (TYP.)

1"X4" HARDIE TRIM (TYP.)

24'-3 15/16" TOP OF ROOF

ROOF OVERHANG

CONCRETE WITH

STUCCO FINISH

WOOD BACK DECK;

PROVIDE STEPS TO

GRADE AS NEEDED

8
'

LEFT SIDE ELEVATION

SCALE: 1/4" = 1'-0"

12

6

WOOD BACK DECK; PROVIDE

STEPS TO GRADE AS NEEDED

WOOD RAILING WITH

2"X2" SPINDLES (TYP.)

8' OFF-RIDGE VENT

0'-0" FINISHED FLOOR

9'-1 1/8" BEARING HEIGHT

10'-5 1/8" 2ND FLOOR

18'-6 1/4" BEARING HEIGHT

HARDIEBOARD LAP

SIDING (TYP.)

1"X4" HARDIE TRIM (TYP.)

24'-3 15/16" TOP OF ROOF

FIBERGLASS SHINGLES (TYP.)

2"X6"LEDGER AT BASE

OF WINDOWS (TYP.)

1"X4" HARDIE TRIM AROUND

TOP AND SIDES OF DOORS,

AND WINDOWS (TYP.)

12

3

CONCRETE WITH

STUCCO FINISH

ROOF OVERHANG

3'

8
'

CONTRACTOR MUST VERIFY ALL DIMENSIONS.

NOTES:

1. ALL CEMENTIOUS SIDING TO HAVE A SMOOTH VERSUS WOOD GRAIN FINISH.

2. ALL WINDOWS SHALL BE RECESSED WITHIN THE WALL PLANE AND TRIMMED IN A TRADITIONAL MANNER.

3. ALL WINDOW GROUPINGS SHALL BE DIVIDED BY A TRADITIONAL 4" MULLION.

4. WOOD RAILING TO HAVE NO EXPOSED SPINDLES.

5. CHEEK WALL WIDTHS TO MATCH THE WIDTH AT THE BASE OF COLUMNS.

COLUMN DETAIL

SCALE: 1/2" = 1'-0"

8"

1'-6"

5
'
-
6

"

4
"

2
"

1"

2"

10"

5
 
1

/
2

"

1"X6" TRIM

1'-2"1" 1"

STUCCO FINISH

(OPTIONAL BRICK)
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R13 INSULATION

NOTE: THIS WALL SECTION IS FOR

AESTHETIC PURPOSES ONLY.

VERIFY ALL CONDITIONS SHOWN

WITH BUILDER.  SEE STRUCTURAL

PLANS FOR CONNECTIONS AND

TIE DOWN INFORMATION.

BEARING HEIGHT

16" FLOOR TRUSS

DRYWALL OR OTHER FINISH

MATERIAL IF APPLICABLE

R13 INSULATION

2ND FLOOR

2"X4" FRAMING (TYP.)

2"X4" FRAMING (TYP.)

DRYWALL OR OTHER FINISH

MATERIAL IF APPLICABLE (TYP.)

FBC R302.6: DWELLING-GARAGE SEPARATION

PROVIDE MINIMUM 1/2" GYP. BOARD FROM THE

RESIDENCE AND ATTICS, STRUCTURE(S)

SUPPORTING FLOOR/CEILING ASSEMBLIES

USED FOR SEPARATION REQUIRED BY THIS

SECTION AND GARAGES LOCATED LESS THAN

3' FROM A DWELLING UNIT ON THE SAME LOT.

PROVIDE MINIMUM 5/8" GYP. BOARD FROM

HABITABLE ROOMS ABOVE THE GARAGE.

R-30

INSULATION

TYPE X GYP. BOARD PER FBC

R302.6 WHERE REQUIRED

TYPE X GYP. BOARD PER FBC

R302.6 WHERE REQUIRED

TYPICAL WALL SECTION

SCALE : 1" = 1'-0"

4
"

DOUBLE OR TRIPLE

2X10 FORM BOARDS

2X4 FORM STAKES

FINISHED FLOOR

COMPACTED FILL

SEE ELEVATIONS FOR

EXTERIOR FINISH MATERIAL

SHEATHING WITH WEATHER

RESISTANT BARRIER; SEE

STRUCTURAL

PROVIDE WALL FINISH

TERMINATION FLASHING AS

REQUIRED

R-38 INSULATION

DOUBLE 2X TOP PLATE WITH

APPROVED HURRICANE ANCHOR

AT ENDS OF EACH TRUSS

*IF WITHIN 3' OF PROPERTY LINE, FIRE

BLOCK AND FIRE CAULK BETWEEN

TRUSSES TO BOTTOM OF ROOF DECK

TYPE X GYP. BOARD PER FBC

R302.6 WHERE REQUIRED

BEARING HEIGHT

12

RP

SEE

ELEV.

1'-4"

HARDIE OR VINYL

SOFFIT (TYP.)

TYPE "A" FLASHING

PRE-ENGINEERED

TRUSS ROOF SYSTEM

FIBERGLASS SHINGLES

OVER UNDERLAYMENT

FIRE CAULKED*

2X BLOCKING*

7/16" OSB OVER TRUSSES;

SEE STRUCTURAL

FRIEZE BOARD IF

APPLICABLE PER BUILDER

2"X6" FASCIA

1"X2" FURRING STRIP

2"X4" LOOKOUT WITH NAILER

TYPE "C" FLASHING (WHERE EXTERIOR

BUILDING PANELS JOIN HORIZONTALLY)

TYPE "B" FLASHING (WHERE CHIMNEYS

AND WALLS MEET ROOF)

STUCCO BASE COAT AND

SKIM COAT APPLIED TO

FACE OF CONCRETE

SECTION A-A

THROUGH WINDOW JAMB

FLASHING

SEALANT BEAD

BEHIND MOUNTING

FLANGE.

JAMB FLASHING4

1

STEPS

2

3

4

WEATHER RESITIVE BARRIER (WRB) APPLIED PRIOR TO THE WINDOW INSTALLATION.

FLASHING APPLIED OVER THE FACE OF THE MOUNTING FLANGE.

SECURE WRB

AT HEAD

HEAD FLASHING

A

6

1

8

 

1

2

"

A

JAMB FLASHING5

6

5

6

APPLY CONT. SELF ADHESIVE FLASHING THAT

EXTENDS AT LEAST 4" BEYOND ROUGH OPENING.

3

CUT

LINE
9"

SHIM AND ADJUST WINDOW TO ACHIEVE SQUARE,

PLUMB, AND LEVEL CONDITION.  USE CORROSION

RESISTANT FASTENERS.  FASTEN WINDOWS PER

WINDOW MANUFACTURER SPECIFICATIONS.

SILL FLASHING

9"

1

6

9"

135°

1

SEALANT

WINDOW INSTALLATION

SCALE: N.T.S.

IN WATER SHEDDING FASHION, STARTING AT THE

BASE OF THE WALL & WORKING TOWARDS THE TOP,

INSTALL THE WRB TO THE FACE OF THE SHEATHING.

CUT AT INVERTED "Y".

INSTALL 6" WIDE SELF ADHESIVE SILL FLASHING THAT

EXTENDS 4" BEYOND OPENING.

APPLY BEAD OF SEALANT AT BACK OF WINDOW

FLANGE & SET WINDOW USING PAN HEAD SCREWS

TO FACILITATE INSPECTION.

APPLY A 4" SELF ADHESIVE JAMB FLASHING OVERLAPPING THE

WINDOW FLANGE EXTENDED 4" PAST THE ROUGH OPENING.

REMOVE PREVIOUSLY APPLIED TAPE,

ALLOWING WRB TO LAY FLAT OVER HEAD

FLASHING. APPLY NEW SHEATHING TAPE

OVER DIAGONAL CUT - SEE DIAGRAM.

FLASHING AT HEAD EXTENDS

1" BEYOND JAMB FLASHING.

EXTEND JAMB FLASHING TO

OVERLAP SILL FLASHING.  EXTEND

JAMB FLASHING 8-1/2"  ABOVE

ROUGH OPENING AT HEAD. TUCK

TOP OF JAMB FLASHING UNDER

THE FLAP OF WRB AT THE HEAD.

SEE DIAGRAM.

INTERIOR VIEW

TOP LEFT CORNER OF WINDOW

EMBED BOTTOM OF THE HEAD FLASHING

AGAINST THE PREVIOUSLY APPLIED

SEALANT (FLASHING GOES OVER SEALANT).

EXTEND HEAD FLASHING BEYOND EACH

JAMB FLASHING. FASTEN IN PLACE.

AT A 45 DEGREE ANGLE,

CAREFULLY CUT THE BARRIER ON

A DIAGONAL.  GENTLY RAISE THE

TOP EDGE OF THE BARRIER UP AND

TAPE THE TOP CORNERS  AND

CENTER TO THE EXTERIOR WRB

SURFACE ABOVE.

APPLY A 4" SELF ADHESIVE HEAD FLASHING OVERLAPPING THE

WINDOW FLANGE EXTENDED 4" PAST THE ROUGH OPENING.

WEATHER RESISTANT BARRIER (WRB)

5

FLASHING  DETAILS AND SHINGLE INFORMATION

SCALE : 3" = 1'-0"

SHINGLES:

UL CLASS A FIRE RATING: ASTM D 3018, TYPE I

VALLEY FLASHING:

26 GA. GALVANIZED, 18" WIDE

FASTENING:

(4) 11 OR 12 GAUGE NAILS 1-1/4" LONG WITH 3/8" Ø HEAD

UL WIND RESISTANCE:

UASTM D 3161, TYPE I (MODIFIED TO 110 MPH)

2
-
1
/
2
"

2-3/4"

26 GAUGE GALVANIZED

2-1/2" METAL DRIP EDGE
A

5"

5
"

26 GAUGE GALVANIZED

5"X5" ANGLE FLASHING
B

32 GAUGE GALVANIZED

"Z" FLASHING
C

1
/
2
"

2
-
1
/
8
"

3/8" OR 5/8"

PIPE BOOT

GALVANIZED METAL FLANGE

PLUMBING STACK FLASHING DETAIL

NOT TO SCALE

OFF RIDGE VENT DETAIL

NOT TO SCALE

FIBERGLASS SHINGLE ROOFING OVER

UNDERLAYMENT

INSTALL SHINGLES OVER ORV VENT

FLANGE AT HEAD

GALVANIZED METAL ORV WITH BAFFLE SET IN

PLASTIC ROOF CEMENT OR SEALANT

SCREEN

INSTALL ORV FLANGE OVER

SHINGLES AT BASE

7/16" OSB OVER

PRE-ENGINEERED WOOD

TRUSSES

VALLEY SHINGLE INSTALLATION:

INSTALL SHINGLES USING WEAVE METHOD

1. EXTEND (1) FULL END SHINGLE MINIMUM 12" PAST CENTER

LINE OF VALLEY. SEE MANUFACTURERS WRITTEN

INSTRUCTIONS FOR ADDITIONAL INSTALL INFORMATION.

2. DO NOT NAIL MINIMUM 6" FROM VALLEY CENTER LINE.

OVER PRE-ENGINEERED

WOOD TRUSSES

VALLEY FLASHING DETAIL

NOT TO SCALE

24" WIDE METAL VALLEY

FLASHING OVER 30# FELT

OVER 7/16" OSB

DOOR FLASHING INSTALLATION AND DETAIL

SCALE: N.T.S.

APPROVED WEATHER BARRIER OVER USB

CUT WEATHER BARRIER IN AND

AROUND JAMBS

SET THRESHOLD IN BED OF

SEALANT

INSTALL 4" WIDE SELF-ADHERING

MEMBRANE FLASHING OVERLAPPING DOOR

FRAME BY 1/4" AND 1" BEYOND DOOR JAMB

INSTALL 4" WIDE SELF-ADHERING

MEMBRANE FLASHING OVERLAPPING

DOOR FRAME BY 1/4"

R703.4 FLASHING:

APPROVED CORROSION-RESISTANT FLASHING SHALL BE APPLIED

SHINGLE-FASHION IN SUCH A MANOR TO PREVENT ENTRY OF WATER INTO THE

WALL CAVITY OR PENETRATION OF WATER TO THE BUILDING STRUCTURAL

FRAMING COMPONENTS. THE FLASHING SHALL EXTEND TO THE SURFACE OF THE

EXTERIOR WALL FINISH. APPROVED ANTI-CORROSION RESISTANT FLASHING SHALL

BE INSTALLED AT ALL OF THE FOLLOWING LOCATIONS:

1. AT THE INTERSECTION OF CHIMNEYS OR OTHER MASONRY CONSTRUCTION WITH

FRAME OR STUCCO WALLS, WITH PROJECTING LIPS ON BOTH SIDES UNDER STUCCO

COPINGS.

2. UNDER AND AT THE ENDS OF MASONRY, WOOD OR METAL COPINGS AND SILLS.

3. CONTINUOUSLY ABOVE ALL PROJECTING WOOD TRIM.

4. WHERE EXTERIOR PORCHES, DECKS OR STAIRS ATTACH TO A WALL OR FLOOR

ASSEMBLY OR WOOD FRAMED CONSTRUCTION.

5. AT ALL WALL AND ROOD INTERSECTIONS.

6. AT BUILT IN GUTTERS.

GUARDRAIL NOTE:

DEPENDING ON FIELD CONDITIONS, DIMENSIONS MAY VARY BUT MUST COMPLY WITH FLORIDA BUILDING

CODES R312.1 FOR GUARDRAIL REQUIREMENTS AND OPENINGS.

*HEIGHT SHALL BE 36" MIN. WHEN PORCH, BALCONY OR RAISED FLOOR EXCEEDS 30" ABOVE FLOOR OR

GRADE AND SHALL BE 34" ON OPEN SIDES OF STAIRS THAT EXCEED 30" OR MORE ABOVE FLOOR OR

GRADE.

*OPENINGS SHALL HAVE INTERMEDIATE RAILS OR CLOSURES WHICH DO NOT ALLOW PASSAGE OF

SPHERE 4" OR GREATER IN DIAMETER. REQUIRED GUARD RAILS ON THE SIDES OF STAIR TREADS SHALL

NOT ALLOW SPHERE GREATER THAN 4-3/8" IN DIAMETER TO PASS THROUGH.

GENERAL NOTES:

1. PARKING BUMPER (IF REQUIRED) MUST BE INSTALLED BEFORE C.O.

2. 5/8" TYPE "X' GYP. BOARD REQUIRED ON CEILING OF GARAGE WHERE HABITAL SPACE IS

ABOVE PER FBC R302.6.

3. HVAC PENETRATING RATED ASSEMBLIES TO COMPLY WITH FBC R302.5.

4. UNDER STAIR PROTECTION TO COMPLY WITH FBC R302.7 (IF ACCESSIBLE).

HANDRAIL NOTE:

DEPENDING ON FIELD CONDITIONS, DIMENSIONS MAY VARY BUT MUST COMPLY WITH FLORIDA BUILDING

CODES R311.7.8 FOR HANDRAIL HEIGHT CONTINUITY AND SIZE.

*HEIGHT: MUST BE BETWEEN 34-38" MEASURED VERTICALLY FROM SLOPED PLANE.

*CONTINUITY: HANDRAIL MUST BE CONTINUOUS THROUGH FULL LENGTH OF FLIGHT FROM POINT

DIRECTLY ABOVE HIGHEST RISER TO POINT DIRECTLY ABOVE LOWEST RISER. HANDRAIL ENDS SHOULD

TERMINATE IN NEWEL POSTS OR SAFETY TERMINAL OR RETURN TO WALL. HANDRAILS SHALL BE

ALLOWED TO BE INTERRUPTED BY NEWEL POSTS.

*SIZE: SHALL HAVE OUTSIDE DIAMETER BETWEEN 1-1/4"-2" IF CIRCULAR. SHALL HAVE BETWEEN 4-6"

PERIMETER IF NOT CIRCULAR.

STAIR NOTE:

DEPENDING ON FIELD CONDITIONS, DIMENSIONS MAY VARY BUT MUST COMPLY WITH FLORIDA BUILDING

CODES R311.7.5 FOR TREAD DEPTH, RISER HEIGHTS AND STAIR WIDTHS.

*RISERS: 7-3/4" MAXIMUM WITH NO MORE THAN 3/8" DIFFERENCE BETWEEN HIGHEST AND LOWEST RISER.

TREADS: 10" MINIMUM DEPTH WITH NO MORE THAN 3/8" DIFFERENCE BETWEEN LONGEST AND SHORTEST

TREAD. THE SUM OF 2 TREADS AND 1 RISER TO BE NOT LESS THAN 24" AND NOT MORE THAN 25".

*WIDTH: 36" MINIMUM CLEAR WIDTH ABOVE HANDRAIL AND 31-1/2" BELOW HANDRAIL.

GUARDRAIL DETAIL

SCALE : 1 1/2" = 1'-0"
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Materials List: 

 Siding – Hardie planks, smooth finish; not wood-grain look 
 Railings – wood 
 Roof – architectural shingle 
 Front Walk – concrete 
 Porch – Wood with Beaded Porch Panel in the overhang 
 Rear Deck – Wood  
 Front Door – Craftsman 2-panel 
 Rear Door – Craftsman Half Lite 
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COA-24-30928 
3733 Pine Street 
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September 25, 2024 
 

Report of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department 
Certificate of Appropriateness Application COA-24-30928 

 
Address: 3733 Pine Street, RE# 092407-0000 
    
Location: Intersection of Shadowlawn Street and Pine Street  
 
Owner:  Rick Alan Ostrofsky 
  3722 Pine Street 
  Jacksonville FL, 32205 
 
Applicant:  Samuel Andrade 
  Oasis Landscaping LLC 
  4537 Ortega Farms Cir 
  Jacksonville FL, 32210 

 
Year Built: 1979 (Property Appraiser) 
 
Designation:  Non-Contributing; Riverside Avondale 
 
Request: Alterations – Hardscaping  
  
Summary Scope of Work:  
1. Replacement of asphalt driveway with brick pavers and modification of stairs 
 
Recommendation: Approve with conditions 
 
Conditions: 
 
1. Pavers shall have a rectangular shape, not to exceed 6” x 10” with a modular relationship of 

1:2 or 3:5, and the color shall be brick-like or granite (no white blends).  
2. Any existing sidewalk shall not be altered or disturbed in any way.  
3. The driveway shall be substantially consistent with the site plan attached to the site plan 

dated June 14th, 2024 
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PROJECT DESCRIPTION  
COA-24-30928 seeks to replace an existing asphalt driveway and parking pad with new brick 
pavers. The primary structure is a non-contributing home that abuts both Shadowlawn and Pine 
Streets with the driveway accessed from Shadowlawn and the parking pad accessed from Pine 
Street. The proposed work will replace both the driveway and parking pad with new brick pavers. 
This replacement will slightly alter the dimensions of both driveways. The stairs and entryway to 
the home will also be slightly altered to accommodate these changes. 
  

 
 
 
STAFF SUMMARY AND ANALYSIS  
Staff considered the applicable Design Guidelines for the Jacksonville Historic Districts and the 
Ordinance Code criteria found in Sections 307.106(e), 307.106(k), and 307.106(l).  The following 
is Staff’s analysis:   

• Pursuant to the 2024 COA Review Matrix, if a driveway alteration includes changes in the 
dimensions of a driveway it must be review by the Jacksonville Historic Preservation 
Commission 307.106(e)  

• The replacement of an asphalt driveway with a brick paver driveway aligns with  
307.106(k) (1, 2, and 3) in that it would replace an non-historic driveway material (asphalt) 
with brick pavers, a feature found throughout the district. 

• 3733 Pine street is a non-contributing home and lacks a single defined style being of a 
vernacular design and as such lacks major character defining features including its current 
driveway. The minor altering of the driveway’s area and its primary construction material 
would have a negligible effect on the original qualities of the home. 307.106(l) (2)   

 
CODE CRITERIA AND DESIGN GUIDELINES 
 
General Criteria 

• 307.106(k)(1) - The effect of the proposed work on the landmark, landmark site or 
property within an historic district upon which such work is to be done. 

• 307.106(k)(2) - The relationship between such work and other structures on the landmark 
site or other property in the historic district; 
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• 307.106(k)(3) – The extent to which the historic, architectural, or archaeological 
significance, architectural style, design, arrangement, texture and materials of the 
landmark or the property will be affected. 

• 307.106(l)(2) -  The distinguishing original qualities or character of a building, structure, 
or site shall not be destroyed. The removal or alteration of any historic material or 
distinctive architectural features shall be avoided when possible. 

 
LOCATION MAP 
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SITE PLAN OF PROPOSED DRIVEWAY DATED JUNE 14TH 2024 
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RENDERING OF PROPOSED DRIVEWAY 
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PICTURE OF PROPERTY WITH POSTED SIGNS 
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Application For Certificate Of Appropriateness

Application Info

Tracking # 30928 Application Status FOUND SUFFICIENT
Date Started 06/14/2024 Date Submitted 06/14/2024

Planning and Development Department Info
COA # COA-24-30928

Admin Review
Admin Recommendation FORWARD
Admin Date Of Action 8/30/2024
Forwarded to JHPC

JHPC Meeting Date 9/25/2024
Staff Recommendation N/A
JHPC Recommendation N/A
JHPC Date Of Action N/A
Admin Details
N/A
JHPC Details
N/A

General Information On Applicant

Last Name
ANDRADE

First Name
SAMUEL

Middle Name

Company Name
OASIS LANDSCAPING LLC

Mailing Address
4537 ORTEGA FARMS CIRCLE

City
JACKSONVILLE

State
FL Zip Code 32210

Phone
904  738

1293

Fax
904  Email

LANDSCAPINGWITHOASIS@GMAIL.COM

General Information On Owner(s)

Agent represents Owner Contractor Architect Consultant Other

Last Name
OSTROFSKY

First Name
RICK

Middle Name
ALAN

Company/Trust Name

Mailing Address
3733 PINE STREET

City
JACKSONVILLE

State
FL

Zip Code
32205

Phone
8134421819

Fax
          

Email
JEREMYDZIUBEK@GMAIL.COM

Description Of Property

Property Appraiser's RE #(s)   (10 digit number with a space ###### ####)

Map  RE#
83



Describe proposed work below. Note affected features and changes in design or
materials. Be as specific, brief, and legible as possible.
(Example: reroof; replacing gray 3-tab shingles with black architectural shingles).

092407 0000

   

Location Of Property

General Location
Riverside/Avondale Historic District

House #
3733

Street Name, Type and Direction
PINE ST

Zip Code
32205

Type Of Improvement

Addition Driveway New Construction  Accessory Structures

Alteration Relocation Window Replacement Other

Fencing Demolition Reroof/Minor Repairs

 

Proposed Work
REMOVE APPROXIMATELY 900 SQUARE FEET OF CONCRETE DRIVEWAY AND STEPS REPLACE
WITH TREMROM PAVERS ON GRAY BASE COLORS: 4X8 BRICK PAVERS PRODUCT CODE:
PV21040 THICKNESS: 2-?" (60MM) DIMENSIONS: 4"X8" ALSO WILL INSTALL 12 INCHES
CONCRETE BAND AROUND TE DRIVEWAY. WE ARE NOT ADDING ANY SQUARE FOOTAGE JUST
CHANGING THE SHAPE AND IMPROVING DRAINAGE ON THE LOT REMOVING ALL THE
CONCRETE DRIVEWAY AND ADDING PAVERS. THE COLOR OF THE PAVERS WILL BE CHOSEN
ON THE " GRAY BASE" ; GRANITE, HERITAGE, OR CHARCOAL.

Addition Information

Is this a violation? Check the box if it is. 

If you have been working with a planner choose one from the list 

Driveway - Required Attachments For Complete Application

 Site Plan - Site plan/survey showing placement of new driveway.

 Proposed Materials For Driveway

 Photos Of Property - Photos of property with affected area/photo of existing curb-
cut.

Additional Documents Provided

Application Certification

For applications that can be approved administratively, there is no application fee.

For all applications that must go before the Historic Preservation Commission, a fee will be
applied based on the type of work performed.

Application completeness review: All applications for Certificate of Appropriateness
(“Application”) will be reviewed for completeness by Planning and Development Department
Staff. Any Application determined to be incomplete, will be returned to the applicant with 84



comments detailing the deficiencies. No further action on the Application will take place until
the application deficiencies are addressed. Once the Application is determined to be
complete, Planning and Development Department Staff will prepare an invoice for the cost
of the Application.

Payment deadline: The Invoice must be paid by the payment deadline in order to have the
Application heard on the next scheduled Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission
(JHPC) regular meeting. The payment deadline is outlined on the City of Jacksonville’s
Planning and Development Department Website. Only Complete Applications will be
invoiced. It is for the benefit of the applicant to supply staff with a complete Application in
advance of the payment deadline. Due to the complexity and volume of Applications
received by the Planning and Development Department, there is no guarantee that COA
Applications submitted on the day of the payment deadline will be heard at the next regular
meeting of the JHPC.

I, hereby, certify that I am the owner or the authorized agent of the owner(s) of the
property described herein, that all answers to the questions in this application and all
information contained in the material attached to and made a part of this application, are
accurate and true to the best of my knowledge and belief. I also attest by my signature that
all required information for this application is completed and duly attached in the prescribed
order. Furthermore, if the package is found to be lacking the above requirements, I
understand that the application will be returned for correct information.

 I UNDERSTAND THE ABOVE DISCLAIMER REGARDING APPLICATION REVIEW. AGREED
TO AND SUBMITTED.
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COA-24-30969 
3510 Oak Street 
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September 25, 2024 
 

Report of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department 
Certificate of Appropriateness Application COA-24-30969 

 
Address: 3510 Oak Steet, RE# 079434-0000 
 
Location:  Southern side of Oak Street between Edgewood and Talbot Avenue  
 
Owner:  Greg Hewitt 
  3510 Oak Street 
  Jacksonville FL, 32205 
 
Applicant:  Lyle Tunsill 
  Better Builders of Jacksonville Inc 
  15229 Bareback Drive 
  Jacksonville FL, 32234 

 
Year Built: 1927 (Property Appraiser) 

 
Designation:  Contributing, Riverside/Avondale 
 
Request: Alterations  
  
Summary Scope of Work:  
1. Construction of outdoor sitting area and wall 
 
Recommendation: Approve with conditions 
 
Conditions: 

1. The scope of work shall be substantially consistent to the plans dated July 12th 2024 
2. The garage’s roof extension over the sitting shall utilize a matching material to the 

existing roof. 
3. The location of the wall and gate(s) shall be substantially consistent with the submitted 

site plan dated July 12th, 2024 
4. Wall installation shall be consistent with the Fencing Guidelines for Locally Designated 

Historic Districts.  
5. The stucco finish of the new wall shall match that of the home. 
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PROJECT DESCRIPTION  
COA-24-30969 seeks to build a covered sitting area and six-foot-tall masonry wall in the rear of 
the subject property. The covered rear yard sitting area will be located entirely with the backyard 
and will abut the detached garage. The wall will run along the inside of the driveway so as to 
separate the backyard and driveway. A gate in the middle of the wall will allow access to the 
backyard. Neither the wall nor outdoor sitting area will be directly street visible. 3510 Oak St is a 
contributing home in Riverside/Avondale. 
 
 

 
 
 
STAFF SUMMARY AND ANALYSIS  
Staff considered the applicable Design Guidelines for the Jacksonville Historic Districts and the 
Ordinance Code criteria found in Sections 307.106(k) and Section 307.106(m). The following is 
staff analysis: 

• The proposed work will have minimal effect on the subject property or abutting 
properties as the scope of work is confined to the rear and side yards of the property. 
Covered, outdoor sitting areas are found throughout the district and many homes in the 
district utilize privacy fences or walls, 307.106(k) (1,2 , and 3). 

• The proposed design of both the outdoor sitting area and wall both share design features  
with the main home. The outdoor sitting area’s roof will be an extension of the detached 
garage’s pitched roof and will utilize identical shingles. The stucco finishing on both the 
wall and sitting area will match that of the home and garage. Overall, the proposed 
alterations are of a compatible design to the main home and align with the stipulations 
set forth in Section 307.106(m)(1, 4, 6, and 8).  
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CODE CRITERIA AND DESIGN GUIDELINES 
 
General Criteria 

• 307.106(k)(1) - The effect of the proposed work on the landmark, landmark site or 
property within an historic district upon which such work is to be done. 
 

• 307.106(k)(2) - The relationship between such work and other structures on the 
landmark site or other property in the historic district. 

 
• 307.106(k)(3) - The extent to which the historic, architectural, or archaeological 

significance, architectural style, design, arrangement, texture and materials of the 
landmark or the property will be affected. 
 

Alterations 
• 307.106(1) - Height. The height of any proposed alteration or construction shall be 

compatible with the style and character of the landmark and with surrounding 
structures in an historic district. 

 
• 307.106(4) - Roof shape. The design of the roof shall be compatible with the 

architectural style and character of the landmark and surrounding structures in an 
historic district. 

 
• 307.106(6) – Scale. The scale of the structure after alteration, construction, or partial 

demolition shall be compatible with its architectural style and character and with 
surrounding structures in an historic district. 

 
• 307.106(8) - Architectural details. Architectural details including materials and textures 

shall be treated so as to make a landmark compatible with its original architectural style 
and character and to preserve and enhance the architectural style or character of a 
landmark or historic district. The Commission will give recommendations as to 
appropriate colors for any landmark or historic district. 
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LOCATION MAP 
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SITE PLAN DATED JULY 12TH 2024 
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ELEVATION DRAWING OF WALL  
 

 
 
 

ELEVATION DRAWING OUTDOOR SITTING AREA 
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PICTURE OF PROPERTY WITH POSTED SIGN 
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Application For Certificate Of Appropriateness

Application Info

Tracking # 30969 Application Status FOUND SUFFICIENT
Date Started 06/25/2024 Date Submitted 06/25/2024

Planning and Development Department Info
COA # COA-24-30969

Admin Review
Admin Recommendation FORWARD
Admin Date Of Action 8/30/2024
Forwarded to JHPC

JHPC Meeting Date 9/25/2024
Staff Recommendation N/A
JHPC Recommendation N/A
JHPC Date Of Action N/A
Admin Details
N/A
JHPC Details
N/A

General Information On Applicant

Last Name
TUNSILL

First Name
LYLE

Middle Name
H

Company Name
BETTER BUILSDERS OF JACKSONVILLE INC

Mailing Address
15229 BAREBACK DR

City
JACKSONVILLE

State
FL Zip Code 32234

Phone
904  651

5981

Fax
904  Email

LTUN@ATT.NET

General Information On Owner(s)

Agent represents Owner Contractor Architect Consultant Other

Last Name
HEWITT

First Name
GREG

Middle Name

Company/Trust Name

Mailing Address
3510 OAK ST

City
JACLKSONVILLE

State
FL

Zip Code
32205

Phone
2022884922

Fax
          

Email
GREG_HEWITT@YAHOO.COM

Description Of Property

Property Appraiser's RE #(s)   (10 digit number with a space ###### ####)

Map  RE#
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Describe proposed work below. Note affected features and changes in design or
materials. Be as specific, brief, and legible as possible.
(Example: reroof; replacing gray 3-tab shingles with black architectural shingles).

079434 0000

   

Location Of Property

General Location
Riverside/Avondale Historic District

House #
3510

Street Name, Type and Direction
OAK ST

Zip Code
32205

Type Of Improvement

Addition Driveway New Construction  Accessory Structures

Alteration Relocation Window Replacement Other

Fencing Demolition Reroof/Minor Repairs

 

Proposed Work
BUILD OUTDOOR SERVICE AREA IN THE BACK YARD WITH ROOF COVER.

Addition Information

Is this a violation? Check the box if it is. 

If you have been working with a planner choose one from the list 

Additional Documents Provided

Application Certification

For applications that can be approved administratively, there is no application fee.

For all applications that must go before the Historic Preservation Commission, a fee will be
applied based on the type of work performed.

Application completeness review: All applications for Certificate of Appropriateness
(“Application”) will be reviewed for completeness by Planning and Development Department
Staff. Any Application determined to be incomplete, will be returned to the applicant with
comments detailing the deficiencies. No further action on the Application will take place until
the application deficiencies are addressed. Once the Application is determined to be
complete, Planning and Development Department Staff will prepare an invoice for the cost
of the Application.

Payment deadline: The Invoice must be paid by the payment deadline in order to have the
Application heard on the next scheduled Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission
(JHPC) regular meeting. The payment deadline is outlined on the City of Jacksonville’s
Planning and Development Department Website. Only Complete Applications will be
invoiced. It is for the benefit of the applicant to supply staff with a complete Application in
advance of the payment deadline. Due to the complexity and volume of Applications
received by the Planning and Development Department, there is no guarantee that COA
Applications submitted on the day of the payment deadline will be heard at the next regular
meeting of the JHPC.
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I, hereby, certify that I am the owner or the authorized agent of the owner(s) of the
property described herein, that all answers to the questions in this application and all
information contained in the material attached to and made a part of this application, are
accurate and true to the best of my knowledge and belief. I also attest by my signature that
all required information for this application is completed and duly attached in the prescribed
order. Furthermore, if the package is found to be lacking the above requirements, I
understand that the application will be returned for correct information.

 I UNDERSTAND THE ABOVE DISCLAIMER REGARDING APPLICATION REVIEW. AGREED
TO AND SUBMITTED.
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September 25, 2024 
 

Report of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department 
Certificate of Appropriateness Application COA-24-31157 

 
Address: 3380 Knight Steet, RE# 078700-0000 
 
Location:  South side of Knight Steet, between Challen Avenue and Avondale Avenue 
 
Owner:  Deborah Hills 
  3380 Knight Steet 
  Jacksonville FL, 32205 
 

Thomas Baird 
3380 Knight Steet 
Jacksonville FL, 32205  

 
Applicant:  Jeff Martin 
  Greystone Construction Management  
  9456 Phillips Hwy 
  Jacksonville FL, 32256  

 
Year Built: 1920 (Property Appraiser) 

 
Designation:  Contributing; Riverside/Avondale 
 
Request: New Construction and Alterations   
  
Summary Scope of Work:  
1. First floor renovation and addition of second floor expansion 
 
Recommendation: Approve with conditions 
 
Conditions: 
1. Materials, design, and height shall be substantially consistent with the elevation drawings 

dated August 5th, 2024  or as otherwise approved by the Historic Preservation Section.  
2. Location and orientation shall be as substantially shown on the site plan dated August 5th, 

2024  or as otherwise approved by the Historic Preservation Section.  
3. The fascia boards and soffits shall be composed of wood or a cementitious material (no 

vinyl or PVC). 
4. The siding shall be installed with the smooth side facing outward. 
5. All windows shall be installed in accordance with the latest version of the HPS Window 

Supplement.  
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6. Prior to the final inspection of any building permit, the owner or their agent shall submit to 
the Historic Preservation Section an affidavit and any supplementary evidence that verifies 
compliance with all conditions of the COA final order. 

 
 
PROJECT DESCRIPTION  
COA-24-31157 seeks to expand the second floor of the home and partially renovate the first floor. 
An existing room on the rear elevation of the home that currently protrudes from the home will 
be partially demolished and then rebuilt extending to the second floor. The home, 3380 knight 
street is a two story, contributing home in the Riverside/Avondale District and is of a frame 
vernacular design with both Colonial and Classic Revival features. 
  

 
 
 
STAFF SUMMARY AND ANALYSIS  
Staff considered the applicable Design Guidelines for the Jacksonville Historic Districts and the 
Ordinance Code criteria found in Sections 307.106(k) and 307.106(m) 

• Pursuant to Section 307.106(k)(1, 2, and 3) while the proposed work would affect the 
overall historic fabric of the subject home, it would be a relatively minor one as the 
proposed modifications are relatively small in scope and located in the rear of the home. 
For example, character defining features (such as the chimneys) will not be affected. 

• Related to section 307.106(m)  
• The height of the expansion would align with the home and would not raise the current 

top height of the home. 307.106(m)(1) 
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• The proposed windows are of commonly found proportions and utilize a one-over one-
design found on the rest of the home. Section 307.106(m)(2) 

• Both building scale and mass would not be altered too greatly as the scope of work seeks 
will not be too greatly expanding the building’s footprint outward but rather taking a 
preexisting feature and expanding it vertically. Section 307.106(m) (3 and 6) 

• The roof of the home will be extended over the new addition which will utilize the same 
pitch and shingles so as to appear original Section 307.106(4) 

• The proposed expansion will utilize horizontal siding to stay consistent with the original 
section of the rear of the home. Section 307.106(m)(8) 

 
CODE CRITERIA AND DESIGN GUIDELINES 
General Criteria  

• 307.106(k) (1) The effect of the proposed work on the landmark, landmark site or 
property within an historic district upon which such work is to be done; 

• 307.106(k) (2) The relationship between such work and other structures on the landmark 
site or other property in the historic district; 

• 307.106(k)(3) The extent to which the historic, architectural, or archaeological 
significance, architectural style, design, arrangement, texture and materials of the 
landmark or the property will be affected; 

 
Alterations   

• Section 307.106(m)(1) - Height. The height of any proposed alteration or construction 
shall be compatible with the style and character of the landmark and with surrounding 
structures in an historic district. 

• Section 307.106(m)(2) - Proportions of windows and doors. The proportions and 
relationships between doors and windows shall be compatible with the architectural 
style and character of the landmark and with surrounding structures in an historic 
district. 

• Section 307.106(m)(3) - Relationship of building masses, setbacks and spaces. The 
relationship of a structure within an historic district to the open space between it and 
adjoining structures shall be compatible. 

• Section 307.106(m)(4) – Roof Shape. The design of the roof shall be compatible with the 
architectural style and character of the landmark and surrounding structures in an 
historic district. 

• Section 307.106(m)(6) - Scale. The scale of the structure after alteration, construction, 
or partial demolition shall be compatible with its architectural style and character and 
with surrounding structures in an historic district. 

• Section 307.106(m)(8) - Architectural details. Architectural details including materials 
and textures shall be treated so as to make a landmark compatible with its original 
architectural style and character and to preserve and enhance the architectural style or 
character of a landmark or historic district. The Commission will give recommendations 
as to appropriate colors for any landmark or historic district. 
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LOCATION MAP 
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SITE PLAN DATED AUGUST 5TH 2024 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

109



COA-24-31157   Page 6 of 7 

ELEVATION DRAWING DATED AUGUST 5TH 2024 
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PICTURE OF PROPERTY WITH POSTED SIGN 
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Application For Certificate Of Appropriateness

Application Info

Tracking # 31157 Application Status FOUND SUFFICIENT
Date Started 08/05/2024 Date Submitted 08/05/2024

Planning and Development Department Info
COA # COA-24-31157

Admin Review
Admin Recommendation FORWARD
Admin Date Of Action 8/30/2024
Forwarded to JHPC

JHPC Meeting Date 9/25/2024
Staff Recommendation N/A
JHPC Recommendation N/A
JHPC Date Of Action N/A
Admin Details
N/A
JHPC Details
N/A

General Information On Applicant

Last Name
MARTIN

First Name
JEFF

Middle Name

Company Name
GREYSTONE CONSTRUCTION MANAGEMENT

Mailing Address
9456 PHILIPS HWY

City
JACKSONVILLE

State
FL Zip Code 32256

Phone
904  213

9100

Fax
 Email

CORAL@GREYSTONEKITCHENS.COM

General Information On Owner(s)

Agent represents Owner Contractor Architect Consultant Other

Last Name
HILLS

First Name
DEBORAH

Middle Name

Company/Trust Name

Mailing Address
3380 KNIGHT STREET

City
JACKSONVILLE

State
FL

Zip Code
32205

Phone
6232019319

Fax
          

Email
HILLS.DEBORAH@GMAIL.COM

Agent represents Owner Contractor Architect Consultant Other
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Describe proposed work below. Note affected features and changes in design or
materials. Be as specific, brief, and legible as possible.
(Example: reroof; replacing gray 3-tab shingles with black architectural shingles).

Last Name
BAIRD

First Name
THOMAS

Middle Name

Company/Trust Name

Mailing Address
3380 KNIGHT STREET

City
JACKSONVILLE

State
FL

Zip Code
32205

Phone
6025026144

Fax
          

Email
HILLS.DEBORAH@GMAIL.COM

Description Of Property

Property Appraiser's RE #(s)   (10 digit number with a space ###### ####)

Map  RE#

078700 0010

   

Location Of Property

General Location
Riverside/Avondale Historic District

House #
3380

Street Name, Type and Direction
KNIGHT ST

Zip Code
32205

Type Of Improvement

Addition Driveway New Construction  Accessory Structures

Alteration Relocation Window Replacement Other

Fencing Demolition Reroof/Minor Repairs

 

Proposed Work
FIRST FLOOR RENOVATION AND EXTENSION WITH A SECOND FLOOR ADDITION.

Addition Information

Is this a violation? Check the box if it is. 

If you have been working with a planner choose one from the list 

Addition - Required Attachments For Complete Application

 Site Plan - Existing/proposed site plan with addition identified. (To scale bar scaled
dimensional drawings needed. Directional arrows needed.)

 Existing Elevations - Existing elevations or photos of exising sides. (To scale bar
scaled dimensional drawings needed.)

 Proposed Elevations - Proposed front, sides and rear elevations. (To scale bar scaled
dimensional drawings needed.)

 Overall Photos Of Site
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 Photos Of Addition Area

 Description Of Any Demo

Additional Documents Provided

Application Certification

For applications that can be approved administratively, there is no application fee.

For all applications that must go before the Historic Preservation Commission, a fee will be
applied based on the type of work performed.

Application completeness review: All applications for Certificate of Appropriateness
(“Application”) will be reviewed for completeness by Planning and Development Department
Staff. Any Application determined to be incomplete, will be returned to the applicant with
comments detailing the deficiencies. No further action on the Application will take place until
the application deficiencies are addressed. Once the Application is determined to be
complete, Planning and Development Department Staff will prepare an invoice for the cost
of the Application.

Payment deadline: The Invoice must be paid by the payment deadline in order to have the
Application heard on the next scheduled Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission
(JHPC) regular meeting. The payment deadline is outlined on the City of Jacksonville’s
Planning and Development Department Website. Only Complete Applications will be
invoiced. It is for the benefit of the applicant to supply staff with a complete Application in
advance of the payment deadline. Due to the complexity and volume of Applications
received by the Planning and Development Department, there is no guarantee that COA
Applications submitted on the day of the payment deadline will be heard at the next regular
meeting of the JHPC.

I, hereby, certify that I am the owner or the authorized agent of the owner(s) of the
property described herein, that all answers to the questions in this application and all
information contained in the material attached to and made a part of this application, are
accurate and true to the best of my knowledge and belief. I also attest by my signature that
all required information for this application is completed and duly attached in the prescribed
order. Furthermore, if the package is found to be lacking the above requirements, I
understand that the application will be returned for correct information.

 I UNDERSTAND THE ABOVE DISCLAIMER REGARDING APPLICATION REVIEW. AGREED
TO AND SUBMITTED.
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3380 Knight Street

Jacksonville, FL 32205

24 - 31157

Deborah Hills and Thomas Baird

CR745939

3380 Knight Street

acksonville, FL 32205

Deborah Hills

September 8th 24
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ELEVATIONS

DATE ISSUED:  8. 5. 2024

SHEET TITLE

SHEET NUMBER

REVISIONS

HILLS
 HOME

RENOVATIONS

P24114

101 MARKETSIDE AVE. SUITE 404 #380

904-347-1811  
Ponte Vedra, Florida 32081

www.surageandassociates.com

®

SURAGE & ASSOCIATES, LLC.

3380 KNIGHT ST.
JACKSONVILLE,  FL
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September 25, 2024 
 

Report of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department 
Certificate of Appropriateness Application COA-24-31176 

 
Address: 1254 Hollywood Avenue, RE# 079908-0000 
 
Location: Southwest side of Hollywood Avenue, between Randall Street and Remington 

Street 
 
Owner:  Ben Alwood 
  1254 Hollywood Avenue 

Jacksonville, Florida 32205 
 
Applicant:  Stephen Harper 
  Dynamic Exterior Solutions LLC  
  DBA Dynamic Fence 
  4769 Atlanta Court 

Jacksonville, Florida 32210 
 
Year Built: c. 1930 (Property Appraiser) 

 
Designation: Riverside Avondale, Contributing 
 
Request: Alteration - Fencing 
  
Summary Scope of Work:  
1. Replace existing 8-foot-tall fence like-for-like with new fence 
2. Replace existing 6-foot-tall fence with a new wood, horizontal board-on-board cap and trim 

fence (Administrative) 
 
Recommendation: Approve with conditions 
 
Conditions:  

1. The location of the fencing and shall be substantially consistent with the site plan dated 
August 9, 2024. 

2. The eight (8) foot tall fencing shall be wood with a six (6) foot tall vertical board-on-
board and two (2) foot tall lattice design. 

3. The six (6) foot tall fencing, located behind the front wall plane of the left side of the 
home, shall be wood with a six (6) foot tall vertical board-on-board design. 

4. The six (6) foot tall fencing, located in the backyard along the interior side of the 
detached accessory structure, shall be wood with a six (6) foot tall vertical or horizontal 
board-on-board design. 
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PROJECT DESCRIPTION  
COA-24-31176 seeks to replace an existing eight (8) foot tall, wood board-on-board and lattice 
fence on a contributing property located in the Riverside Avondale Historic District. The subject 
property is an interior lot. The proposed eight (8) foot tall fence will match the existing eight (8) 
foot tall fence in material, design, and location on the rear and left side property lines. The 
adjacent neighboring property (1260 Hollywood Avenue; RE: 079907-0000) has an existing 
portion of an eight (8) foot tall, wood board-on-board and lattice fence on the property line— 
which is at the right-side property line of the subject property. 
 
The application also includes replacing an existing six (6) foot tall, wood vertical board-on-board 
fencing with a new six (6) foot tall wood fence in a horizontal board-on-board or a vertical 
board-on-board design. The existing six (6) foot tall fencing is located behind the front wall 
plane of the left side of the home and in the backyard along the detached accessory structure. 
Pursuant to the authority granted to Staff through the 2024 COA Matrix, Staff has the ability to 
approve new fencing that is consistent with the Fencing Design Guidelines— which includes 
non-street visible horizontal wood fencing that is six (6) feet tall behind the front wall plane, 
and street visible vertical wood fencing. In accordance, the proposed six (6) foot tall fencing has 
been conditioned by Staff.  
 
Pursuant to the authority granted through the 2024 COA Matrix, the proposed eight (8) foot tall 
fencing must be reviewed and approved by the Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission, 
which this report focuses on.  
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STAFF SUMMARY AND ANALYSIS  
Staff considered the applicable Design Guidelines for the Riverside Avondale Historic District and 
the Ordinance Code criteria found in Sections 307.106(k) and 307.106(l). The following is Staff’s 
analysis:  
 

• The replacement of an eight (8) foot tall, wood board-on-board and lattice fence with a 
matching fence does not change the relationship of the subject structures or site to the 
surrounding area and does not negatively impact the subject structures. The eight (8) 
foot tall fence will be in the same location as the existing eight (8) foot tall fence which 
is behind the front wall plane of the home, along the left and rear property lines. The 
proposed fence will also match the existing fence in materials and design. Additionally, 
the new eight (8) foot tall fence does not block any significant architectural features. As 
such, the proposed work is consistent with Sections 307.106(k)(1 and 2) and 
307.106(l)(1). 

• Staff internally coordinated with the Current Planning Division and the requested eight 
(8) foot tall fence adheres to the Zoning Code. 

 
For these reasons, it is the position of the Planning and Development Department that the 
proposed work under the stated conditions is consistent with: 
 

• Section 307.106(k) General Standards: 1 and 2 
• Section 307.106(I) Guidelines on “Alterations”: 1 

 
CODE CRITERIA AND DESIGN GUIDELINES 
 
General Criteria  

• 307.106(k)(1) - The effect of the proposed work on the landmark, landmark site or 
property within an historic district upon which such work is to be done; 

 
• 307.106(k)(2) - The relationship between such work and other structures on the 

landmark site or other property in the historic district; 
 
Alterations  

• 307.106(l)(1) - Every reasonable effort shall be made to use a property for its originally 
intended purpose, or to provide a compatible use for a property that requires minimal 
alteration of the building structure, or site. 
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LOCATION MAP 
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PICTURE OF SUBJECT PROPERTY WITH POSTED SIGN 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

124



BMF 

COA-24-31176  6 of 7 
 

PROPOSED FENCE DESIGN 
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SITE PLAN DATED AUGUST 9, 2024 
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September 25, 2024 
 

Report of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department 
Certificate of Appropriateness Application COA-24-31177 

 
Address: 1260 Hollywood Avenue, RE# 079909-0000 
 
Location: Southwest side of Hollywood Avenue, between Randall Street and Remington 

Street 
 
Owner:  Keith Walters 
  1260 Hollywood Avenue 

Jacksonville, Florida 32205 
 
Applicant:  Stephen Harper 
  Dynamic Exterior Solutions LLC  
  DBA Dynamic Fence 
  4769 Atlanta Court 

Jacksonville, Florida 32210 
 
Year Built: c. 1923 (Property Appraiser) 

 
Designation: Riverside Avondale, Contributing 
 
Request: Alteration - Fencing 
  
Summary Scope of Work:  
1. Replace existing 8-foot-tall fence like-for-like with new fence 
2. Replace existing 6-foot-tall fence like-for-like with a new fence (Administrative) 
3. Replace existing 6-foot-tall gate with a new 4-foot-tall aluminum rail gate (Administrative) 
 
Recommendation: Approve with conditions 
 
Conditions:  

1. The location of the fencing and shall be substantially consistent with the site plan dated 
August 16, 2024. 

2. The eight (8) foot tall fencing shall be wood with a six (6) foot tall vertical board-on-
board and two (2) foot tall lattice design. 

3. The six (6) foot tall fencing located on the left property line shall be wood with a six (6) 
foot tall vertical board-on-board design. 

4. The four (4) foot tall gate, located behind the front wall plane of the left side of the 
home, shall be aluminum rail. 
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PROJECT DESCRIPTION  
COA-24-31177 seeks to replace an existing eight (8) foot tall, wood board-on-board and lattice 
fence on a contributing property located in the Riverside Avondale Historic District. The subject 
property is an interior lot and currently has eight (8) foot tall, wood board-on-board and lattice 
fencing on the right side, rear, and left side property lines, as well as a portion located at the 
front wall plane of the right side of the home. The applicant proposes to only replace the rear 
property line eight (8) foot tall fence with a matching eight (8) foot tall fence in material, 
design, and location. 
 
The application also includes replacing an existing six (6) foot tall, wood vertical board-on-board 
double gate with a new four (4) foot tall aluminum rail double gate. This gate is located behind 
the front wall plane of the left side of the home. Additionally, the applicant proposes to replace 
an existing six (6) foot tall, wood vertical board-on-board fence on the left property line with a 
new fence to match it. Pursuant to the authority granted to Staff through the 2024 COA Matrix, 
Staff has the ability to approve new fencing and gates that are consistent with the Fencing 
Design Guidelines— which includes both four (4) foot tall aluminum rail gates and six (6) foot 
tall wood vertical board-on-board fencing behind the front wall plane. In accordance, the 
proposed four (4) foot tall gate and six (6) foot tall fencing has been conditioned by Staff.  
 
Pursuant to the authority granted through the 2024 COA Matrix, the proposed eight (8) foot tall 
fencing must be reviewed and approved by the Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission, 
which this report focuses on.  
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STAFF SUMMARY AND ANALYSIS  
Staff considered the applicable Design Guidelines for the Riverside Avondale Historic District and 
the Ordinance Code criteria found in Sections 307.106(k) and 307.106(l). The following is Staff’s 
analysis:  
 

• The replacement of an eight (8) foot tall, wood board-on-board and lattice fence with a 
matching fence does not change the relationship of the subject structures or site to the 
surrounding area and does not negatively impact the subject structures. The eight (8) 
foot tall fence will be in the same location as the existing eight (8) foot tall fence which 
is on the rear property line. The proposed fence will also match the existing fence in 
materials and design. Additionally, the new eight (8) foot tall fence does not block any 
significant architectural features. As such, the proposed work is consistent with Sections 
307.106(k)(1 and 2) and 307.106(l)(1). 

• Staff internally coordinated with the Current Planning Division and the requested eight 
(8) foot tall fence adheres to the Zoning Code. 

 
For these reasons, it is the position of the Planning and Development Department that the 
proposed work under the stated conditions is consistent with: 
 

• Section 307.106(k) General Standards: 1 and 2 
• Section 307.106(I) Guidelines on “Alterations”: 1 

 
CODE CRITERIA AND DESIGN GUIDELINES 
 
General Criteria  

• 307.106(k)(1) - The effect of the proposed work on the landmark, landmark site or 
property within an historic district upon which such work is to be done; 

 
• 307.106(k)(2) - The relationship between such work and other structures on the 

landmark site or other property in the historic district; 
 
Alterations  

• 307.106(l)(1) - Every reasonable effort shall be made to use a property for its originally 
intended purpose, or to provide a compatible use for a property that requires minimal 
alteration of the building structure, or site. 
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LOCATION MAP 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

143



BMF 

COA-24-31177  5 of 7 
 

PICTURE OF SUBJECT PROPERTY WITH POSTED SIGN 
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PROPOSED FENCE DESIGN 
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SITE PLAN DATED AUGUST 16, 2024 
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September 25, 2024 
 

Report of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department 
Certificate of Appropriateness Application COA-24-31249 

 
Address: 2311 River Boulevard, RE# 090564-0000 
 
Location: Western terminus of Osceola Street and River Boulevard 
 
Owner:  John Alan Moore 
  2311 River Boulevard 
  Jacksonville, Florida 32204 
 
Applicant: Daniel Greer 
  JBL Corporation, Inc.   

1949 Jersey Street 
Jacksonville, Florida 32210 

 
Year Built: c. 1915 (Florida Master Site File) 

 
Designation: Riverside Avondale, Contributing 
 
Request: Alterations – Elevate Foundation   
  
Summary Scope of Work:  

1. Elevate foundation four (4) feet in height 
 
Recommendation: Approve with Conditions 
 
Conditions:  

1. The elevated foundation shall be limited to four (4) feet in height. 
2. The elevated foundation shall be substantially similar with the elevation drawings dated 

August 28, 2024, or as otherwise approved by the Historic Preservation Section. 
3. The elevated foundation shall be differentiated in either color or finish, subject to the 

review and approval of the Historic Preservation Section.  
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PROJECT DESCRIPTION  
COA-24-31249 seeks to elevate the foundation of a two-story contributing structure within the 
Riverside Avondale Historic District. The primary scope of work includes lifting the primary 
structure off the existing foundation and onto a newly elevated four (4) foot tall foundation. 
According to the applicant, the elevated foundation will help prevent future flooding and 
waterproof the structure. Building elevation is considered a common practice by property 
owners to improve flood resilience. Elevation is the process of raising the habitable portion of a 
structure above the projected flood level in order to minimize future loss and increase resilience.  
The applicant also provided documentation of surrounding finish floor elevations and 
photographic evidence of previous flooding impacts.  
 
Situated on a corner lot, the subject property consists of a two-story Queen Anne-style home 
characterized by its full-width front porch, semi-octagonal bay window and shingle siding, 
gridded windows, and shingled hip roof with intersecting gables. 
 
Given the nature of the request, the application was also routed to the City of Jacksonville’s Office 
of Resiliency for review and comments. In an email dated September 20, 2024, the Office of 
Resiliency did not have any objections to the applicant’s request to elevate the foundation and 
mitigate future flooding.  
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STAFF SUMMARY AND ANALYSIS 
Staff considered the Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation and the Ordinance 
Code criteria found in Sections 307.106(k) and 307.106(l).  The following is Staff’s analysis:   
 

 The subject property is located within the Coastal High Hazard Area (CHHA), the 0.2 PCT 
Annual Chance Flood Hazard, and the AE flood zone. CHHA, as defined by Sections 
163.3178(2)(h) and 163.3164(1), Florida Statutes, is the area below the elevation of the 
Category 1 storm surge line as established by the Sea, Lake, and Overland Surges from 
Hurricanes (SLOSH) computerized storm surge model as established by the most current 
Northeast Florida Hurricane Evacuation Study. It is shown on The Coastal High Hazard 
Areas (CHHA) and Hurricane Evacuation Zones Map. Meanwhile, Flood zone 
designations are assigned by the Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA). 
FEMA defines the various flooding characteristics of different lands based on a 100-year 
storm. The 100-year storm or Special Flood Hazard Area (SFHA) refers to a flood 
occurring from a storm event that happens an average of every 100 years. This does not 
mean that a storm of this type will happen every 100-years.  There is a 1-percent chance 
that a storm of this magnitude will occur in any given year. The AE flood zone is defined 
as areas within the 100-year floodplain or SFHA where flood insurance is mandatory. In 
accordance with the Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation’s Guidelines 
on Flood Adaptation for Rehabilitating Historic Buildings, designing a new foundation 
that preserves the historic character of the building as well as the historic spatial and 
architectural relationships between buildings within the Historic District is critical when 
elevating foundations to address flood risk.  

 Consistent with Section 307.106(k)(1 and 3) and Sections 307.106(l)(1 and 3), the 
applicant’s scope of work requires minimal change to the defining characteristics of the 
contributing structure. The applicant’s request to increase the height of the foundation is 
an effort to prevent future flooding and waterproof the structure. As conditioned, the 
four (4) foot increase in foundation height allows for the historic structure to be viewed 
as distinct and identifiable as original to the site. The proposed height (above grade) of 
35 feet as depicted on the elevation drawings dated August 28, 2024 is consistent with 
other nearby structures and have been conditioned to ensure compatibility. 

 As conditioned, the foundation will be elevated four (4) feet in height, constructed of 
masonry materials, and sheathed in a differentiated finish or color. If properly 
executed, changes to the foundation height should cause minimal, if any, damage to 
the historic structure or the historic setting and character of the property. As such, 
this scope of work is consistent with Section 307.106(l)(1 and 2). 

 As conditioned by Staff, the design of the proposed increase in foundation height, as 
viewed from the front and side elevations, will be a compatible alteration of the historic 
structure by differentiating itself in terms of material, color, and design, thereby retaining 
the architectural integrity of the contributing structure.  As such, the scope of work is 
found to be consistent Standards 2 and 9 and Section 307.106(k)(2). 

 
For these reasons, it is the position of the Planning and Development Department that the 
proposed work under the stated conditions is consistent with: 
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1. Section 307.106(k) General Standards: 1-3 
2. Section 307.106(I) Guidelines on “Alterations”: 1-3  
3. Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation: 2 and 9  
4. Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation: Guidelines on Flood Adaptation 

for Rehabilitating Historic Buildings  
 
CODE CRITERIA AND DESIGN GUIDELINES 
 
General Criteria  

 307.106(k)(1) - The effect of the proposed work on the landmark, landmark site or 
property within an historic district upon which such work is to be done; 

 307.106(k)(2) - The relationship between such work and other structures on the 
landmark site or other property in the historic district; 

 307.106(k)(3) - The extent to which the historic, architectural, or archaeological 
significance, architectural style, design, arrangement, texture and materials of the 
landmark or the property will be affected; 

Alterations 
 307.106(l)(1) - Every reasonable effort shall be made to use a property for its originally 

intended purpose, or to provide a compatible use for a property that requires minimal 
alteration of the building structure, or site. 
 

 307.106(l)(2) - The distinguishing original qualities or character of a building, structure, 
or site shall not be destroyed. The removal or alteration of any historic material or 
distinctive architectural features shall be avoided when possible. 

 307.106(l)(3) - Each building, structure, and site shall be recognized as a product of its 
own time. An alteration which has no historical basis and which seeks to create an 
earlier appearance shall be discouraged. 

Design Guidelines, “Doors and Entrances” 
 (2) - The historic character of a property shall be retained and preserved. The removal of 

historic materials or alteration of features and spaces that characterize a property shall 
be avoided. 

 
 (9) - New additions, exterior alterations, or related new construction shall not destroy 

historic materials that characterize the property. The new work shall be differentiated 
from the old and shall be compatible with the massing, size, scale, and architectural 
features to protect the historic integrity of the property and its environment. 
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LOCATION MAP 
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PICTURE OF PROPERTY WITH POSTED SIGN 
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ELEVATION RENDERINGS DATED AUGUST 28, 2024 
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SUBJECT PROPERTY’S LOCATION WITHIN THE FEMA FLOOD ZONES 
 

 
 

SUBJECT PROPERTY’S LOCATION WITHIN THE 2021 COASTAL HIGH HAZARD AREA (CHHA) 
 

 

 

AE Flood 
Zone 

0.2 PCT 
Flood 
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September 25, 2024 
 

Report of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department 
Certificate of Appropriateness Application COA-24-31216 

 
Address: 3208 Tivoli Street, RE#079279-0000 
 
Location:  South side of Tivoli Street between Lechlade Street and Day Avenue 
 
Owner:  Laura Hendrixson 
  3208 Tivoli Street 
  Jacksonville FL, 32205 
 
  Zachary Hendrixson 
  3208 Tivoli Street 
  Jacksonville FL, 32205 
 
Applicant:  Same as owner 

 
Year Built: 1955 (Property Appraiser) 

 
Designation:  Non-contributing; Riverside/Avondale 
 
Request: Alterations – Roof  
  
Summary Scope of Work:  
1. Replacement of shingled roof with new metal roof 
 
Recommendation: Approve with conditions 
 
Conditions: 
 
1. New metal roofs shall be metal shingle, shingle imitation panel, 5V crimp, or standing seam 

(no corrugated panels).  
 

PROJECT DESCRIPTION  
COA-24-31216 seeks to replace a damaged shingled roof with a new standing seam metal roof. 
Due to the extremely low pitch of the roof (1.8 pitch) a shingled roof cannot be used as that 
would violate Florida Building Code Standards. 3208 Tivoli Street is a non-contributing, masonry 
vernacular home built in 1955. 
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STAFF SUMMARY AND ANALYSIS  
Staff considered the applicable Design Guidelines for the Jacksonville Historic Districts and the 
Ordinance Code criteria found in in Sections 307.106(k), and 307.106(l) 

• As stipulated in the 2024 COA matrix, the change in historic roofing material (even on 
non-contributing structures) cannot be approved at the administrative level 307.106(e).  

• 3208 Tivoli Street is a non-contributing home and as such is held to a different set of 
standards than a historic, contributing home. Due to this, as well as the fact that the home 
is relatively isolated (the home abouts only one other home) there would be little effect 
on the overall historic significance of the subject property or area. Additionally, the 
current roof is damaged and would not meet Florida Building Code Standards due to its 
low pitch. These factors combined make this scope of work consistent with Section 
307.106(k) (1,2,3, and 4). 

• Considering Section 307.106(l)(2,3, and 5), There would be little effect on the 
distinguishing features of the home given its relative lack of major distinguishing features  

 
 
CODE CRITERIA AND DESIGN GUIDELINES 
General Criteria  

• 307.106(k)(1) - The effect of the proposed work on the landmark, landmark site or 
property within an historic district upon which such work is to be done; 

• 307.106(k)(2) - The relationship between such work and other structures on the 
landmark site or other property in the historic district; 

• 307.106(k)(3) – The extent to which the historic, architectural, or archaeological 
significance, architectural style, design, arrangement, texture and materials of the 
landmark or the property will be affected; 

• 307.106(k)(4) - Whether the plans may be carried out by the applicant within a 
reasonable period of time. 

Alterations  
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• 307.106(l)(2) - The distinguishing original qualities or character of a building, structure, 
or site shall not be destroyed. The removal or alteration of any historic material or 
distinctive architectural features shall be avoided when possible.  

•  307.106(l)(3) - Each building, structure, and site shall be recognized as a product of its 
own time. An alteration which has no historical basis and which seeks to create an 
earlier appearance shall be discouraged.  

• 307.106(l)(5) - Distinctive stylistic features or examples of skilled craftsmanship which 
characterize a building, structure, or site, shall be treated with sensitivity.  

 
LOCATION MAP 
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PICTURE OF PROPERTY WITH POSTED SIGN 
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Application For Certificate Of Appropriateness

Application Info

Tracking # 31216 Application Status FOUND SUFFICIENT
Date Started 08/20/2024 Date Submitted 08/20/2024

Planning and Development Department Info
COA # COA-24-31216

Admin Review
Admin Recommendation FORWARD
Admin Date Of Action 8/30/2024
Forwarded to JHPC

JHPC Meeting Date 9/25/2024
Staff Recommendation N/A
JHPC Recommendation N/A
JHPC Date Of Action N/A
Admin Details
N/A
JHPC Details
N/A

General Information On Applicant

Last Name
HENDRIXSON

First Name
LAURA

Middle Name

Company Name

Mailing Address
3208 TIVOLI STREET

City
JACKSONVILLE

State
FL Zip Code 32205

Phone
912  256

0653

Fax
 Email

WIDGET1970@GMAIL.COM

General Information On Owner(s)

Agent represents Owner Contractor Architect Consultant Other

Last Name
HENDRIXSON

First Name
LAURA

Middle Name

Company/Trust Name

Mailing Address
3208 TIVOLI STREET

City
JACKSONVILLE

State
FL

Zip Code
32205

Phone
9122560653

Fax
          

Email
WIDGET1970@GMAIL.COM

Agent represents Owner Contractor Architect Consultant Other
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Describe proposed work below. Note affected features and changes in design or
materials. Be as specific, brief, and legible as possible.
(Example: reroof; replacing gray 3-tab shingles with black architectural shingles).

Last Name
HENDRIXSON

First Name
ZACHARY

Middle Name

Company/Trust Name

Mailing Address
3208 TIVOLI STREET

City
JACKSONVILLE

State
FL

Zip Code
32205

Phone
9122560653

Fax
          

Email
WIDGET1970@GMAIL.COM

Description Of Property

Property Appraiser's RE #(s)   (10 digit number with a space ###### ####)

Map  RE#

079279 0000

   

Location Of Property

General Location
Riverside/Avondale Historic District

House #
3208

Street Name, Type and Direction
TIVOLI ST

Zip Code
32205

Type Of Improvement

Addition Driveway New Construction  Accessory Structures

Alteration Relocation Window Replacement Other

Fencing Demolition Reroof/Minor Repairs

 

Proposed Work
REPLACING SHINGLE WITH GALVALUME METAL ROOFING

Addition Information

Is this a violation? Check the box if it is. 

If you have been working with a planner choose one from the list 

Reroof/Minor Repairs

For reroofs and minor repairs there are no required documents. However, once a
planner is assigned and reviews the request, they may need additional documents or
pictures to process your request.

Additional Documents Provided
218



Application Certification

For applications that can be approved administratively, there is no application fee.

For all applications that must go before the Historic Preservation Commission, a fee will be
applied based on the type of work performed.

Application completeness review: All applications for Certificate of Appropriateness
(“Application”) will be reviewed for completeness by Planning and Development Department
Staff. Any Application determined to be incomplete, will be returned to the applicant with
comments detailing the deficiencies. No further action on the Application will take place until
the application deficiencies are addressed. Once the Application is determined to be
complete, Planning and Development Department Staff will prepare an invoice for the cost
of the Application.

Payment deadline: The Invoice must be paid by the payment deadline in order to have the
Application heard on the next scheduled Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission
(JHPC) regular meeting. The payment deadline is outlined on the City of Jacksonville’s
Planning and Development Department Website. Only Complete Applications will be
invoiced. It is for the benefit of the applicant to supply staff with a complete Application in
advance of the payment deadline. Due to the complexity and volume of Applications
received by the Planning and Development Department, there is no guarantee that COA
Applications submitted on the day of the payment deadline will be heard at the next regular
meeting of the JHPC.

I, hereby, certify that I am the owner or the authorized agent of the owner(s) of the
property described herein, that all answers to the questions in this application and all
information contained in the material attached to and made a part of this application, are
accurate and true to the best of my knowledge and belief. I also attest by my signature that
all required information for this application is completed and duly attached in the prescribed
order. Furthermore, if the package is found to be lacking the above requirements, I
understand that the application will be returned for correct information.

 I UNDERSTAND THE ABOVE DISCLAIMER REGARDING APPLICATION REVIEW. AGREED
TO AND SUBMITTED.
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September 25, 2024 
 

Report of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department 
Certificate of Appropriateness Application COA-24-31218 

 
Address: 3011 Riverside Avenue, RE# 078014-0000 
 
Location: North side of Riverside Avenue between McDuff Avenue and Donald Street 
 
Owner:  Shawn McCormick 
  3011 Riverside Ave 
  Jacksonville FL, 32205 
 
Applicant:  Same as owner 

 
Year Built: 1906 (Florida Master Site File) 

 
Designation:  Contributing; Riverside/Avondale 
 
Request: Alterations – Reroof  
  
Summary Scope of Work:  
1. Replacement of metal shingle roof with new shingle roof 
 
Recommendation: Approve with Conditions 
 
Conditions: 
1. If any deteriorated wood visible from the exterior needs to be repaired (rafter ends, soffits, 

fascia, etc.) During the course of the work, the repairs shall be made with like materials. If 
wholesale replacement is necessary and the existing materials are not historic, then the 
replacement materials shall be historically appropriate. 

2. The roofing materials shall not be stacked on the roof in one location. Historic structures are 
often fragile, and the roof cannot support the weight of a large stack of shingles in one 
location. Severe damage to the structure may result. 

3. Only flat roofs shall have modified bitumen or torch down installed.  
4. The new shingles utilized on the roof shall be a gray color 

 
PROJECT DESCRIPTION  
COA-24-31216 seeks to replace its current metal shingle roof with new, antique silver colored  
architectural shingles. This is to replace the original metal shingles and to match the shingles 
utilized on a rear accessory structure. 3011 Riverside Avenue is a contributing home in the 
Riverside/Avondale district. Built in 1906, it is a Colonial Revival Style home with a hip roof. It has 
a painted masonry exterior on the first floor and shake siding on the second floor. A previous 
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Certificate of Appropriateness (COA-21-26047) was filed and approved, which allowed for the 
demolition of an old carriage house and the construction of a new one. This new construction 
was approved by the Commission for shingles. 
  
 
 

 
 
STAFF SUMMARY AND ANALYSIS  
Staff considered the applicable Design Guidelines for the Jacksonville Historic Districts and the 
Ordinance Code criteria found in Sections 307.106(k) and 307.106(l). 

• The proposed change from metal shingles to antique silver colored architectural shingles  
would have an overall minimal effect on the site as the new color is extremely similar to 
the original roof. Section 307.106(k)(1 and 3). 

• Pursuant to Section 307.106(l) (2,) There would be a minimal effect on the distinguishing 
original qualities of the subject property given that similar looking material will be used. 
The home also has a high roof, blocked by trees, thereby making it even less of a  
distinguishing feature. 

• Similarly, given that the rear accessory structure utilizes gray architectural shingles, the 
altering of the main home’s roof from metal to architectural shingles would ensure 
compatibility between the two structures for the future. Section 307.106(l)(4) 

 
 
 
 
CODE CRITERIA AND DESIGN GUIDELINES 
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General Criteria  

• 307.106(k)(1) - The effect of the proposed work on the landmark, landmark site or 
property within an historic district upon which such work is to be done; 

• 307.106(k)(3) – The extent to which the historic, architectural, or archaeological 
significance, architectural style, design, arrangement, texture and materials of the 
landmark or the property will be affected; 
 

Alterations 

• 307.106(l)(2) - The distinguishing original qualities or character of a building, structure, 
or site shall not be destroyed. The removal or alteration of any historic material or 
distinctive architectural features shall be avoided when possible.  

• 307.106(l)(4) - Changes which may have taken place in the course of time are evidence 
of the history and development of a building, structure, or site. These changes may have 
acquired significance in their own right, and this significance shall be recognized and 
respected. 
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LOCATION MAP 
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SAMPLE OF NEW ROOFING MATERIAL 
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PICTURE OF PROPERTY WITH POSTED SIGN 
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Application For Certificate Of Appropriateness

Application Info

Tracking # 31218 Application Status FOUND SUFFICIENT
Date Started 08/20/2024 Date Submitted 08/20/2024

Planning and Development Department Info
COA # COA-24-31218

Admin Review
Admin Recommendation FORWARD
Admin Date Of Action 8/30/2024
Forwarded to JHPC

JHPC Meeting Date 9/25/2024
Staff Recommendation N/A
JHPC Recommendation N/A
JHPC Date Of Action N/A
Admin Details
REROOF HOME WITH GRAY ARCHITECTURAL SHINGLES TO MATCH SHINGLE STYLE AND
COLOR USED ON NEW CONSTRUCTION APPROVED IN 2022. INCLUDES REPLACEMENT OF
EXISTING GUTTER SYSTEM; COLOR AND SIZE OF GUTTER AND DOWNSPOUTS TO MATCH
EXISTING.
JHPC Details
N/A

General Information On Applicant

Last Name
MCCORMICK

First Name
SHAWN

Middle Name

Company Name

Mailing Address
3011 RIVERSIDE AVE

City
JACKSONVILLE

State
FL Zip Code 32205

Phone
904  343

1200

Fax
 Email

MCCORMICK.SHAWN@GMAIL.COM

General Information On Owner(s)

Agent represents Owner Contractor Architect Consultant Other

Last Name
MCCORMICK

First Name
SHAWN

Middle Name

Company/Trust Name

Mailing Address
3011 RIVERSIDE AVE

City
JACKSONVILLE

State
FL

Zip Code
32205

Phone
9043431200

Fax
          

Email
MCCORMICK.SHAWN@GMAIL.COM
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Describe proposed work below. Note affected features and changes in design or
materials. Be as specific, brief, and legible as possible.
(Example: reroof; replacing gray 3-tab shingles with black architectural shingles).

Description Of Property

Property Appraiser's RE #(s)   (10 digit number with a space ###### ####)

Map  RE#

078014 0000

   

Location Of Property

General Location
Riverside/Avondale Historic District

House #
3011

Street Name, Type and Direction
RIVERSIDE AVE

Zip Code
32205

Type Of Improvement

Addition Driveway New Construction  Accessory Structures

Alteration Relocation Window Replacement Other

Fencing Demolition Reroof/Minor Repairs

 

Proposed Work
REROOF HOME WITH GRAY ARCHITECTURAL SHINGLES TO MATCH SHINGLE STYLE AND
COLOR USED ON NEW CONSTRUCTION APPROVED IN 2022. INCLUDES REPLACEMENT OF
EXISTING GUTTER SYSTEM; COLOR AND SIZE OF GUTTER AND DOWNSPOUTS TO MATCH
EXISTING.

Addition Information

Is this a violation? Check the box if it is. 

If you have been working with a planner choose one from the list 

Reroof/Minor Repairs

For reroofs and minor repairs there are no required documents. However, once a
planner is assigned and reviews the request, they may need additional documents or
pictures to process your request.

Additional Documents Provided

Application Certification

For applications that can be approved administratively, there is no application fee.

For all applications that must go before the Historic Preservation Commission, a fee will be
applied based on the type of work performed.

Application completeness review: All applications for Certificate of Appropriateness
(“Application”) will be reviewed for completeness by Planning and Development Department
Staff. Any Application determined to be incomplete, will be returned to the applicant with 232



comments detailing the deficiencies. No further action on the Application will take place until
the application deficiencies are addressed. Once the Application is determined to be
complete, Planning and Development Department Staff will prepare an invoice for the cost
of the Application.

Payment deadline: The Invoice must be paid by the payment deadline in order to have the
Application heard on the next scheduled Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission
(JHPC) regular meeting. The payment deadline is outlined on the City of Jacksonville’s
Planning and Development Department Website. Only Complete Applications will be
invoiced. It is for the benefit of the applicant to supply staff with a complete Application in
advance of the payment deadline. Due to the complexity and volume of Applications
received by the Planning and Development Department, there is no guarantee that COA
Applications submitted on the day of the payment deadline will be heard at the next regular
meeting of the JHPC.

I, hereby, certify that I am the owner or the authorized agent of the owner(s) of the
property described herein, that all answers to the questions in this application and all
information contained in the material attached to and made a part of this application, are
accurate and true to the best of my knowledge and belief. I also attest by my signature that
all required information for this application is completed and duly attached in the prescribed
order. Furthermore, if the package is found to be lacking the above requirements, I
understand that the application will be returned for correct information.

 I UNDERSTAND THE ABOVE DISCLAIMER REGARDING APPLICATION REVIEW. AGREED
TO AND SUBMITTED.
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August 28, 2024 

Report of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department 
Certificate of Appropriateness Application COA-24-30895 

Addresses: 2026 Walnut Street, RE# 072113-0000; and 
2030 Walnut Street, RE# 072112-0000 

Location: West side of Walnut Street; between East 10th Street and Carmen Street 

Owner:  Felicia D. Luke  
4 Loco Investors LLC 
140 West 9th Street 
Jacksonville, Florida 32206 

Applicant: Joseph J. Markusic 
Glory Homes, Inc.  
7027 Alpine Street 
Jacksonville, Florida 32208 

Years Built: 2026 Walnut Street, c. 1952 (Property Appraiser) 
2030 Walnut Street, c. 1909 (Property Appraiser) 

Designations: 2026 Walnut Street, Springfield, Non-contributing 
2030 Walnut Street, Springfield, Contributing 

Request: Alterations – Accessibility Ramp and Hardscaping 

Summary Scope of Work:  
1. New accessibility ramp on 2026 Walnut Street
2. Repave secondary walkway on 2030 Walnut Street

Recommendation: Approve with Conditions 

Conditions: 
1. The location and design shall be substantially consistent with the elevation plan and site

plan dated July 29, 2024.
2. The ramp shall be a non-permanent feature and shall not obscure significant

architectural details.
3. The railing system shall be made of wood or wood composite materials and the spindles

shall be centered between an upper and lower rail with no exposed ends (no vinyl or
PVC).

4. The wood ramp shall be painted or stained.
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5. The secondary walkway shall be poured concrete 
6. Any existing sidewalk shall not be altered or disturbed in any way.  

 
 

2026 Walnut Street 

 
 

2030 Walnut Street 

 
(Google, 2023) 

 
 
PROJECT DESCRIPTION  
COA-24-30895 seeks to install a new accessibility ramp along the rear (west) elevation of a one-
story, non-contributing, Masonry Vernacular style structure located at 2026 Walnut Street (RE: 
072113-0000). Additionally, the applicant seeks to repave a secondary walkway along the right 
(north) and rear (west) elevations of a one-story, contributing, Frame Vernacular style structure 
located at 2030 Walnut Street (RE: 072112-0000). Both properties are interior lots. 
 
As designed, the proposed ramp at 2026 Walnut Street will be constructed of wood decking, 
handrails, and vertical posts. It measures approximately four (4) feet tall, thirty-four (34) feet and 
five (5) inches long, and five (5) feet wide. The one-story, Masonry Vernacular style structure is 
currently used as a bar, and the new ramp will connect to and land on property 2030 Walnut 
Street at the left (south) side, towards the rear. Regarding the proposed secondary walkway 
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repaving at 2030 Walnut Street, the design includes removing the existing poured concrete 
walkway and repaving it with new poured concrete in the same dimensions. It measures forty-
two (42) inches wide with a flare of forty-eight (48) inches wide at the existing driveway, and the 
walkway connects to the rear right property line of property 2026 Walnut Street. The one-story 
Frame Vernacular style structure at 2030 Walnut Street was originally constructed as a single-
family home, and it will be used as a restaurant.  
 
Pursuant to the authorities granted in the 2024 COA Matrix, accessibility ramps on non-
residential structures and secondary walkways that are wider than three (3) feet must be 
reviewed and approved by the Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission.  
 
STAFF SUMMARY AND ANALYSIS 
Staff considered the Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation and the Ordinance 
Code criteria found in Sections 307.106(k) and 307.106(l). The following is Staff’s analysis:   
 

• Consistent with Section 307.106(k)(3) and Sections 307.106(l)(1 and 3), the applicant’s 
scope of work requires minimal change to the defining characteristics of both the 
contributing and non-contributing structures. The accessibility ramp is an effort to have 
the structure become code-compliant for the proposed use, while the secondary walkway 
is another pedestrian thoroughfare for patrons. As designed, the wood ramp along the 
rear and the poured concrete walkway allows for the historic structure at 2030 Walnut 
Street to be viewed as distinct and original to the site. 

• As designed, the ramp will be constructed of wood with vertical handrails and the 
secondary walkway will be poured concrete. Installation of the ramp and walkway will 
cause minimal, if any, damage to the historic structures and character of the properties. 
As such, this scope of work is consistent with Section 307.106(l)(1 and 2). 

• The Springfield District Design Guidelines acknowledge that throughout time, the needs 
of the users of historic structures in the district change. The “Doors and Entrances” 
section of the Design Guidelines notes, “Sometimes new entrances are required for 
practical reasons or to satisfy code requirements.” The alteration of the entrances of 
the building and sites will allow the structures to be accessed in a variety of ways, allow 
for improved ingress and egress, and further the commercial uses of the structures.  The 
proposed alterations will be similar to other accessibility ramps on structures, and other 
secondary walkways on sites, within the historic district in both material and design. As 
such, the proposed work is consistent with the Design Guidelines and Section 
307.106(k)(1). 

• As demonstrated by the site plan and elevations dated July 29, 2024, the design of the 
accessibility ramp and secondary walkway is differentiated from the old in terms of 
material, design, and location, but are compatible alterations of the historic structures 
and character of the properties. This retains the architectural integrity of both the 
contributing and non-contributing structures.  As such, the scope of work is found to be 
consistent with Standards 2 and 9 of the Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for 
Rehabilitation and Section 307.106(k)(2). 
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For these reasons, it is the position of the Planning and Development Department that the 
proposed work under the stated conditions is consistent with: 
 

1. Section 307.106(k) General Standards: 1, 2, 3 
2. Section 307.106(I) Guidelines on “Alterations”: 1, 2, 3  
3. Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation: 2 and 9  

 
CODE CRITERIA AND DESIGN REGULATIONS 
 
General Criteria  

• 307.106(k)(1) - The effect of the proposed work on the landmark, landmark site or 
property within an historic district upon which such work is to be done; 

• 307.106(k)(2) - The relationship between such work and other structures on the 
landmark site or other property in the historic district; 

• 307.106(k)(3) - The extent to which the historic, architectural, or archaeological 
significance, architectural style, design, arrangement, texture and materials of the 
landmark or the property will be affected; 

Alterations 
• 307.106(l)(1) - Every reasonable effort shall be made to use a property for its originally 

intended purpose, or to provide a compatible use for a property that requires minimal 
alteration of the building structure, or site. 
 

• 307.106(l)(2) - The distinguishing original qualities or character of a building, structure, 
or site shall not be destroyed. The removal or alteration of any historic material or 
distinctive architectural features shall be avoided when possible. 

• 307.106(l)(3) - Each building, structure, and site shall be recognized as a product of its 
own time. An alteration which has no historical basis and which seeks to create an 
earlier appearance shall be discouraged. 

Design Guidelines, “Doors and Entrances” 
• (2) - The historic character of a property shall be retained and preserved. The removal of 

historic materials or alteration of features and spaces that characterize a property shall 
be avoided. 

 
• (9) - New additions, exterior alterations, or related new construction shall not destroy 

historic materials that characterize the property. The new work shall be differentiated 
from the old and shall be compatible with the massing, size, scale, and architectural 
features to protect the historic integrity of the property and its environment. 
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LOCATION MAP 
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PICTURE OF PROPERTY WITH POSTED SIGN 
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SITE PLAN DATED JULY 29, 2024 
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ELEVATIONS DATED JULY 29, 2024 
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September 25, 2024 

Revised Report of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department 
Certificate of Appropriateness Application COA-24-30766 

Address: 1464 Avondale Avenue, RE# 079600-0000 

Location: Southwest side of Avondale Avenue, between Knight Street and Park Street 

Owner:  Sondra Fetner 
1464 Avondale Avenue 
Jacksonville, Florida 32205 

Applicant: Same as Owner 

Year Built: c. 1922 (Florida Master Site File)

Designation: Riverside Avondale, Contributing 

Request: Alteration – Window Replacement 

Summary Scope of Work: 
1. Replacement of thirty-four (34) wood windows with a Marvin wood replacement product
2. Awning Installation (Administrative)

Recommendation: Approve with Conditions 

Conditions: 
Window Replacement 

1. The light pattern of the first-floor windows and Window #27 on the second floor shall be
12-over-1, 9-over-1, and 6-over-1 to match the patterns of the second-floor windows,
and shall have exterior raised profiled muntins (true or simulated divided lights).

2. The fourteen (14) second-floor windows, minus the one-bathroom window) shall be
repaired.

3. Any exterior trim work, including traditional sill, sideboards, and header with crown
molding, shall be retained or replicated in wood or cementitious materials, but not vinyl.

4. The first-floor windows shall fit the original openings both horizontally and vertically and
be recessed 3-inches within the opening (not flush with the wall or have permanent
nailing fins).

5. Any sash-style window groupings shall have traditional 4–6-inch flat mullions between
window units.

6. The new windows shall be wood, wood clad, or wood blend.
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7. The removal of windows shall be done with care to ensure the least amount of damage 
and all openings where windows are removed shall be secured in a manner that does 
not damage the historic casing and trim. 

8. Repairs shall involve the least degree of intervention possible such as patching, piercing-
in, splicing, consolidating, and reinforcing in accordance with preservation methods, 
with limited replacement of components with matching materials.  

9. All preparation for painting shall utilize gentle means such as hand scraping/sanding, 
heat guns, and strippers.  No abrasive cleaning methods such as rotary sanding, 
sandblasting, extreme high-pressure washing, or torches shall be used. 

10. All windows shall be installed in accordance with the latest version of the HPS Window 
Supplement.  

11. Prior to the final inspection of any building permit, the owner or their agent shall submit 
to the Historic Preservation Section an affidavit and any supplementary evidence that 
verifies compliance with all conditions of the COA final order. 

 
Awning Installation 

12. The awnings shall be either cloth or canvas (not metal or vinyl).  
13. The awnings shall not obscure significant architectural features.  
14. The awnings shall be attached in a manner that would minimize damage to the wall 

surface.  
15. The shape of the awnings shall follow the lines of the window opening. 
16. The width of the awnings shall not exceed the window opening (inclusive of trim).   
17. For brick surfaces, the awning shall be installed into the mortar joints rather than the 

brick. 
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PROJECT DESCRIPTION  
COA-24-30766 is for window replacement of thirty-four (34) windows on a contributing two-story 
structure within the Riverside Avondale Historic District. Located on an interior lot, the subject 
property consists of a two-story Prairie style single-family home that is characterized by its split-
level stucco and red brick exterior, shingled hip roof, full-width porch, and wood windows. The 
existing wood window designs include 12-over-1, 9-over-1, 6-over-6, and 6-over-1. As proposed, 
the applicant is seeking to replace thirty-four (34) wood windows with a Marvin wood product 
with a 6-over-1 design. Under expired COA-03-553, a previous property owner was approved for 
window replacement of the first-floor windows.  
 
Pursuant to the authority granted to Staff via the 2024 COA Matrix, replacement of window 
awnings on the sunroom addition with new cloth or canvas awnings that have a consistent shape 
of the window can be approved administratively. As such, this report will focus on the wholesale 
window replacement. 
 
STAFF SUMMARY AND ANALYSIS  
Staff considered the applicable Design Guidelines for the Springfield Historic District and the 
Ordinance Code criteria found in Sections 307.106(k) and 307.106(l). The following is Staff’s 
analysis:   

• Previously approved COA-03-553 is the only window replacement COA application 
previously on file for the main home, which was for after-the-fact window replacement 
of five (5) first-floor windows and window replacement of an additional twelve (12) first-
floor windows. At the time of the report, Staff found the first-floor windows were non-
historic and the fourteen (14) second-floor windows were suitable for repair. 

• Staff conducted site visits on June 12, 2024 and August 14, 2024, and noted a total of 
thirty-four (34) windows on the primary structure. The second-floor windows, minus 
Window #27, did not appear to show signs of severe deterioration or irreparability. Staff 
noted a few missing and broken pulleys, some paint peeling, and some exterior mullion 
rot on the sunroom. The applicant stated their repair attempts have included caulking 
and repainting the windows, and the previous owner repaired all the windows.  

• According to the applicant, Window #27 on the second floor cannot be repaired due to 
the removal of the internal weight system—which Staff has no objection to its 
replacement.  

• The applicant provided Staff with a letter from Austin Historical, a window restoration 
company. The letter documented evidence of “wood rot, failing paint, broken or missing 
sash chords, missing hardware, poorly aligned and ill-fitting sashes, and several 
inconsistencies and irregularities throughout the home.” The letter does not suggest 
whether the windows are beyond reasonable repair.  

• The Florida Master Site File recorded in 1985 shows that the home was built in 1922 and 
had 12-over-1 and 6-over-6 wood windows and 6-light wood casement windows at the 
time of recording. Additionally, the Site File includes a picture of the structure showing 
the front elevation with 12-over-1 and 6-over-6 wood windows on the home, and 6-over-
1 windows on the one-story sunroom addition. By comparing the recorded 1985 Site File 
picture to Staff’s 2024 site visit picture, it appears that the two (2) first-floor windows on 
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the front have been replaced due to the longer window opening size and 12-over-1 light 
pattern. Additionally, the 2003 Staff site visit pictures included in COA-03-553 also show 
a longer window opening size and 12-over-1 light pattern for the two (2) first-floor front 
windows. 

• By installing 6-over-1 sash windows on the subject contributing structure, a significant 
portion of the character of the structure is removed and replaced with a historically 
inappropriate product. If the applicant were to retain the second-floor windows and 
install new first-floor windows with a compatible 12-over-1, 9-over-1, and 6-over-1 sash 
window product, as conditioned, this would allow the distinguishing original qualities of 
the structure to remain and to be consistent with the Historic Preservation Guidelines for 
the Riverside Avondale Historic District and with Section 307.106(l)(2). 

• Section 307.106(l)(6) states, “Deteriorated architectural features shall be repaired rather 
than replaced whenever possible.” By retaining and repairing the second-floor historic 
windows and replacing only the first-floor windows, as conditioned, the historic 
architectural features of the home would be restored and therefore, consistent with 
Section 307.106(l)(6) and the Design Guidelines. 

• Windows with gridded lights and exterior raised profiled muntins are a significant part 
of the architectural character of a structure and its contribution to the district. The 
Design Guidelines references “Windows” and notes, “Windows in the districts are often 
important stylistic elements.” Additionally, it lists Recommendation #1 to “Retain and 
repair window openings, frames, sash, glass, lintels, sills, pediments, architraves, 
hardware, awnings and shutters where they contribute to the architectural and historic 
character of the building.” Windows are a character-defining feature; the replacement 
of the first-floor windows with an appropriate design and product and the repair of the 
second-floor windows, as conditioned, is consistent with Section 307.106(k)(1 and 3). 

• The Design Guidelines references “Windows” and lists Avoid #4 as “Changing the size or 
arrangement of windowpanes, muntins, and rails where they contribute to the 
architectural and historic character of a building.” The 12-over-1, 9-over-1, and 6-over-
1 sash windows with exterior raised profiled muntins on the first-floor windows, and 
retaining and repairing the second-floor windows, as conditioned, will retain the 
integrity of the historic design of this structure. 

• The relationship between this property and other properties in the area would not be 
negatively impacted, as the existing 12-over-1, 9-over-1, and 6-over-1 sash windows on 
the first floor would be replaced with new wood windows with a matching grid pattern 
and exterior profiled muntins of the second-floor historic windows, as conditioned, which 
follow a compatible design and size of the historic windows. Additionally, the effect of the 
proposed work, as conditioned, on the property does not detract from the structure’s 
architectural design. For these reasons, the alteration is consistent with Sections 
307.106(k)(2-4). 

• The proposed window replacement, as conditioned, would require minimal alteration of 
the building, does not destroy the distinguishing original qualities or character of the 
building, and does not mimic an earlier appearance. This is consistent with Section 
307.103(l)(1-3). 
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For these reasons, it is the position of the Planning and Development Department that the 
proposed work, as conditioned, is consistent with: 
 
1. Section 307.106(k) General Standards: 1-4 
2. Section 307.106(I) Guidelines on “Alterations”: 1-3, and 6 
3. Historic District Design Guidelines, Section on “Windows” 
 
CODE CRITERIA AND DESIGN GUIDELINES 
 
General Criteria  

• 307.106(k)(1) - The effect of the proposed work on the landmark, landmark site or 
property within an historic district upon which such work is to be done; 

• 307.106(k)(2) - The relationship between such work and other structures on the 
landmark site or other property in the historic district; 

• 307.106(k)(3) - The extent to which the historic, architectural, or archaeological 
significance, architectural style, design, arrangement, texture and materials of the 
landmark or the property will be affected; 

• 307.106(k)(4) - Whether the plans may be carried out by the applicant within a 
reasonable period of time. 

Alterations 

• 307.106(l)(1) - Every reasonable effort shall be made to use a property for its originally 
intended purpose, or to provide a compatible use for a property that requires minimal 
alteration of the building structure, or site.  

• 307.106(l)(2) - The distinguishing original qualities or character of a building, structure, 
or site shall not be destroyed. The removal or alteration of any historic material or 
distinctive architectural features shall be avoided when possible. 

• 307.106(l)(3) - Each building, structure, and site shall be recognized as a product of its 
own time. An alteration which has no historical basis and which seeks to create an 
earlier appearance shall be discouraged. 

• 307.106(l)(6) - Deteriorated architectural features shall be repaired rather than 
replaced, wherever possible. In the event replacement is necessary, the new material 
shall match the material being replaced in composition, design, color, texture, and other 
visual qualities. However, technologically advanced materials shall be considered and 
used as replacement alternatives. Repair or replacement of missing architectural 
features shall be based on accurate duplications of features, substantiated by historical, 
physical, or pictorial evidence rather than on conjectural designs or the availability of 
different architectural elements from other buildings or structures. 
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Historic District Design Guidelines, “Windows, Awnings, and Shutters”   

• Windows, Recommendation #1: “Retain and repair window openings, frames, sash, 
glass, lintels, sills, pediments, architraves, hardware, awnings and shutters where they 
contribute to the architectural and historic character of the building.” 

• Windows, Recommendation #3: “Replace missing or irreparable windows on significant 
elevations with new windows that match the original in material, size, general muntin 
and mullion proportion and configuration, and reflective qualities of the glass.” 

• Windows, Avoid #3: “Removing window features that can be repaired where such 
features contribute to the historic and architectural character of a building.” 

• Windows, Avoid #4: “Changing the size or arrangement of window panes, muntins, and 
rails where they contribute to the architectural and historic character of a building.” 

• Windows, Avoid #6: “Replacing windows that contribute to the character of a building 
with those that are incompatible in size, configuration, and reflective qualities or which 
alter the setback relationship between window and wall.” 

 

LOCATION MAP 
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PICTURE OF SUBJECT PROPERTY WITH POSTED SIGN 
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2113 S Division Avenue, Orlando, Florida 32805 
(913) 683-0633 

Lauren@austinhistorical.com 

26 August 2024 

To whom it may concern, 
 
On February 21, 2024, a historic window inventory was conducted for the property located at 
1464 Avondale Avenue in Jacksonville, Florida by Preservation Advisor and Architectural 
Historian, Lauren Seaman on behalf of Austin Historical. The purpose of this survey was to 
survey, photograph, and assess the existing conditions of the structure’s existing windows. This 
survey resulted in the identification of two (2) fixed 6-lite sash and 32 double-hung wood 
windows of varying sizes and lite configurations. Photographs and measurements were taken 
as part of this inventory. 

The site visit identified wood rot, failing paint, broken or missing sash chords, missing hardware, 
poorly aligned and ill-fitting sash, and several inconsistencies and irregularities throughout the 
home. Examples of these inconsistencies and irregularities include, but are not limited to, 
various types of balance systems, (press-fit pulleys, screw-in pulleys, and jamb liners), different 
profiles among stops and muntins throughout the home, and various non-historic and retrofit 
repairs or patches to the sash themselves.  

While the lite configuration appears appropriate and consistent with Prairie-style architecture, 
the details are inconsistent with historic window fabrication. These details include replacement 
trim, wood glass bead, jamb liners, Phillips head screw-in pulleys, the use of a router to 
replicate profiles, and the lack of lime-based glazing putty and use of silicone or polyurethane 
caulk throughout the home. Further, the muntin width throughout the home is unusual for the 
period of significance associated with the house and many of the houses throughout the 
neighborhood.  

Warm regards, 

Lauren Seaman, MHP 
Preservation Advisor 
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FETNER/KK 

FETNER/KK 
 
Quote #: VK45322 
 
A Proposal for Window and Door Products prepared for: 
Job Site: 
32205 
 
 
 
Shipping Address: 
COASTAL SASH & DOOR INC-JACKSONVILLE 
1495 NORTHWOOD DRIVE 
ST. AUGUSTINE, FL 32084 
 
 
 

 
 

KOLBE KENNEDY 
COASTAL SASH & DOOR INC-

JACKSONVILLE 
345 STATE ROAD 207 

SAINT AUGUSTINE, FL 32084-0369 
Phone: (904) 641-0346 

 
Email: 

kolbekennedy@coastalsashanddoor.com 
 
 

This report was generated on 3/7/2024 12:50:26 
PM using the Marvin Order Management System, 
version 0004.07.00 (Current). Price in USD. Unit 
availability and price are subject to change. Dealer 
terms and conditions may apply. 
 

Project Description: 
REPLACEMENT WINDOWS, MARVIN ELEVATE, BRONZE EXTERIOR AND WHITE INTERIOR, LOW E3 W/ ARGON, INSULATED 
GLASS, 7/8" SIMULATED DIVIDED LITE (SDL) STAINLESS PERIMETER AND SPACER BAR, 4 9/16 JAMBS, WHITE HARDWARE, 
SCREENS 
 
 
 
 
INSTALLATION IS NOT INCLUDED ON THIS QUOTE 
½ DEPOSIT DUE BEFORE ORDERING, THE REMAINING AMOUNT DUE UPON DELIVERY 
 
 
 
 
Featuring products from: 
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OMS Ver. 0004.07.00 (Current) 
Product availability and pricing subject to change. 
Dealer PO Number: FETNER/KK 

FETNER/KK 
FETNER/KK 

Quote Number: VK45322 
 

 

OMS Ver. 0004.07.00 (Current) Processed on: 3/7/2024 12:50:26 PM Page 2 of 11 
For product warranty information please visit, www.marvin.com/support/warranty. 

 

UNIT SUMMARY 
 
The following is a schedule of the windows and doors for this project. For additional unit details, please see Line Item 
Quotes. 
Additional charges, tax or Terms and Conditions may apply.  Detail pricing is per unit.   
 
 
NUMBER OF LINES: 9 TOTAL UNIT QTY: 31  
 
LINE MARK UNIT PRODUCT LINE ITEM NET PRICE QTY EXTENDED NET 

PRICE 
1 DOUBLE LARGE, 

1ST & 2ND FL. 
Elevate Double Hung 

RO 31" X 61 1/2" 
Entered as  
FS 30" X 61" 

1,145.76 13 14,894.88 

2 QUAD LARGE Elevate Double Hung 
RO 31" X 61 1/2" 
Entered as  
FS 30" X 61" 

1,145.76 4 4,583.04 

3 SINGLE LARGE Elevate Double Hung 
RO 31" X 61 1/2" 
Entered as  
FS 30" X 61" 

1,145.76 3 3,437.28 

4 SINGLE SMALL Elevate Double Hung 
RO 30 3/4" X 37 1/2" 
Entered as  
FS 29 3/4" X 37" 

911.68 2 1,823.36 

5 KITCHEN SINK Elevate Double Hung 
RO 30 3/4" X 37 1/2" 
Entered as  
FS 29 3/4" X 37" 

911.68 2 1,823.36 

6 TRIPLE LARGE Elevate Double Hung 
RO 31" X 61 1/2" 
Entered as  
FS 30" X 61" 

1,145.76 3 3,437.28 

7 SINGLE SMALL, 
2ND FL. 

Elevate Double Hung 
RO 31 1/2" X 40 1/2" 
Entered as  
FS 30 1/2" X 40" 

955.57 1 955.57 

8 SINGLE LARGE, 
2ND FL. 

Elevate Double Hung 
RO 40" X 60 1/2" 
Entered as  
FS 39" X 60" 

1,319.01 2 2,638.02 

9 COUNTY TAX Non-Marvin Other 
COUNTY TAX 
 

75.00 1 75.00 
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LINE ITEM QUOTES 
 
The following is a schedule of the windows and doors for this project. For additional unit details, please see Line Item 
Quotes.  Additional charges, tax or Terms and Conditions may apply.  Detail pricing is per unit. 
 
Line #1 
Qty: 13 

Mark Unit: DOUBLE LARGE, 1ST & 2ND FL. Net Price: 
Ext. Net Price: 

 
USD 

1,145.76 
14,894.88 

 

 

 
Entered As: FS 
FS 30" X 61" 
RO 31" X 61 1/2" 
Egress Information  
Width: 26 7/8"    Height: 25 19/32" 
Net Clear Opening: 4.78 SqFt 
Performance Information  
U-Factor: 0.28 
Solar Heat Gain Coefficient: 0.19 
Visible Light Transmittance: 0.43 
Condensation Resistance: 56 
CPD Number: MAR-N-272-01536-00001 
ENERGY STAR: SC, S 
Performance Grade  
Licensee #783 
AAMA/WDMA/CSA/101/ I.S.2/A440-08 
LC-PG40 1054X1924 mm (42X76.8 in) 
LC-PG40 DP +40/-40 
FL6525 
 

Bronze Exterior 
White  Interior 
Elevate Double Hung 
  Frame Size 30" X 61" 
  Rough Opening 31" X 61 1/2" 
    Glass Add For All Sash 
          Top Sash 
            Bronze Exterior 
            White  Interior 
                  IG 
                  Low E3 w/Argon 
               Stainless Perimeter and Spacer Bar 
            7/8" SDL - With Spacer Bar - Stainless 
            Rectangular - Special Cut 3W3H 
            Bronze Ext - White Int 
Divided Lite Options are inconsistent across the panels of this unit. Ensure 
the correct Divided Lite Types have been selected. 
          Bottom Sash 
            Bronze Exterior 
            White  Interior 
                  IG - 1 Lite 
                  Low E3 w/Argon 
               Stainless Perimeter Bar 
        White Weather Strip Package 
      1 White Sash Lock 
      Exterior Aluminum Screen 
      Bronze Surround 
        Bright View Mesh 
      ***Screen/Combo Ship Loose 
4 9/16" Jambs 
Nailing Fin 
***Note: Divided lite cut alignment may not be accurately represented in the 
OMS drawing. Please consult your local representative for exact specifications. 
***Note:   Unit Availability and Price is Subject to Change 
 

 
Line #2 
Qty: 4 

Mark Unit: QUAD LARGE Net Price: 
Ext. Net Price: 

 
USD 

1,145.76 
4,583.04 

 

 

Bronze Exterior 
White  Interior 
Elevate Double Hung 
  Frame Size 30" X 61" 
  Rough Opening 31" X 61 1/2" 
    Glass Add For All Sash 
          Top Sash 
            Bronze Exterior 
            White  Interior 
                  IG 
                  Low E3 w/Argon 
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Entered As: FS 
FS 30" X 61" 
RO 31" X 61 1/2" 
Egress Information  
Width: 26 7/8"    Height: 25 19/32" 
Net Clear Opening: 4.78 SqFt 
Performance Information  
U-Factor: 0.28 
Solar Heat Gain Coefficient: 0.19 
Visible Light Transmittance: 0.43 
Condensation Resistance: 56 
CPD Number: MAR-N-272-01536-00001 
ENERGY STAR: SC, S 
Performance Grade  
Licensee #783 
AAMA/WDMA/CSA/101/ I.S.2/A440-08 
LC-PG40 1054X1924 mm (42X76.8 in) 
LC-PG40 DP +40/-40 
FL6525 
 

               Stainless Perimeter and Spacer Bar 
            7/8" SDL - With Spacer Bar - Stainless 
            Rectangular - Special Cut 3W3H 
            Bronze Ext - White Int 
Divided Lite Options are inconsistent across the panels of this unit. Ensure 
the correct Divided Lite Types have been selected. 
          Bottom Sash 
            Bronze Exterior 
            White  Interior 
                  IG - 1 Lite 
                  Low E3 w/Argon 
               Stainless Perimeter Bar 
        White Weather Strip Package 
      1 White Sash Lock 
      Exterior Aluminum Screen 
      Bronze Surround 
        Bright View Mesh 
      ***Screen/Combo Ship Loose 
4 9/16" Jambs 
Nailing Fin 
***Note: Divided lite cut alignment may not be accurately represented in the 
OMS drawing. Please consult your local representative for exact specifications. 
***Note:   Unit Availability and Price is Subject to Change 
 

 
Line #3 
Qty: 3 

Mark Unit: SINGLE LARGE Net Price: 
Ext. Net Price: 

 
USD 

1,145.76 
3,437.28 

 

 

 
Entered As: FS 
FS 30" X 61" 
RO 31" X 61 1/2" 
Egress Information  
Width: 26 7/8"    Height: 25 19/32" 
Net Clear Opening: 4.78 SqFt 

Bronze Exterior 
White  Interior 
Elevate Double Hung 
  Frame Size 30" X 61" 
  Rough Opening 31" X 61 1/2" 
    Glass Add For All Sash 
          Top Sash 
            Bronze Exterior 
            White  Interior 
                  IG 
                  Low E3 w/Argon 
               Stainless Perimeter and Spacer Bar 
            7/8" SDL - With Spacer Bar - Stainless 
            Rectangular - Special Cut 3W3H 
            Bronze Ext - White Int 
Divided Lite Options are inconsistent across the panels of this unit. Ensure 
the correct Divided Lite Types have been selected. 
          Bottom Sash 
            Bronze Exterior 
            White  Interior 
                  IG - 1 Lite 
                  Low E3 w/Argon 
               Stainless Perimeter Bar 
        White Weather Strip Package 
      1 White Sash Lock 
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Performance Information  
U-Factor: 0.28 
Solar Heat Gain Coefficient: 0.19 
Visible Light Transmittance: 0.43 
Condensation Resistance: 56 
CPD Number: MAR-N-272-01536-00001 
ENERGY STAR: SC, S 
Performance Grade  
Licensee #783 
AAMA/WDMA/CSA/101/ I.S.2/A440-08 
LC-PG40 1054X1924 mm (42X76.8 in) 
LC-PG40 DP +40/-40 
FL6525 
 

      Exterior Aluminum Screen 
      Bronze Surround 
        Bright View Mesh 
      ***Screen/Combo Ship Loose 
4 9/16" Jambs 
Nailing Fin 
***Note: Divided lite cut alignment may not be accurately represented in the 
OMS drawing. Please consult your local representative for exact specifications. 
***Note:   Unit Availability and Price is Subject to Change 
 

 
Line #4 
Qty: 2 

Mark Unit: SINGLE SMALL Net Price: 
Ext. Net Price: 

 
USD 

911.68 
1,823.36 

 

 

 
Entered As: FS 
FS 29 3/4" X 37" 
RO 30 3/4" X 37 1/2" 
Egress Information  
Width: 26 5/8"    Height: 13 19/32" 
Net Clear Opening: 2.51 SqFt 
Performance Information  
U-Factor: 0.28 
Solar Heat Gain Coefficient: 0.19 
Visible Light Transmittance: 0.43 
Condensation Resistance: 56 
CPD Number: MAR-N-272-01536-00001 
ENERGY STAR: SC, S 
Performance Grade  
Licensee #783 
AAMA/WDMA/CSA/101/ I.S.2/A440-08 
LC-PG40 1054X1924 mm (42X76.8 in) 
LC-PG40 DP +40/-40 
FL6525 
 

Bronze Exterior 
White  Interior 
Elevate Double Hung 
  Frame Size 29 3/4" X 37" 
  Rough Opening 30 3/4" X 37 1/2" 
    Glass Add For All Sash 
          Top Sash 
            Bronze Exterior 
            White  Interior 
                  IG 
                  Low E3 w/Argon 
               Stainless Perimeter and Spacer Bar 
            7/8" SDL - With Spacer Bar - Stainless 
            Rectangular - Special Cut 3W2H 
            Bronze Ext - White Int 
Divided Lite Options are inconsistent across the panels of this unit. Ensure 
the correct Divided Lite Types have been selected. 
          Bottom Sash 
            Bronze Exterior 
            White  Interior 
                  IG - 1 Lite 
                  Low E3 w/Argon 
               Stainless Perimeter Bar 
        White Weather Strip Package 
      1 White Sash Lock 
      Exterior Aluminum Screen 
      Bronze Surround 
        Bright View Mesh 
      ***Screen/Combo Ship Loose 
4 9/16" Jambs 
Nailing Fin 
***Note: Divided lite cut alignment may not be accurately represented in the 
OMS drawing. Please consult your local representative for exact specifications. 
***Note:   Unit Availability and Price is Subject to Change 
 

 
Line #5 
Qty: 2 

Mark Unit: KITCHEN SINK Net Price: 
Ext. Net Price: 

 
USD 

911.68 
1,823.36 

 

 

Bronze Exterior 
White  Interior 
Elevate Double Hung 
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Entered As: FS 
FS 29 3/4" X 37" 
RO 30 3/4" X 37 1/2" 
Egress Information  
Width: 26 5/8"    Height: 13 19/32" 
Net Clear Opening: 2.51 SqFt 
Performance Information  
U-Factor: 0.28 
Solar Heat Gain Coefficient: 0.19 
Visible Light Transmittance: 0.43 
Condensation Resistance: 56 
CPD Number: MAR-N-272-01536-00001 
ENERGY STAR: SC, S 
Performance Grade  
Licensee #783 
AAMA/WDMA/CSA/101/ I.S.2/A440-08 
LC-PG40 1054X1924 mm (42X76.8 in) 
LC-PG40 DP +40/-40 
FL6525 
 

  Frame Size 29 3/4" X 37" 
  Rough Opening 30 3/4" X 37 1/2" 
    Glass Add For All Sash 
          Top Sash 
            Bronze Exterior 
            White  Interior 
                  IG 
                  Low E3 w/Argon 
               Stainless Perimeter and Spacer Bar 
            7/8" SDL - With Spacer Bar - Stainless 
            Rectangular - Special Cut 3W2H 
            Bronze Ext - White Int 
Divided Lite Options are inconsistent across the panels of this unit. Ensure 
the correct Divided Lite Types have been selected. 
          Bottom Sash 
            Bronze Exterior 
            White  Interior 
                  IG - 1 Lite 
                  Low E3 w/Argon 
               Stainless Perimeter Bar 
        White Weather Strip Package 
      1 White Sash Lock 
      Exterior Aluminum Screen 
      Bronze Surround 
        Bright View Mesh 
      ***Screen/Combo Ship Loose 
4 9/16" Jambs 
Nailing Fin 
***Note: Divided lite cut alignment may not be accurately represented in the 
OMS drawing. Please consult your local representative for exact specifications. 
***Note:   Unit Availability and Price is Subject to Change 
 

 
Line #6 
Qty: 3 

Mark Unit: TRIPLE LARGE Net Price: 
Ext. Net Price: 

 
USD 

1,145.76 
3,437.28 

 

 

 
Entered As: FS 
FS 30" X 61" 
RO 31" X 61 1/2" 
Egress Information  
Width: 26 7/8"    Height: 25 19/32" 
Net Clear Opening: 4.78 SqFt 

Bronze Exterior 
White  Interior 
Elevate Double Hung 
  Frame Size 30" X 61" 
  Rough Opening 31" X 61 1/2" 
    Glass Add For All Sash 
          Top Sash 
            Bronze Exterior 
            White  Interior 
                  IG 
                  Low E3 w/Argon 
               Stainless Perimeter and Spacer Bar 
            7/8" SDL - With Spacer Bar - Stainless 
            Rectangular - Special Cut 3W3H 
            Bronze Ext - White Int 
Divided Lite Options are inconsistent across the panels of this unit. Ensure 
the correct Divided Lite Types have been selected. 
          Bottom Sash 
            Bronze Exterior 
            White  Interior 
                  IG - 1 Lite 
                  Low E3 w/Argon 
               Stainless Perimeter Bar 
        White Weather Strip Package 
      1 White Sash Lock 
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Performance Information  
U-Factor: 0.28 
Solar Heat Gain Coefficient: 0.19 
Visible Light Transmittance: 0.43 
Condensation Resistance: 56 
CPD Number: MAR-N-272-01536-00001 
ENERGY STAR: SC, S 
Performance Grade  
Licensee #783 
AAMA/WDMA/CSA/101/ I.S.2/A440-08 
LC-PG40 1054X1924 mm (42X76.8 in) 
LC-PG40 DP +40/-40 
FL6525 
 

      Exterior Aluminum Screen 
      Bronze Surround 
        Bright View Mesh 
      ***Screen/Combo Ship Loose 
4 9/16" Jambs 
Nailing Fin 
***Note: Divided lite cut alignment may not be accurately represented in the 
OMS drawing. Please consult your local representative for exact specifications. 
***Note:   Unit Availability and Price is Subject to Change 
 

 
Line #7 
Qty: 1 

Mark Unit: SINGLE SMALL, 2ND FL. Net Price: 
Ext. Net Price: 

 
USD 

955.57 
955.57 

 

 

 
Entered As: FS 
FS 30 1/2" X 40" 
RO 31 1/2" X 40 1/2" 
Egress Information  
Width: 27 3/8"    Height: 15 3/32" 
Net Clear Opening: 2.87 SqFt 
Performance Information  
U-Factor: 0.28 
Solar Heat Gain Coefficient: 0.19 
Visible Light Transmittance: 0.43 
Condensation Resistance: 56 
CPD Number: MAR-N-272-01536-00001 
ENERGY STAR: SC, S 
Performance Grade  
Licensee #783 
AAMA/WDMA/CSA/101/ I.S.2/A440-08 
LC-PG40 1054X1924 mm (42X76.8 in) 
LC-PG40 DP +40/-40 
FL6525 
 

Bronze Exterior 
White  Interior 
Elevate Double Hung 
  Frame Size 30 1/2" X 40" 
  Rough Opening 31 1/2" X 40 1/2" 
    Glass Add For All Sash 
          Top Sash 
            Bronze Exterior 
            White  Interior 
                  IG 
                  Low E3 w/Argon 
               Stainless Perimeter and Spacer Bar 
            7/8" SDL - With Spacer Bar - Stainless 
            Rectangular - Special Cut 3W2H 
            Bronze Ext - White Int 
Divided Lite Options are inconsistent across the panels of this unit. Ensure 
the correct Divided Lite Types have been selected. 
          Bottom Sash 
            Bronze Exterior 
            White  Interior 
                  IG - 1 Lite 
                  Low E3 w/Argon 
               Stainless Perimeter Bar 
        White Weather Strip Package 
      1 White Sash Lock 
      Exterior Aluminum Screen 
      Bronze Surround 
        Bright View Mesh 
      ***Screen/Combo Ship Loose 
4 9/16" Jambs 
Nailing Fin 
***Note: Divided lite cut alignment may not be accurately represented in the 
OMS drawing. Please consult your local representative for exact specifications. 
***Note:   Unit Availability and Price is Subject to Change 
 

 
Line #8 
Qty: 2 

Mark Unit: SINGLE LARGE, 2ND FL. Net Price: 
Ext. Net Price: 

 
USD 

1,319.01 
2,638.02 

 

 

Bronze Exterior 
White  Interior 
Elevate Double Hung 
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Entered As: FS 
FS 39" X 60" 
RO 40" X 60 1/2" 
Egress Information  
Width: 35 7/8"    Height: 25 3/32" 
Net Clear Opening: 6.25 SqFt 
Performance Information  
U-Factor: 0.28 
Solar Heat Gain Coefficient: 0.19 
Visible Light Transmittance: 0.43 
Condensation Resistance: 56 
CPD Number: MAR-N-272-01536-00001 
ENERGY STAR: SC, S 
Performance Grade  
Licensee #783 
AAMA/WDMA/CSA/101/ I.S.2/A440-08 
LC-PG40 1054X1924 mm (42X76.8 in) 
LC-PG40 DP +40/-40 
FL6525 
 

  Frame Size 39" X 60" 
  Rough Opening 40" X 60 1/2" 
    Glass Add For All Sash 
          Top Sash 
            Bronze Exterior 
            White  Interior 
                  IG 
                  Low E3 w/Argon 
               Stainless Perimeter and Spacer Bar 
            7/8" SDL - With Spacer Bar - Stainless 
            Rectangular - Special Cut 4W3H 
            Bronze Ext - White Int 
Divided Lite Options are inconsistent across the panels of this unit. Ensure 
the correct Divided Lite Types have been selected. 
          Bottom Sash 
            Bronze Exterior 
            White  Interior 
                  IG - 1 Lite 
                  Low E3 w/Argon 
               Stainless Perimeter Bar 
        White Weather Strip Package 
      1 White Sash Lock 
      Exterior Aluminum Screen 
      Bronze Surround 
        Bright View Mesh 
      ***Screen/Combo Ship Loose 
4 9/16" Jambs 
Nailing Fin 
***Note: Divided lite cut alignment may not be accurately represented in the 
OMS drawing. Please consult your local representative for exact specifications. 
***Note:   Unit Availability and Price is Subject to Change 
 

 
Line #9 
Qty: 1 

Mark Unit: COUNTY TAX Net Price: 
Ext. Net Price: 

 
USD 

75.00 
75.00 
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TERMS AND CONDITIONS 
 
 
Please carefully review this proposal.  Selections including, but not limited to product type, size, amount, configuration, 
individual unit and mullion design pressure rating, egress compliance, tempering, hardware, materials and handing have 
been made based on information provided by customer.  Customer assumes responsibility to ensure all selections are 
appropriate for project.  Changes made to this proposal may result in additional pricing. 
 
Proposal pricing is valid for 30 days from date of quote.  After this period, prices may vary. 
 
To place this order, please sign, date and return proposal with a check for Project Total Price made payable to Coastal 
Sash & Door. 
 
Once order is placed, it cannot be cancelled or changed. 
 
 
If you have any questions, please feel free to contact your Coastal Sash & Door Sales Representative. 
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PRODUCT AND PERFORMANCE INFORMATION 
NFRC Ratings: 
NFRC energy ratings may vary depending on the exact configuration of glass thickness used on the unit.  NFRC energy 
values and ratings may change over time due to ongoing product changes, updated test results or requirements. NFRC 
values and ratings are finalized on the date of manufacture. 
The National Fenestration Rating Council (NFRC) has developed and operates a uniform rating system for the energy 
performance of fenestration products, including windows, doors and skylights. For additional information regarding this 
rating system, see www.nfrc.org. 
 
Code (residential, building or energy) Compliance: 
Determining the suitability and compliance with state, provincial, local, or other applicable building codes or standards, 
including energy codes, is the responsibility of the buyer, user, architect, contractor, installer, and/or other construction 
professional. 
 
2021 IECC Climate Zone Map: 
 

 
 
 
ENERGY STAR Version 7 Climate Zone Map: 
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PURCHASE APPROVAL/SIGN OFF 
 
 
 Project Subtotal Net Price: USD 33,592.79 
 Non-Taxable Other: USD 75.00 
 6.000% Sales Tax: USD 2,015.57 
 Project Total Net Price: USD 35,683.36 
 
 
 
I have reviewed all line item quotes in detail and agree that the product specifications and pricing are accurate, and I 
approve the project for order. I acknowledge that additional charges, tax or Terms and Conditions may apply. 
 
 
BUYER: 
 
Signature: ________________________________________________________________________ 
 
Title: ______________________________________________________________________________ 
 
Date: ______________________________________________________________________________ 
 
 
 
 
 
Seller:    ______________________________________________________________________________ 
 
 
Buyer:   ______________________________________________________________________________ 
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August 28, 2024 

Report of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department 
Certificate of Appropriateness Application COA-24-30820 

Address: 2142 College Street, RE# 091114-0000 

Location: South side of College Street, between Copeland Street and Goodwin Street 

Owner:  Jennifer Botterbusch  
2142 College Street, LLC 
1217 Cape Coral Parkway East, #101 
Cape Coral, Florida 33904 

Applicant: Same as Owner 

Year Built: c. 1947 (Property Appraiser)

Designation: Riverside Avondale, Non-Contributing 

Request: Alteration – Paint Unpainted Masonry 

Summary Scope of Work: 
1. Painting a brick structure

Recommendation: Deny 
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PROJECT DESCRIPTION  
COA-24-30820 seeks to paint a two-story, non-contributing brick structure in the Riverside 
Avondale Historic District. Located on an interior lot, the subject property consists of a two-story, 
Masonry Vernacular style multi-family structure characterized by its red brick exterior, shingled 
hip roof, and covered front porch entrance. Painting this structure’s brick would cause the most 
notable character defining feature to be fully concealed. 
 
STAFF SUMMARY AND ANALYSIS  
Staff considered the applicable Design Guidelines for the Historic District and the Ordinance Code 
criteria found in Sections 307.106(k), 307.106(l), 307.106(m), 307.106(n), and 307.106(o). The 
following is Staff’s analysis:   
 

• Staff requested on July 31, 2024, to schedule a site visit to inspect the condition of the 
brick. The applicant stated they have not attempted repairs and Staff could take pictures 
from the sidewalk to not disturb the six (6) tenants residing on the property. The impact 
of painting a brick structure instead of repointing the mortar and performing routine 
maintenance affects the whole block and diminishes the historic appearance of these 
historic brick structures within the District. Therefore, the painting of this healthy brick 
structure is inconsistent with Sections 307.106(k)(2-3) and 307.106(l)(1, 2 and 5).  

• The applicant followed-up with Staff by emailing additional exterior pictures. From the 
applicant’s provided pictures, Staff assessed the brick and determined it to be in great 
condition with some small areas potentially needing repointing. The Historic District 
Design Guidelines specify the methods of repairing brick to prevent deterioration, where 
painting a brick structure is a last resort to prevent the further deterioration of a heavily 
damaged brick structure. Specifically, the Design Guidelines state, “Evaluate the overall 
condition of the masonry to determine whether repairs rather than protection and 
maintenance are required.” The applicant has not provided any evidence that they 
treated the brick for deterioration, repointed the mortar, or implemented other 
protective measures. Therefore, with no evidence this brick has physical damage or 
chemical damage, painting of the brick is inconsistent with the Historic District Design 
Guidelines as well as Sections 307.106(k)(1 and 4) and 307.106(l)(3, 6 and 7).  

• Staff recommends the submission of a new COA to repoint and clean the masonry, which 
can be approved administratively. The NPS Preservation Briefs also include detailed steps 
for cleaning, protective treatments, and repointing mortar which will be helpful in 
preserving this brick structure. 

 
For these reasons, it is the position of the Planning and Development Department that the 
proposed work is inconsistent with: 
 

• Section 307.106(k) General Standards: 1, 2, 3, and 4 
• Section 307.106(I) Guidelines on “Alterations”: 1, 2, 3, 5, 6, and 7 
• Historic District Design Guidelines, Section on “Exterior Fabric - Masonry”  
• National Park Service, Preservation Briefs: 1 and 2 
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CODE CRITERIA AND DESIGN GUIDELINES 
 
General Criteria  

• 307.106(k)(1) - The effect of the proposed work on the landmark, landmark site or 
property within an historic district upon which such work is to be done; 

 
• 307.106(k)(2) - The relationship between such work and other structures on the landmark 

site or other property in the historic district; 
 

• 307.106(k)(3) - The extent to which the historic, architectural, or archaeological 
significance, architectural style, design, arrangement, texture and materials of the 
landmark or the property will be affected; 

 
• 307.106(k)(4) - Whether the plans may be carried out by the applicant within a reasonable 

period of time. 
 
Alterations 

• 307.106(l)(1) - Every reasonable effort shall be made to use a property for its originally 
intended purpose, or to provide a compatible use for a property that requires minimal 
alteration of the building structure, or site. 

 
• 307.106(l)(2) - The distinguishing original qualities or character of a building, structure, or 

site shall not be destroyed. The removal or alteration of any historic material or distinctive 
architectural features shall be avoided when possible. 

 
• 307.106(l)(3) - Each building, structure, and site shall be recognized as a product of its 

own time. An alteration which has no historical basis and which seeks to create an earlier 
appearance shall be discouraged. 

 
• 307.106(l)(5) - Distinctive stylistic features or examples of skilled craftsmanship which 

characterize a building, structure, or site, shall be treated with sensitivity. 
 

• 307.106(l)(6) - Deteriorated architectural features shall be repaired rather than replaced, 
wherever possible. In the event replacement is necessary, the new material shall match 
the material being replaced in composition, design, color, texture, and other visual 
qualities. However, technologically advanced materials shall be considered and used as 
replacement alternatives. Repair or replacement of missing architectural features shall be 
based on accurate duplications of features, substantiated by historical, physical, or 
pictorial evidence rather than on conjectural designs or the availability of different 
architectural elements from other buildings or structures. 
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• 307.106(l)(7) - The surface cleaning of structures shall be undertaken with the gentlest 
means possible. Sandblasting and other cleaning methods that will damage the historic 
building materials shall be not undertaken. 

 
Historic District Design Guidelines, “Exterior Fabric - Masonry” 

• Secretary of the Interior’s Standard 2: The historic character of a property shall be 
retained and preserved. The removal of historic materials or alteration of features and 
spaces that characterize a property shall be avoided. 

 
• Secretary of the Interior’s Standard 3: Each property shall be recognized as a physical 

record of its time, place and use. Changes that create a false sense of historical 
development, such as adding conjectural features or architectural elements from other 
buildings shall not be undertaken.  

 
• Secretary of the Interior’s Standard 5: Distinctive features, finishes and construction 

techniques or examples of craftsmanship that characterize a historic property shall be 
preserved.  

 
• Secretary of the Interior’s Standard 6: Deteriorated historic features shall be repaired 

rather than replaced. Where the severity of deterioration requires replacement of a 
distinctive feature, the new feature shall match the old in design, color, texture and other 
visual qualities and, where possible, materials.  

 
• Secretary of the Interior’s Standard 7: Chemical or physical treatments, such as 

sandblasting, that cause damage to historic materials shall not be used the surface leaning 
of structures, if appropriate, shall be undertaken using the gentlest means possible.  

 
• Exterior Fabric - Masonry, Recommendation #1: “Identify, retain, and preserved masonry 

features that are important to defining the overall historical character of the building such 
as walls, brackets, railings, cornices, window architraves, door pediments, steps, and 
columns; and joint and unit size, tooling, and bonding patterns, coatings and color.” 
 

• Exterior Fabric - Masonry, Recommendation #2: “Protect and maintain masonry by 
providing proper drainage so that water does not stand on flat, horizontal surfaces or 
accumulate in curved decorative features.” 

 
• Exterior Fabric - Masonry, Recommendation #3: “Evaluate and treat the various causes of 

mortar joint deterioration such as leaking roofs or gutters, differential settlement of the 
building, capillary action or extreme weather exposure.” 

 
• Exterior Fabric - Masonry, Recommendation #4: “Evaluate the overall condition of the 

masonry to determine whether repairs rather than protection and maintenance are 
required.” 
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• Exterior Fabric - Masonry, Avoid #1: “Removing or substantially altering masonry features 
which are important in defining the overall historical character of the building so that as 
a result the character is diminished.” 

 
• Exterior Fabric - Masonry, Avoid #2: “Replacing or rebuilding major portions of exterior 

walls that could be repaired and that would make the building essentially new 
construction.” 

 
National Park Service, Preservation Briefs 

• National Park Service Preservation Brief #1: Assessing Cleaning and Water-Repellent 
Treatments for Historic Masonry Buildings  

o “The purpose of this Brief is to provide information on the variety of cleaning 
methods and materials that are available for use on the exterior of historic 
masonry buildings, and for providing guidance in selecting the most appropriate 
method or combination of methods.” 

 
• National Park Service Preservation Brief #2: Repointing Mortar Joints in Historic Masonry 

Buildings  
o “The purpose of this Brief is to provide general guidance on appropriate materials 

and methods for repointing historic masonry buildings and it is intended to benefit 
the owners, architects, and contractors.” 
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LOCATION MAP 
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PICTURE OF POSTED SIGN 
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From: Jennifer Botterbusch
To: Figueroa, Brittany - PDCM
Subject: Re: COA Tracking #30820 2142 College St
Date: Wednesday, July 31, 2024 10:30:00 AM

EXTERNAL EMAIL: This email originated from a non-COJ email address. Do not click any
links or open any attachments unless you trust the sender and know the content is safe.

Hi Brittany,

We have not attempted any repairs on the brick and mortar, as we want to know the options
available to us before we begin any investments.  We have 6 tenants residing in the property
and do not want to disturb them unnecessarily.  You are welcome to take pictures from the
sidewalk; we are headed over there today and will send you pictures of all four sides.
  
Can you provide me the Design Guidelines you referenced in your earlier email?

Thank you,
Jennifer

On Wed, Jul 31, 2024 at 8:29 AM Figueroa, Brittany - PDCM <BFigueroa@coj.net> wrote:

Hello, just wanted to follow-up on my previous email.

 

Could you please let me know if any repair attempts have been made to the brick and mortar? We
would like to know if we can conduct a site visit to view the brick and mortar, and take pictures of
the outside of the structure? I will be out of the office later this week and I know you are in town
until Friday, so we wouldn’t be able to do the site visit until next week. One option is you can
reply to this email and give us permission to step-on the property just to go around all sides of the
building and we can coordinate a day and time with you. If you are uncomfortable with that
option, we can just take some pictures from the sidewalk. Please let me know which option is best
for you.

 

Thank you,

 

Brittany Figueroa, MSP, MPA

City Planner II

Historic Preservation Section

Planning and Development Department

214 North Hogan Street, 3rd Floor
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      A NEW DAY. 

City of Jacksonville, Florida 
Donna Deegan, Mayor 

Planning and Development Department 
214 North Hogan Street 
Jacksonville, FL 32202 

(904) 255-7800 
www.jacksonville.gov  

 

  
 

M E M O R A N D U M 

TO:  Chairperson and Members 
  Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission 
 
FROM: Arimus T. Wells, City Planner Supervisor 

Community Planning Division, Historic Preservation Section 
 
SUBJECT: Historic Preservation Legislation 
 
DATE: September 25, 2024  
 

Final action on the following historic preservation items have taken place since the last Commission 
meeting. Please see the attached bill summaries for more details: 

 
 N/A 

 
The following historic preservation items are pending legislative action from City Council. Please see 
the attached bill summaries for more details: 

 
 Ordinance 2023-0876 – The bill appropriates $22 million from the General Fund-GSD Fund 

Balance to fund a Participation Loan for the Laura Street Trio project subject to the terms of a 
redevelopment agreement. 
 

 Ordinance 2024-0770 – The bill designates a cemetery at 538 Ellis Road South as a local 
landmark site. (LUZ: 11/5/24 PH) 
 

 Ordinance 2024-0771 – The bill designates a nonresidential building at 801 North Jefferson 
Street as a local landmark. (LUZ: 11/5/24 PH) 
 

 Ordinance 2024-0772 – The bill designates a nonresidential building at 821 North Jefferson 
Street as a local landmark. (LUZ: 11/5/24 PH) 
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